A Dissertation

entitled

Effect of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Vascular Function and Insulin

Sensitivity

by

Shinichiro Sugiura

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Doctor of Philosophy Degree in Exercise Science

Dr. Barry W. Scheuermann, Committee Chair

Dr. Suzanne Wambold, Committee Member

Dr. Abraham D. Lee, Committee Member

Dr. David L. Weldy, Committee Member

Dr. Patricia R. Komuniecki, Dean College of Graduate Studies

The University of Toledo

May 2015

Copyright 2015, Shinichiro Sugiura

This document is copyrighted material. Under copyright law, no parts of this document may be reproduced without the expressed permission of the author.

An Abstract of

Effect of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Vascular Function and Insulin Sensitivity

by

Shinichiro Sugiura

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty as partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy Degree in Exercise Science

The University of Toledo

May 2015

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) is characterized by short bursts of vigorous physical activity, interspersed by periods of rest or low-intensity exercise of varying durations. HIIT may be used as an effective alternative to traditional endurance training, resulting in similar or greater improvements in a number of physiological, performance, and health-related indices in both healthy and in individuals with chronic diseases. The present thesis examined the effects of a two-week HIIT program on measures of aerobic fitness, vascular function (Chapter 3) and insulin sensitivity (Chapter 4).

The first study demonstrated no effect on flow-mediated dilation or peak oxygen uptake following two weeks of HIIT with L-arginine supplement compared to HIIT alone, although both groups improved time to exhaustion and the peak work rate during progressive ramp exercise to fatigue. The results of the second study demonstrated six session of HIIT had no effect on glucose appearance and removal (i.e. oral glucose tolerance test, OGTT) or insulin sensitivity in healthy individuals with family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) or in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. However, results of the multiple regression analysis indicated that high density lipoprotein (HDL) and low density lipoprotein (LDL) significantly predicted insulin sensitivity in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM.

In order to prevent chronic diseases, such as T2DM, as well as other diseases that have a sedentary lifestyle as a primary risk factor, it is critical that individuals engage in regular physical activity in an effort to curb the rising trends in the prevalence of hypokinetic diseases. Although the results of the present investigation did not provide significant findings in this group of young, healthy adults, further investigations are necessary, including an examination of the physiological adaptations and compliance associated with longer term HIIT exercise programs, the inclusion of additional patient populations, and the optimal combination of exercise intensity, duration and recovery intervals in order to promote HIIT as an effective, efficient alternative training method.

Acknowledgements

I would like to extend my deepest appreciation to committee chair, Dr. Barry W. Scheuermann, for his extensive knowledge and support in helping me successfully complete this dissertation project. I would also like to give special thanks to my committee members, Dr. Suzanne Wambold, Dr. Abraham D. Lee, and Dr. David L. Weldy, who have all provided a great amount of insight. In addition, my thanks are given to Zakaria A. Alyousif, Christopher R. Silette, and Erin C. Garmyn for their technical assistance. My gratitude is extended to Dr. Sonia M. Najjar, Director of the Center for Diabetes and Endocrine Research at the University of Toledo for supporting the measurement of insulin in this project. I would also like to thank her biomedical assistant, Ms. Melissa W. Kopfman for her guidance in analyzing the insulin responses. Dr. Abraham F. Ettaher at Jobst Vascular Laboratory, ProMedica Hospital, aided me in learning ultrasound skills for the flow-mediated dilation technique. Moreover, I would like to thank Ms. Kylie R. Miller, who tirelessly helped me revise my dissertation in the Writing Center. I appreciate the support of the local YMCA and the Toledo Public Schools for recruiting participants. For more than seventeen years, Dr. Suzy H. Fletcher and Ms. Deborah A. Barnhart have been a constant source of encouragement and support as I pursued my careers. Finally, I appreciate my parents, who gave me a chance to pursue my careers in the United States in 1997. This dissertation was supported, in part, by Ohio Athletic Trainers' Association Research Assistance Grant.

Table of Contents

Abstra	ict	iii
Ackno	owledgements	V
Table	of Contents	vi
List of	Tables	xiii
List of	f Figures	xiv
List of	Abbreviations	XV
1	Introduction	1
	1.1 Thesis Outline	1
2	Literature Review	4
	2.1 High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT)	5
	2.2 HIIT with Disease Populations	6
	2.2.1 Metabolic Syndrome	6
	2.2.2 Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)	7
	2.2.3 Cardiac Diseases	9
	2.3 Local Regulation of Blood Flow	12
	2.3.1 Tissue Factors	12
	2.3.2 Endothelial Factors	15
	2.3.3 Smooth Muscle (Myogenic) Mechanisms	16
	2.3.4 Extra-vascular Compression	16

2.3.5 Autoregulation of Blood of Flow	16
2.3.6 Reactive and Active Hyperemia	17
2.4 Anatomy and Physiology of Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells	18
2.4.1 Cellular Structure	18
2.4.2 Vascular Smooth Muscle Contraction	19
2.4.3 Vascular Endothelial Cells	19
2.5 Discovery and Roles of Nitric Oxide	21
2.6 Regulation of Nitric Oxide Production	22
2.7 Pathophysiology of Diabetic Vascular Disease	23
2.8 Diabetes and Vascular Smooth Muscle Function	24
2.9 Diabetes, Thrombosis, and Coagulation	25
2.10 Hyperglycemia and NO	26
2.11 Free Fatty Acid Liberation and Endothelial Function	27
2.12 Insulin Resistance and NO	28
2.13 Endothelial Production of Vasoconstrictors	28
2.14 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD)	29
2.15 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD) Technique	30
2.16 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD) Analysis	31
2.17 Endothelial-Independent Assessments	33
2.18 Relationship between Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD) Changes and NO	
with T2DM	34
2.19 Near-Infrared Spectroscopy (NIRS) and Measurement	35
2.20 NIRS Research	36

2.20.1 Cycling-Ramp Exercise	36
2.20.2 Continuous Endurance Training versus HIIT	37
2.20.3 Pulmonary VO ₂ and HIIT	37
2.20.4 NIRS and Doppler Ultrasound	38
2.21 Glucose Regulation	39
2.21.1 Insulin Transport of Glucose into Cells	40
2.21.2 Glucose-Insulin Secretion Interaction	40
2.22 Glucose Transport System in Skeletal Muscle	42
2.22.1 AMP-Activated Protein Kinase	42
2.22.2 Calcium-Regulated Signaling to Glucose Transport	43
2.22.3 Nitric Oxide (NO) Synthase and Glucose Transport	44
2.23 Blood Glucose Homeostasis during Exercise	44
2.23.1 Permissive and Slow-Acting Hormones	45
2.23.2 Fast-Acting Hormones	46
2.24 Glucose Metabolism during Moderate Exercise versus High Intensity	
Exercise	47
2.25 Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT)	48
2.26 VLDL Catabolism in Insulin Resistance	49
2.27 Role of Insulin Resistance in the Generation of Small Dense LDL	50
2.28 The Relationship between Insulin Resistance and Lipid Profile	51
2.29 The Epidemic of T2DM	51
2.30 Mechanisms related to Obesity with T2DM	53
2.31 Genetic and Environmental Factors of T2DM	55

	2.32 First-degree Relatives of T2DM	56
	2.32.1 Glycogen Synthesis Factor	56
	2.32.2 Physical Fitness Factor	57
	2.32.3 Muscle Fiber Type Factor	57
	2.32.4 Mitochondrial ATP Production Factor	58
	2.33 Diagnosis and Classification of T2DM	58
	2.34 Treatment Goals in T2DM	59
	2.35 Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus (T1DM)	59
	2.36 Pre-diabetes	60
	2.37 Conclusions	61
	2.38 References	63
3.	The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) with L-arginine	versus
	HIIT on Cardiovascular Function	
	3.1 Introduction	
	3.2 Methods	93
	3.2.1 Participants	93
	3.2.2 Experimental Procedures	93
	3.2.3 Stationary Cycling Exercise Protocol	95
	3.2.4 Pulmonary Gas Exchange (VO ₂ , VCO ₂ , and VE)	95
	3.2.5 Near-Infrared Spectroscopy	96
	3.2.6 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD)	97
	3.2.7 Heart Rate	98
	3.2.8 Statistical Analysis	

	3.3 Results	99
	3.3.1 Cardiovascular Response during the Progressive Exercise Test	99
	3.3.2 Microvascular Response	100
	3.3.3 Flow-Mediated Dilation	100
	3.4 Discussions	107
	3.4.1 HIIT with L-arginine and VO _{2peak}	109
	3.4.2 Effect of HIIT with L-arginine and Deoxygenation	110
	3.4.3 HIIT with L-arginine and Flow-Mediated Dilation	
	(FMD)	111
	3.5 Limitations	113
	3.6 Conclusions	113
	3.7 References	115
4.	The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Insulin Sensitivity	in a
	Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)	122
	4.1 Introduction	122
	4.2 Methods	126
	4.2.1 Participants	126
	4.2.2 Experimental Design	127
	4.2.3 Medical Clearance	127
	4.2.4 Pre-Testing	128
	4.2.5 High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT)	129
	4.2.6 Post-Testing	130
	4.2.7 Venous Blood Sample	130

	4.2.8 Insulin Analysis	131
	4.2.9 Insulin Sensitivity	132
	4.2.10 Statistical Analysis	132
	4.3 Results	133
	4.3.1 Descriptive Characteristics of Participants	133
	4.3.2 Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT) and Insulin Sensitivity	133
	4.3.3 Lipid Profile	134
	4.3.4 Relationship between Insulin Sensitivity and Lipid Profile	134
	4.4 Discussions	145
	4.4.1 A Family History of T2DM and Insulin Sensitivity	146
	4.4.2 A Family History of T2DM: and Relationship between Insulin	
	Sensitivity and Lipid Profile	148
	4.5 Limitations	150
	4.6 Conclusions	151
	4.7 References	152
5.	Conclusions and Remarks	160
	5.1 Summary	160
	5.2 Future Direction	161
	5.2.1 Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM)	163
Refere	ences	168
А	Appendix A Subject Information and Consent Form	171
В	Appendix B Subject Information and Consent Form	180
С	Appendix C Medical History Questionnaire	188

D	Appendix D Award Letter	.189
_		
E	Appendix E Vitae	.190

List of Tables

3.1	Subject Demographics	101
3.2	Progressive Ramp Exercise	101
4.1	Subject Demographics	136
4.2	Progressive Ramp Exercise	136
4.3	Oral Glucose Tolerance Test	137
4.4	Lipid Profile	137
4.5	Percentage (%) of Max Heart Rate	138

List of Figures

3-1	Time to Exhaustion (s)	102
3-2	Peak Watts (W)	103
3-3	Peak Oxygen Uptake (mL/kg/min)	104
3-4	Deoxygenated Hemoglobin (%)	105
3-5	Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD) (%)	106
4-1	The Carbohydrate Consumption before Each Session (g)	139
4-2	Insulin Sensitivity Index (ISI)	140
4-3	Plasma Glucose Concentration of OGTT (mg/dl)	141
4-4	A1c Hemoglobin of OGTT (%)	142
4-5	Insulin Concentration of OGTT (uU/ml)	143
4-6	Glucose Insulin Index	144
5-1	Plasma Glucose Concentration before and after Each Session (mg/dl)	167

List of Abbreviations

ADA American Diabetes Association ADP Adenosin Diphosphate AGEs Glycation End Products AMP Adenosin Monophosphate AMPK Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase ATP Adenosin Triphosphate Alc Glycated Hemoglobin BMI Body Mass Index CAD Coronary Artery Disease CDC Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2 Cardiovascular Disease EDRF Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END Endurance Exercise eNOS Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS FFA Free Fat Acid FMD Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1 Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4 Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Density Lipoprotein HHb Deoxygenation HIIT High Intensity Interval Training HL Heptic Lipase iEMG integrated El	ACE	Angiotensin Covering Enzyme
ADP Adenosin Diphosphate AGEs Glycation End Products AMP Adenosin Monophosphate AMPK Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase ATP Adenosisn Triphosphate Alc Glycated Hemoglobin BMI Body Mass Index CAD Coronary Artery Disease CDC Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2 Carbon Dioxide CVD Cardiovascular Disease EDRF Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END Endurance Exercise eNOS Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothilin 1 FDR First Degree Relatives FFA Free Fat Acid FMD Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1 Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4 Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Density Lipoprotein HHb Deoxygenation HIIT High Intensity Interval Training HL Heptic Lipase	ADA	American Diabetes Association
AGEs. Glycation End Products AMP Adenosin Monophosphate AMPK. Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase ATP. Adenosisn Triphosphate A1c. Glycated Hemoglobin BMI. Body Mass Index CAD. Coronary Artery Disease CDC. Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP. Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2. Carbon Dioxide CVD. Cardiovascular Disease EDRF. Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END. Endurance Exercise eNOS Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothilin 1 FDR. First Degree Relatives FFA. Free Fat Acid FMD. Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1. Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4. Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Density Lipoprotein HHb. Deoxygenation HIT High Intensity Interval Training HL Heptic Lipase iEMG integrated Electromyography IGFs. <t< td=""><td>ADP</td><td></td></t<>	ADP	
AMP Adenosin Monophosphate AMPK Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase ATP Adenosisn Triphosphate A1c Glycated Hemoglobin BMI Body Mass Index CAD Coronary Artery Disease CDC Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2 Carbon Dioxide CVD Cardiovascular Disease EDRF Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothelial NOS FFA First Degree Relatives FFA Free Fat Acid FMD Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1 Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4 Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Density Lipoprotein Hbb Deoxygenation HIIT High Intensity Interval Training HL Heptic Lipase iEMG integrated Electromyography IGFs Insulin-like Growth Fac	AGEs	Glycation End Products
AMPK. Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase ATP. Adenosisn Triphosphate A1c. Glycated Hemoglobin BMI. Body Mass Index CAD. Coronary Artery Disease CDC. Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP. Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2. Carbon Dioxide CVD. Cardiovascular Disease EDRF. Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END. Endurance Exercise eNOS. Endothelial NOS ET-1. Endothelial NOS ET-1. Endothelial NOS FFA. First Degree Relatives FFA. Free Fat Acid FMD. Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1. Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4. Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Density Lipoprotein Hbb. Deoxygenation HIIT. High Intensity Interval Training HL Heptic Lipase iEMG. integrated Electromyography IGFs. Insulin-like Growth Factors	AMP	Adenosin Monophosphate
ATP	AMPK	Adenosin Monophosphate Kinase
A1c. Glycated Hemoglobin BMI. Body Mass Index CAD. Coronary Artery Disease CDC Center for Disease Control and Prevention CETP. Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO2. Carbon Dioxide CVD. Cardiovascular Disease EDRF. Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor END. Endurance Exercise eNOS. Endothelial NOS ET-1 Endothilin 1 FDR. First Degree Relatives FFA. Free Fat Acid FMD. Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1. Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4. Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL High Intensity Lipoprotein HHb. Deoxygenation HIIT. Heptic Lipase iEMG. Integrated Electromyography IGFs. Insulin-like Growth Factors	ATP	Adenosisn Triphosphate
BMI	A1c	Glycated Hemoglobin
CADCoronary Artery Disease CDCCenter for Disease Control and Prevention CETPCholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO ₂ Carbon Dioxide CVDCardiovascular Disease EDRFEndothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor ENDEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	BMI	Body Mass Index
CDCCenter for Disease Control and Prevention CETPCholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO ₂ Carbon Dioxide CVDCardiovascular Disease EDRFEndothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor ENDEndurance Exercise eNOSEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	CAD	Coronary Artery Disease
CETPCholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein CO ₂ Carbon Dioxide CVDCardiovascular Disease EDRFEndothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor ENDEndurance Exercise eNOSEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	CDC	Center for Disease Control and Prevention
CO2	CETP	Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein
CVDCardiovascular Disease EDRFEndothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor ENDEndurance Exercise eNOSEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	CO ₂	Carbon Dioxide
EDRFEndothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor ENDEndurance Exercise eNOSEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGInsulin-like Growth Factors	CVD	Cardiovascular Disease
END	EDRF	Endothelium-Derived Relaxing Factor
eNOSEndothelial NOS ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHigh Intensity Interval Training	END	Endurance Exercise
ET-1Endothilin 1 FDRFirst Degree Relatives FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGHeptic Lipase	eNOS	Endothelial NOS
FDR. First Degree Relatives FFA. Free Fat Acid FMD. Flow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1. Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4. Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDL. High Density Lipoprotein HHb. Deoxygenation HIIT. High Intensity Interval Training HL. Heptic Lipase iEMG. integrated Electromyography IGFs. Insulin-like Growth Factors	ET-1	Endothilin 1
FFAFree Fat Acid FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGInsulin-like Growth Factors	FDR	First Degree Relatives
FMDFlow-Mediated Dilation GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGInsulin-like Growth Factors	FFA	Free Fat Acid
GLUT1Glucose Transporter 1 GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	FMD	Flow-Mediated Dilation
GLUT4Glucose Transporter 4 H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	GLUT1	Glucose Transporter 1
H ⁺ Hydrogen Ion HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	GLUT4	Glucose Transporter 4
HDLHigh Density Lipoprotein HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	H ⁺	Hydrogen Ion
HHbDeoxygenation HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	HDL	High Density Lipoprotein
HIITHigh Intensity Interval Training HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	ННЬ	Deoxygenation
HLHeptic Lipase iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	HIIT	High Intensity Interval Training
iEMGintegrated Electromyography IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	HL	Heptic Lipase
IGFsInsulin-like Growth Factors	iEMG	.integrated Electromyography
	IGFs	.Insulin-like Growth Factors

iNOSinducil	ole NOS
-------------	---------

K⁺.....Potassium Ion

LDL	Low Density Lipoprotein
L-NMMA	NO Synthase Inhibitor NG-monomethyl-L-arginine
LPL	Lipoprotein Lipase

Mfn2.....Mitofusion 2 mRNA....messenger Ribonucleic Acid

Na ⁺	Sodium Ion
NADPH	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate
NF-kB	Nuclear Factor Kappa B
nNOS	neuronal NOS
NO	.Nitric Oxide
NO ₂ ⁻	Nitrite
NO ₃ ⁻	Nitrate
NOS	Nitric Oxide Synthase
NTG	Nitroglycerin

OGTT.....Oral Glucose Tolerance Test

PGE ₂	Prostaglandin
PGI ₂	Prostacyclin
РКС	Protein Kinase C
РО	Peak Output

RAGE.....Receptor for Glycation End Products

SOD.....Superoxide Dismutase

TG.....Triglyceride T2DM.....Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

VE_{peak}.....Peak Ventilation VLDL.....Very Low Density Lipoprotein VO_{2max}....Maximal Oxygen Uptake VSMCs....Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells

WR.....Work Rate

Chapter 1

Introduction

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) involves performing short bursts of vigorous physical activity, interspersed by periods of rest or low-intensity exercise. The specific physiological adaptations induced by this form of exercise training is determined by factors, such as intensity, duration, the number of intervals performed, as well as the duration and activity patterns during the recovery period (Gibala et al 2012). There are almost an infinite number of possibilities or combinations of exercise and recovery with interval training making it appealing to those who prefer variety and flexibility in their exercise program. It is becoming increasing evident that HIIT may be used as an effective alternative to traditional endurance training, resulting in similar or even better changes in a wide range of physiological, performance, and health-related biomarkers in both healthy and individuals with chronic diseases (Gibala et al 2012, Hwang et al 2011, Tjonna et al 2009, Wisloff et al 2007).

1.1 Thesis Outline

A Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey (Jaslow 2013) showed that 80% of American adults do not meet the weekly recommended amount of physical activity to maintain a healthy life-style with many of the respondents indicating that they were simply too busy to exercise on a regular basis. According to the results of previous research (Gibala et al 2012), a HIIT model consisting of 10 bouts of exercise each lasting for 60 seconds at a constant-load intensity approximating 90% of maximal heart rate, interspersed with 60 seconds of recovery is safe for most subjects to perform, is well tolerated by the subjects and is relatively appealing to those wanting to exercise but find it difficult to fit into their schedule. This approach to exercise training is also time efficient in that only 10 minutes of exercise is performed over a 20 minute training session which is considerably less than the time spent exercising during more traditional training programs (Gibala et al 2012). Therefore, HIIT may represent a viable alternative approach to exercise training, which may allow an individual to either improve or maintain their level of fitness, while at the same time spending relatively little time actually exercising.

The Review of Literature (Chapter 2) examines the physiological responses, including cardiovascular and metabolic responses, associated with HIIT in both healthy and patient populations, but with a specific focus on individuals with type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM).

The first study performed (Chapter 3) is an examination of the effects of HIIT with and without the consumption of a nutritional supplement containing a NO precursor (L-arginine) on vascular function (brachial artery), oxygen utilization at the pulmonary and microcirculatory level, and exercise tolerance.

In the second study carried out (Chapter 4), we determine whether a family history of T2DM is associated with improvement of insulin sensitivity over two weeks of HIIT, compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. We also investigate the improvement of absolute change in plasma glucose before and after each training session of HIIT. In addition we examine the relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile, specifically triglyceride and low-density lipoprotein (LDL), over two weeks of HIIT.

Chapter 2

Literature Review

Introduction

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a serious health problem, driven by disable micro-vascular complications and cardiovascular disease, and obesity is the core factor of T2DM, affecting two third of adults and reaching the warning rates in children in the modern era (Cusi 2009). The epidemic of T2DM poses a challenge to health care providers, the magnitude of the diabetes epidemic and its relationship to obesity, and the metabolic syndrome (Cusi 2009). In addition, different types of physical activities may have a positive impact on physical fitness, morbidity, and mortality among T2DM patients, based upon American Diabetes Association (ADA) position statement. We introduce high intensity interval training (HIIT), since the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey (Jaslow 2013) showed that 80% of American adults do not meet the weekly-recommended exercise due to the average Americans' busy schedule. However, it does not mean they are not able to sustain or improve their wellness. We discuss HIIT, blood flow, Nitric Oxide (NO), endothelial function, flow-mediated dilation, glucose regulation, an oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT), insulin resistance, and

a disease such as T2DM. Overall, we investigated the effects of HIIT on glucose regulation in individuals with a family history of diabetes in the future.

2.1 High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT)

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) explains physical exercise by short bursts of vigorous activity, interspersed by periods of rest or low-intensity exercise. It is not finitely variable with the specific physiological adaptations induced by this form of training determined by a great number of factors of stimulus, such as intensity, duration, the number of intervals performed, as well as the duration and activity patterns during recovery (Gibala et al 2012). HIIT can be used as an effective alternative to traditional endurance training, resulting in similar or even better changes in a range of physiological, performance, and health-related biomarkers in both healthy and individuals with chronic diseases (Gibala et al 2012, Hwang et al 2011, Tjonna et al 2009, Wisloff et al 2007).

According to results of previous research (Burgomaster et al 2008, Rakobowchuk et al 2008), similar training-induced improvements in various markers of skeletal muscles and cardiovascular adaptation despite large differences in weekly training volume (~90% lower in the HIIT group) and time commitment (~67% lower in the HIIT group) were shown compared with traditional endurance training (Gibala et al 2012). In addition, other endurance-like adaptations have been reported after several weeks of low-volume HIIT, such as: an increased resting glycogen content, a reduced rate of glycogen utilization and lactate production during matched-work exercise, an increased capacity for whole-body and skeletal muscle lipid oxidation, and improved exercise performance based upon time to exhaustion tests or time trials, and increased maximal oxygen uptake (Burgomaster et al 2008, Burgomaster et al 2005, Gibala et al 2012, Gibala et al 2006,

Rakobowchuk et al 2008). Moreover, a previous study (Hood et al 2011) found that HIIT increased the protein content of citrate synthase and cytochrome c oxidase subunit IV, the transcriptional coactivator peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ coactivator 1 α , glucose transporter content, and insulin sensitivity after HIIT.

A new practical HIIT model consists of 10 x 60 seconds work bout at a constantload intensity that elicits ~90% of maximal heart rate, interspersed with 60 seconds of recovery based upon the potential safety, subject tolerance, and appealing for some individuals (Gibala et al 2012). This protocol is also time efficient in that only 10 minutes of exercise is performed over a 20 minutes training session (Gibala et al 2012). It is a practical and time-efficient model that is effective not only at inducing rapid skeletal muscle remodeling toward a more oxidative phenotype similar to the previous Wingate-based HIIT studies and high-volume endurance training (Little et al 2010), but also for improving functional performance (Gibala et al 2006, Little et al 2010) as shown by cycling time trials that resemble normal athletic competition (Gibala et al 2012).

2.2 HIIT with Disease Populations

2.2.1 *Metabolic Syndrome*

The metabolic syndrome is associated with increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality, because individuals with the metabolic syndrome are three times more likely to die of coronary heart disease than healthy ones after adjustment for conventional cardiovascular risk factors (Lakka et al 2002, Tjonna et al 2008). Individuals with the metabolic syndrome are reduced by aerobic fitness and endothelial function. It has been

proposed to be independent and strong predictors of mortality related to other established risk factors (Halcox et al 2002, Myers et al 2002, Tjonna et al 2008).

One research study (Tjonna et al 2008) investigated cardiovascular function and prognosis in patients with the metabolic syndrome compared continuous moderate exercise with high intensity interval training (HIIT). Thirty-two metabolic syndrome patients participated in either group three times a week for sixteen weeks. VO_{2max} improved more after HIIT than the other group (35% versus 16%), and HIIT was superior to continuous moderate exercise in enhancing endothelial function (9% versus 5%). In addition, HIIT enhanced insulin signaling in fat and skeletal muscle, skeletal biogenesis, and excitation-contraction coupling. Finally, HIIT reduced blood glucose and lipogenesis in adipose tissue. Exercise intensity was an important factor to improve aerobic capacity and to reverse the risk factors of the metabolic syndrome (Tjonna et al 2008).

2.2.2 Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)

A previous study (Little et al 2011) examined glucose regulation and skeletal muscle metabolic capacity among T2DM patients by using HIIT, and participants performed Gibala et al's (Gibala et al 2012) protocol. Training increased muscle mitochondrial capacity as evidenced by higher citrate synthase maximal activity and protein content of Complex II 70 kDa subunit, Complex III Core 2 protein, and Complex IV subunit IV. In addition, Mitofusion 2 (Mfn2) and GLUT4 protein content were higher after training.

Since reduced mitochondrial capacity in skeletal muscle was reported in insulin resistance and T2DM (Ritov et al 2010) and muscle oxidative capacity was shown to be a significant predictor of insulin sensitivity (Bruce et al 2003), it was possible that the rapid

increase in skeletal muscle mitochondrial content after HIIT might contribute to reduced insulin resistance and improved glycemic control (Little et al 2011). The traininginduced increase in GLUT4 protein content potentially played a role in improving glucose regulation (Little et al 2011). Studies in rodents indicated that the exerciseinduced increase in GLUT4 protein was directly related to the increase in muscle glucose uptake at any given insulin concentration (Little et al 2011, Ren et al 1994). Finally, elevated Mfn2 might be involved in regulating the increase in mitochondrial capacity after HIIT, and a role of Mfn2 in the pathogenesis of T2DM was supported by studies reporting reduced Mfn2 expression in skeletal muscles of T2DM, suggesting alternations in mitochondrial fusion/fission might contribute to mitochondrial impairment (Hernandez-Alvarez et al 2010, Little et al 2011). However, it is unknown that a training-induced increase in muscle Mfn2 is linked to improved metabolic health.

Gillen et al. (Gillen et al 2012) examined the 24-hour blood glucose response to one session of HIIT in using continuous glucose monitoring, compared with a nonexercise control day among T2DM that is prevalence of hyperglycemia. HIIT reduced hyperglycemia measured as a part of time spent above 10 nmol/L, and postprandial hyperglycemia, measured as the sum of post-meal areas under the glucose curve, was also lower after HIIT. It showed HIIT improved glyemic control in T2DM. In contrast, Manders et al. (Manders et al 2010) found no influence of continuous high-intensity exercise (30 minutes at 70% peak output), but it might be associated with the intermittent pattern and/or the higher absolute intensity of HIIT. Mechanisms mediating the reductions in postprandial hyperglycemia after exercise cannot be ascertained, but it speculates that HIIT increased skeletal muscle insulin sensitivity (Gillen et al 2012). The

high degree of muscle fiber recruitment (Gibala & McGee 2008) and/or glycogen utilization (Larsen et al 1999) related to HIIT may increase subsequent muscle glucose uptake (Gillen et al 2012).

2.2.3 *Cardiac Diseases*

Two research studies (Guiraud et al 2010, Meyer et al 2012) investigated the optimal protocol of HIIT by using coronary heart disease or chronic heart failure patients. The first study (Meyer et al 2012) found that heart failure subjects, who performed with 100% of peak power output, 30 seconds interval duration, and passive recovery, lasted for a longer exercise time (tolerance), compared to active recovery groups, although all protocols appeared to be safe. However, its protocol was superior to others, because of time above percentages of VE_{peak} and time above percentages of O₂ pulse_{peak}. The second study (Guiraud et al 2010) stated that the protocol, which consisted of coronary heart disease patients asking their comfort level of exercise and time spent above 80% of VO_{2max} with 15 seconds interval and passive recovery, was optimal, when they considered perceived exertion.

A previous study (Warburton et al 2005) compared HIIT with the traditional exercise training among patients with coronary artery disease. HIIT resulted in a greater improvement in time to exhaustion and anaerobic threshold than the other exercise without any risks to patients. Another investigation (Meyer 2001) indicated that interval training should be advocated for the rehabilitation of patients with severe chronic heart failure. Preliminary research (Meyer et al 1990) also indicated that interval training is more effective in improving exercise capacity than continuous aerobic training (Warburton et al 2005). To support the importance of HIIT for functional status, research

showed that this form of training improved cardiac function, such as submaximal stroke volume, myocardial contractility, an ejection fraction at peak exercise, and exercise tolerance (Ehsani et al 1986, Hagberg et al 1983, Oberman et al 1995, Warburton et al 2005). Moreover, HIIT reduced the incidence of angina and decreased ST-segment depression at a given rate-pressure product during exercise in previously symptomatic patients (Ehsani et al 1986, Warburton et al 2005). Thus, it was obvious that HIIT could improve submaximal and maximal cardiovascular function, while decreasing ischemia at the same myocardial oxygen consumption (Warburton et al 2005).

Another research study (Munk et al 2009) evaluated HIIT on in-stent restenosis after percutaneous coronary intervention for stable or unstable angina, and they found that it was associated with a significant reduction in late luminal loss in the stented coronary segment. This effect was related to increased aerobic capacity, improved endothelium function, and attenuated inflammation. Finally, a recent research study (Normandin et al 2013) showed that HIIT provided a high-level physiological stimulus for patients with heart failure and reduced ejection fraction without any arrhythmias, inflammation, myocardial dysfunction, or myocardial necrosis, compared with moderateintensity continuous exercise.

Traditional endurance exercise training improved endothelial function with coronary artery disease (CAD) patients (Hambrecht et al 2000), and improvements in endothelial function with exercise training were suggested to account for up to 40% of the associated risk reduction (Currie et al 2012, Green et al 2008). This training is timeconsuming, and compliance is relatively low, although endurance training demonstrated to be effective for patients with CAD (Barbour & Miller 2008, Currie et al 2012).

Interval exercise training gained considerable attention as an innovative strategy for individuals with decreased aerobic functional capacity (Wisloff et al 2007). A recent review of interval exercise training studies (Cornish et al 2011) in CAD patients highlighted greater improvements in many physiological indices, such as brachial artery endothelial function, compared with moderate-intensity endurance exercise (Currie et al 2012).

A previous study (Currie et al 2012) investigated a single bout of moderateintensity endurance exercise (END) on a cycle ergometer, resulted in similar acute changes in endothelial function with individuals with CAD, compared with HIIT. Endothelial function was assessed using brachial artery flow-mediated dilation (FMD), and brachial artery diameter and velocities were measured in using Doppler ultrasound. Endothelial-dependent function improved with no differences between exercise conditions, and time effect for FMD normalized to the shear rate area under the curve was also observed. However, endothelial-independent function did not change after END or HIIT. Thus, END and HIIT resulted in similar acute increase in brachial artery endothelial-dependent function in a population with dysfunction at rest, in spite of the different exercise intensities.

Another research study (Currie et al 2013) examined 12 weeks of HIIT and END on FMD and cardiopulmonary fitness (VO_{2peak}) in patients with CAD. Both groups attended two supervised sessions per week for 12 weeks, including the END group performing 30-50 minutes of continuous cycling at 58% peak power output (PO), in contrast, the HIIT group performing 10 x 60 seconds with 60 seconds intervals at 89% of PO separated by 60 seconds intervals at 10% of PO. In results, both groups improved

FMD and there was no group difference. Thus, HIIT provided an alternative to the current and more time-intensive prescription for cardiac rehabilitation, because HIIT elicited similar improvements in FMD and fitness, despite different exercise intensity and duration.

2.3 Local Regulation of Blood Flow

Klabunde et al (2005) describes local blood flow regulation. Tissues and organs have the ability to regulate their own blood flow to some extent. This intrinsic ability to regulate blood flow is called local regulation, and it can occur in the complete absence of any extrinsic neurohumoral effects. For instance, if a muscle is removed from the body, perfused under constant pressure with an oxygenated salt solution, and electrically stimulated to induce muscle contractions, the blood flow increases.

The mechanisms responsible for local regulation originate within the blood vessels, such as endothelial factors, myogenic mechanisms, and from the surrounding tissues (tissue factors). Many of which are related to ways, for example, arachidonic acid metabolites and bradykinin. Mechanical factors, such as compressive force during muscle contraction, can influence resistance and blood flow.

2.3.1 *Tissue Factors*

The tissue substances are produced by the tissue surrounding blood vessels. These substances react in the blood vessel to produce either relaxation or contraction of the smooth muscle, so they alter resistance and blood flow. In some cases, these substances indirectly act on the vascular smooth muscle by affecting endothelial function or by altering the release of norepinephrine by sympathetic nerves. In addition, some

vasoactive substances are tissue metabolites that are products of cellular metabolism or activity, such as adenosine, CO_2 , H^+ , K^+ , and lactate. In addition, different cell types surrounding blood vessels can release vasoactive substances as local, paracrine hormones, such as histamine, bradykinin, and prostaglandins.

Increases or decreases in metabolism alter the release of some of these vasoactive substances. Metabolic activity is closely coupled to blood flow in most organs of the body. The actively metabolizing cells surrounding arterioles release vasoactive substances that cause the vasodilation. Several substances have been implicated in metabolic regulation of blood flow as follows:

- Adenosine is a potent vasodilator in most organs, and the adenosine monophosphate (AMP) is derived from hydrolysis of intracellular adenosin triphosphate (ATP) and adenosine diphosphate (ADP).
- Inorganic phosphate is released by the hydrolysis of adenine nucleotides (ATP, ADP, and AMP). Inorganic phosphate may have some vasodilatory activity in contracting skeletal muscle, but its importance is far less than that of adenosine, potassium, and nitric oxide in regulating skeletal muscle blood flow.
- 3. Carbon dioxide (CO₂) readily diffuses from parenchymal cells to the vascular smooth muscle of blood vessels as a gas, where it causes vasodilation.
- Hydrogen ion (H⁺) increases CO₂ during states of high anaerobic metabolism, when acid metabolites such as lactic acid are produced. Increased H⁺ causes local vasodilation, specifically, in the cerebral circulation.
- 5. Potassium ion is released by contracting cardiac and skeletal muscles. Normally, the Na^+/K^+ -ATPase pump is able to restore the ionic gradients, but the pump does

not keep up with a rapid depolarization during a muscle contraction and a small amount of K^+ accumulates in the extracellular space. Small increases in extracellular K^+ around blood vessels cause the hyperpolarization of the vascular smooth muscle cells, possibly by stimulating the electrogenic Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase pump and increasing K⁺ conductance through potassium channels. The hyperpoloarization leads smooth muscle relaxation. Potassium ion plays a significant role in the increase in blood flow in contracting skeletal muscles.

- 6. Oxygen levels in the blood vessel and surrounding tissue are important in the local regulation of blood flow. The hypoxia-induced vasodilation may be direct inadequate O₂ to sustain smooth muscle contraction or indirect via the production of vasodilator metabolites, such as adenosine, lactic acid, and H⁺. Although hypoxia causes vasodilation in almost all vascular beds, there is a notable exception that it causes vasoconstriction in the pulmonary circulation.
- 7. Osmolarity changes in the blood and in the tissue interstitium have been implicated in local blood flow regulation. It is well known that intra-arterial infusions of hyperosmolar solutions can produce vasodilation. Tissue ischemia and increased metabolic activity raise the osmolarity of the tissue interstitial fluid and venous blood.

Several tissue factors involved in regulating blood flow are not directly associated with tissue metabolism. These factors include paracrine hormones, such as histamine, bradykinin, and products of arachidonic acid (eicosanoids). Histamine, released by mast cells in response to injury, inflammation, and allergic responses, causes arteriolar

vasodilation, venous constriction in some vascular beds, and increased capillary permeability.

Bradykinin is formed from the action of kallikrein (a proteolytic enzyme) acting on alpha₂-globulin (kininogen), which is found in blood and tissues, and bradykinin is a powerful arterioles dilator. It acts on vascular bradykinin receptors, which stimulate nitric oxide formation by the vascular endothelium, such as vasodilation. Also, bradykinin stimulates prostacyclin formation, which produces vasodilation. One of the enzymes responsible for breaking down bradykinin is angiotensin-covering enzyme (ACE). Thus, ACE inhibition decreases angiotensin II, and it increases bradykinin, that is responsible for the vasodilation accompanying ACE inhibition.

Arachidonic acid metabolites, such as prostacyclin (PGI₂) and prostaglandin E_2 (PG E_2) are vasodilators, and other eicosanoids, such as PGF_{2a}, thrombozanes, and leukotrienes are generally vasoconstrictors.

2.3.2 Endothelial Factors

The vascular endothelium plays an important role in the regulation of smooth muscle tone and organ blood flow. Two of substances are nitric oxide and prostacyclin, that are powerful vasodilators. In contrast, endothelin-1 is a powerful vasoconstrictor. Although all three of these endothelial-derived substances have important actions on the vascular smooth muscle, nitric oxide appears to be the most important in regulating blood flow under normal physiologic conditions. An increase in shearing forces acting on the vascular endothelium stimulates endothelial nitric oxide production, which causes vasodilation.

2.3.3 Smooth Muscle (Myogenic) Mechanisms

Myogenic mechanisms originate in the smooth muscle of blood vessels, specifically, in small arteries and arterioles. When the lumen of a blood vessel is expanded, which occurs when the intravascular pressure is suddenly increased, the smooth muscle responds by contracting in order to restore the vessel diameter and resistance. In contrast, a reduction in the intravascular pressure results in smooth muscle relaxation and vasodilation. The reduction in the blood flow associated with the increase in venous pressure activates tissue metabolic mechanisms that cause vasodilation. In most organs vasodilation occurs because the metabolic vasodilator response overrides the myogenic vasoconstrictor response.

2.3.4 Extra-vascular Compression

Mechanical compression forces can affect vascular resistance and blood flow within organs, and this sometimes occurs during normal physiologic conditions. At other times, compression forces can be the result of pathologic mechanisms. The pressure that distends the wall of a blood vessel is the transmural pressure (inside minus outside pressure). The veins, that have a relatively low intravascular pressure, are more likely to collapse when the extra-vascular pressure is elevated, but arteries can also become significantly compressed, when the extra-vascular pressure is elevated to very high level.

2.3.5 Autoregulation of Blood Flow

Autoregulation is the intrinsic ability of an organ to maintain a constant blood flow despite changes in perfusion pressure, and it occurs in isolated and perfused organs, that are not subject to neural or humoral influences. When the perfusion pressure

(arterial – venous pressure: $P_A - P_V$) initially decreases, blood flow (F) falls due to the following formula (Ohm's law) such as $F = (P_A - P_V)/R$. The reductions in flow and perfusion pressure are thought to activate metabolic or myogenic mechanisms that cause anteriolar vasodilation and a fall in resistance (R).

Autoregulation may involve both metabolic and myogenic mechanisms. If the perfusion pressure to an organ is reduced, the initial fall in the blood flow leads to a fall in tissue pO_2 and the accumulation of vasodilator metabolites. These changes cause the resistance vessels to dilate in an attempt to restore normal flow. A reduction in perfusion pressure may also be sensed by the smooth muscle in resistance vessels, which responds by relaxing myogenic response, which leads to an increase in flow.

2.3.6 Reactive and Active Hyperemia

Reactive hyperemia is the transient increase in organ blood flow that occurs after a brief period of ischemia, usually produced by the temporary arterial occlusion. When the occlusion is released and perfusion pressure is restored, the flow becomes elevated due to the reduced vascular resistance. During the hyperemia, the oxygen becomes replenished, and vasodilator metabolites are washed out of the tissue. Hyperemia causes the resistance vessels to regain their normal vascular tone and return the flow to normal levels. The longer the period of the occlusion, the greater the metabolic stimulus for vasodilation leads to increase the peak flow and duration of hyperemia. In the process, myogenic mechanisms may contribute to reactive hyperemia, because arterial occlusion decreases the pressure in arteiroles, that can lead to myogenic mediated-vasodilation.

Active hyperemia is the increase in organ blood flow, that is associated with increased metabolic activity of an organ or tissue. With increased metabolic activity,

vascular resistance decreases owing to vasodilation and vascular recruitment (specifically skeletal muscle). Active hyperemia occurs during muscle contractions, called exercise or functional hyperemia, and it increases cardiac activity, mental activity, and gastrointestinal activity during the food absorption. The increase in the blood flow by active hyperemia is maintained throughout the period of increased metabolic activity, and it subsides when normal metabolism is restored. The amplitude of active hyperemia is associated with an increase in metabolic activity, such as oxygen consumption. This amplitude is important, because it increases oxygen delivery to tissues at a time of increased oxygen demand. Thus, the increased blood flow enhances the removal of metabolic waste products from the tissue.

2.4 Anatomy and Physiology of Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells

2.4.1 Cellular Structure

The diameter in vascular smooth muscle cells is about 5 to 10 μ m, and their length varies from 50 to 200 μ m. The sarcoplasmic reticulum is developed more poorly than those in cardiac muscles. The actin and myosin are present, but that is not organized as repeating and distinct as bands in cardiac and skeletal muscles. In other words, bands of actin filaments are joined together and anchored by dense bodies within the cell or dense bands on the inner surface of the sarcolemma. These function as Z-lines in cardiac muscles. Also, vascular smooth muscle cells are electrically connected by gap junctions, and these low-resistance intercellular connections make propagated responses along the length of the blood vessels.

2.4.2 Vascular Smooth Muscle Contraction

The contractile characteristics between vascular smooth and cardiac muscles are considerably different, because the former contractions are slow and sustained but the latter contractions are rapid and relatively short. These tonic contractions are determined by a number of stimulatory and inhibitory functions on the vessel, such as sympathetic adrenergic nerves, circulating hormones (epinephrine, angiotensin II, etc), substances released by the endothelial tissues along the vessel, and vasoactive substances surrounding the blood vessel.

Vascular smooth muscle contraction can start with electrical, chemical, and mechanical stimuli. The electrical depolarization of the vascular smooth muscle cell membrane makes contraction by opening voltage dependent calcium channels, that cause an increase in the intracellular concentration of calcium. Also, the electrical depolarization occurs through changes in ion concentrations or by the receptor-coupled opening of iron channels, such as calcium channels. In terms of chemical stimuli, norepinephrine, epinephrine, angiotensin II, vasopressin, endothelin-1, and thromboxane A₂ elicit contractions. The mechanical stimuli can cause contractions that originate from the smooth muscle itself and are termed a myogenic response.

2.4.3 Vascular Endothelial Cells

The vascular endothelial cell is a thin layer that lines all blood vessels and is a flat, single-nucleated, and elongated cell, that is $0.2-2.0 \mu m$ thick and $1-20 \mu m$ in length dependent upon a vessel type. Based upon the type of vessel, endothelial cells are joined together by different types of intercellular junctions, and some of these junctions are very tight. However, others have gaps between the cells that enable blood cells to move in and

out of the capillary easily. Endothelial cells have a few important functions that are as follows:

- 1. Serving as a barrier for the exchange of fluid, electrolytes, macromolecules, and cells between the intravascular and extravascular space
- 2. Regulating smooth muscle function through several important and different vasoactive substances, such as nitric oxide (NO), prostacyclin (PGI₂), and endothelin-1
- 3. Modulating platelet aggregation primarily through biosynthesis of NO and PGI₂
- 4. Modulating leukocyte adhesion and transendothelial migration through the biosynthesis of NO and the expression of surface adhesion molecules

Vascular endothelial cells produce NO by the enzyme NO synthase, that converts L-arginine to NO. NO production can be enhanced by (1) specific agonist such as acetylcholine, bradykinin binding to endothelial receptors, (2) increased sharing forces acting on the endothelial surface, (3) cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor and interleukins, that are released by leukocytes during inflammation and infection. The major role in NO is to relax smooth muscle, inhibit platelet function, and inhibit inflammatory responses. Also, endothelial cells synthesize endothelin-1 (ET-1), a powerful vasoconstrictor. The synthesis is stimulated by angiotensin II, vasopressin, thrombin, cytokines, and sharing forces, but NO and PGI₂ inhibit the process.

It is clear that the importance of normal endothelial function contributes to disease states, such as atherosclerosis, hypertension, diabetes, and hypercholesterolemia. The endothelial dysfunction results in less NO and PGI₂ production, causing vasoconstriction, loss of vasodilatory capacity, thrombosis, and vascular inflammation. In addition, the
damage to the endothelium at the capillary level increases capillary permeability, which leads to the tissue edema.

2.5 Discovery and Roles of Nitric Oxide

Previous research (Furchgott & Zawadzki 1980) first explained the endotheliumdependent relaxation as a phenomenon whereby acetylcholine relaxes isolated preparations of blood vessels, only if the vascular endothelium lining the vessels is present and intact (Moncada & Higgs 2006). Acetylcholine and other agents, such as brandykinin, histamine, and 5-hydroxytryptamine, release a transferable factor. It is an unstable endothelium-derived relaxing factor called EDRF that acts with stimulation of the soluble guanylate cyclase and is inhibited by hemoglobin and methylene blue (Furchgott et al 1984, Moncada & Higgs 2006).

The identification of thromboxane synthase and discovery of prostacyclin helped use bioassay experiments in cascades in order to carry out more detailed quantitative pharmacology and try to elucidate the structure of EDRF (Moncada 2005, Moncada & Higgs 2006). In addition, Moncada and his colleagues proceeded to culture porcine aortic endothelial cells on micro-carrier beads, perfused them inside a modified chromatography column and used the effluent to superfuse vascular tissues denuded of endothelium as a detection system for EDRF (Moncada & Higgs 2006).

Furchgott proposed that EDRF might be nitric oxide (NO) in 1987 (Furchgott 1988, Moncada & Higgs 2006). The proposal was based upon the observations that superoxide dismutase (SOD), which removes O_2^- , protected EDRF from rapid inactivation and that hemoglobin selectively inhibited EDRF(Furchgott et al 1984), as well as on a study of the transient relaxation of endothelium-denuded rings of rabbit aorta

to acidified inorganic nitrite (NO_2^-) (Moncada & Higgs 2006). The comparative pharmacology of EDRF and NO on vascular strips convinced the identity of EDRF as NO, but Moncada and his colleagues were interested in measuring NO using methods other than bioassay (Moncada & Higgs 2006). There are several chemical methods for the breakdown product of NO such as NO_2^- and nitrate NO_3^- (Moncada & Higgs 2006).

Moncada and his colleagues continued to investigate that NO_2^- or NO_3^- was reduced enzymically to NO or that ammonia or an amino acid was the biological precursor (Moncada & Higgs 2006). There was an interesting possibility that NO originated from the conversion of L-arginine since activated macrophages had recently been shown to generate NO_2^- or NO_3^- from this amino acid (Hibbs et al 1987, Iyengar et al 1987, Moncada & Higgs 2006). After all experiments, they identified the enzyme responsible for the production of NO as NO synthase, that is able to generate NO and Lcitrulline from L-arginine. In addition, they have begun to call these biochemical reactions, "The L-arginine: NO pathway" (Moncada & Higgs 2006, Moncada et al 1989).

2.6 Regulation of Nitric Oxide Production

Endogenous nitric oxide (NO) is derived largely from enzymatic pathways, but a non-enzymatic pathway also exists (Luiking et al 2010). Enzymatic NO formation is catalyzed by NO synthase (NOS) through a series of redox reactions with degradation of L-arginine to L-citrulline and NO, and in the presence of oxygen and NADPH (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate) (Luiking et al 2010, Moncada & Higgs 1993, Wu & Morris 1998). Three isoforms of NOS are recognized, such as endothelial NOS (eNOS or NOS3), neuronal NOS (nNOS or NOS1), and inducible NOS (iNOS or NOS2) (Luiking et al 2010). NOS1 and NOS3 are constitutive enzymes that are

controlled by intracellular Ca²⁺/calmodulin. NOS2 is inducible at the level of gene transcription, Ca²⁺ independent, and expressed by macrophages and other tissues in response to (pro)inflammatory mediators (Luiking et al 2010). In contrast, the nonenzymatic production of NO involves production of NO from nitrite via multiple pathways, particularly under acidic conditions, such as following ischemia (Zweier et al 1995), and occurs mainly in tissue (Li et al 2008, Luiking et al 2010). The main pathway is via nitrite reduction, $e^{-} + 2H^{+} + NO^{2-} \rightarrow NO + H_2O$ (Luiking et al 2010). The half-life of NO in blood is very short (< 1 s) due to rapid oxidation by oxyhemoglobin to nitrate and nitrite (cumulatively indicated as NOx), binding of NO to several cell structures or NO scavenging (Luiking et al 2010). Under ischemic conditions with acidosis, nitrite-mediated NO production approaches maximum constitutive NOS production, making this route an alternative under ischemic conditions in which NO production from NOS is impaired (Li et al 2008, Luiking et al 2010).

2.7 Pathophysiology of Diabetic Vascular Disease

Nitric oxide (NO) is constitutively produced by endothelial NO synthase (eNOS) through a 5-electron oxidation of the guanidine-nitrogen terminal of L-arginine, and NO causes vasodilation by activating guanylyl cyclase on subjacent vascular smooth muscle cells (Creager et al 2003, Moncada & Higgs 1993). In addition, NO protects the blood vessel from endogenous injury, such as atherosclerosis, by mediating molecular signals that prevent platelet and leukocyte interaction with vascular wall and inhibit vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and migration (Creager et al 2003, Kubes et al 1991, Radomski et al 1987, Sarkar et al 1996).

In contrast, the loss of endothelium-derived NO permits increased activity of the proinflammatory transcription factor, nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kB), resulting in expression of leukocyte adhesion molecules and production of chemokines and cytokines (Creager et al 2003, Zeiher et al 1995). This process promotes monocyte and vascular smooth muscle cell migration into the intima and formation of macrophage foam cells, characterizing the initial morphological change of atherosclerosis (Collins & Cybulsky 2001, Creager et al 2003, Libby 2000, Mohamed et al 1999, Nomura et al 2000, Zeiher et al 1995). Endothelial dysfunction is represented by impaired endothelium-dependent, NO-mediated relaxation, and it occurs in cellular and experimental models of diabetes (Bohlen & Lash 1993, Creager et al 2003, Meraji et al 1987, Pieper et al 1995, Tesfamariam et al 1990). The decreased levels of NO in diabetes may underlie its atherogenic predisposition (Creager et al 2003). Finally, many of metabolic derangements occur in diabetes, including hyperglycemia, excess free fatty acid liberation, insulin resistance, and mediate abnormalities in endothelial cell function by affecting the synthesis or degradation of NO (Creager et al 2003, King 1996).

2.8 Diabetes and Vascular Smooth Muscle Function

The impact of diabetes mellitus on vascular function is not limited to the endothelium, such as diminished vasodilator response to endogenous NO donors (Williams et al 1996) and reduced vasoconstrictor responsiveness to exogenous vasoconstrictors, for example, endothelin-1 (Creager et al 2003, Nugent et al 1996). Dysregulation of vascular smooth muscle function is exacerbated by impairments in sympathetic nervous system function (Creager et al 2003, McDaid et al 1994). Diabetes increases the protein kinase C (PKC) activity, NF-kB production, generation of oxygen-

derived free radicals in vascular smooth muscle, and diabetes is akin to these effects in endothelial cells (Creager et al 2003, Hattori et al 2000, Inoguchi et al 2000). In addition, diabetes heightens migration of vascular smooth muscle cells into nascent atherosclerotic lesions, in which they replicate and produce extracellular matrix, such as important steps in mature lesion formation (Creager et al 2003, Suzuki et al 2001). Moreover, vascular smooth muscle cell apoptosis in atherosclerotic lesions is also increased, so patients with diabetes tend to have fewer smooth muscle cells in the lesions, that increase the propensity for plaque rupture (Creager et al 2003, Fukumoto et al 1998).

2.9 Diabetes, Thrombosis, and Coagulation

Platelet function is abnormal in diabetes (Creager et al 2003). The intracellular platelet glucose concentration mirrors the extracellular environment, and it is related to increased superoxide anion formation, protein kinase activity, and decreased plateletderived NO (Assert et al 2001, Creager et al 2003, Vinik et al 2001). Hyperglycemia changes platelet function by impairing calcium homeostasis. It also alters aspects of platelet activation and aggression, including platelet conformation and release of mediators (Creager et al 2003, Li et al 2001).

Plasma coagulation factors (eg, factor VII and thrombin) and lesion-based coagulations (eg, tissue factor) are increased, and endogenous anticoagulants (eg, thrombomodulin and protein C) are decreased (Ceriello et al 1995, Ceriello et al 1990, Creager et al 2003, Hafer-Macko et al 2002). In addition, the production of plasminogen activaor inhibitor-1 and a fibrinolysis inhibitor is increased (Creager et al 2003, Fukumoto et al 1998, Hafer-Macko et al 2002, Hattori et al 2000, Kario et al 1995, McDaid et al 1994, Pandolfi et al 2001, Ren et al 2002, Suzuki et al 2001, Vinik et al 2001).

2.10 Hyperglycemia and NO

The intracellular glucose concentration of endothelial cells mirrors the extracellular environment (Creager et al 2003, Kaiser et al 1993). Endotheliumdependent vasodilation is reduced in healthy individuals during hyperglycemic clamping (Creager et al 2003, Williams et al 1998). Hyperglycemia induces a series of cellular events that increase the production of reactive oxygen species, such as superoxide anion, that inactivate NO to form peroxynitrite (Beckman et al 2001, Creager et al 2003, Nishikawa et al 2000). A superoxide anion promotes a cascade of endothelial processes that engage increasing numbers of cellular elements to produce oxygen derived free radicals, such as protein kinase C (PKC) (Creager et al 2003, Nishikawa et al 2000). Activation of PKC by glucose has been implicated in the regulation and activation of membrane-associated NADPH (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate)-dependent oxidase and subsequent production of superoxide anion (Creager et al 2003, Hink et al 2001). Peroxynitrite, resulting from the interaction of NO and superoxide anion, oxidizes the NOS co-factor tetrahydrobiopterin (Creager et al 2003, Koppenol et al 1992, Laursen et al 2001).

Mitochondrial production of superoxide anion increases intracellular production of advanced glycation end products (AGEs) (Creager et al 2003, Nishikawa et al 2000). AGEs increase production of oxygen-derived free radicals, and a receptor for AGE (RAGE) activation increases intracellular enzymatic superoxide anion production (Creager et al 2003, Schmidt & Stern 2000, Tan et al 2002, Wautier et al 2001).

Increased supraoxide anion production also activates the hexosamine pathway that diminishes NOS activation by protein kinase Akt (Creager et al 2003, Du et al 2001). These processes may recruit extracellular xanthine oxidase that further augments the oxidative stress (Creager et al 2003, Desco et al 2002).

2.11 Free Fatty Acid Liberation and Endothelial Function

Circulating levels of free fatty acids are elevated in diabetes due to their excess liberation from adipose tissue and diminished uptake by skeletal muscle (Boden 1999, Creager et al 2003, Fujimoto 2000, Kelley & Simoneau 1994). Free fatty acids may impair endothelial function through several mechanisms, such as increased production of oxygen-derived free radicals, activation of PKC, and exacerbation of dyslipidemia (Creager et al 2003, Dichtl et al 1999, Dresner et al 1999, Inoguchi et al 2000). Elevation of free fatty acid concentrations activate PKC and decrease insulin receptor substrate-1associated phosphatidylinosital-3 kinase activity (Creager et al 2003, Dresner et al 1999, Griffin et al 1999).

The liver responds to free fatty acid flux by increasing very-low-density lipoprotein production and cholesteryl ester synthesis (Creager et al 2003, Sniderman et al 2001). This increased production of triglyceride-rich proteins, and the diminished clearance by lipoprotein lipase results in hypertriglyceridemia, which is typically observed in diabetes (Creager et al 2003, Cummings et al 1995). Elevated triglyceride concentrations lower HDL by promoting cholesterol transport from HDL to very-lowdensity lipoprotein (Creager et al 2003, Dresner et al 1999, Inoguchi et al 2000, Montagnani et al 2002, Sniderman et al 2001). Finally, insulin resistance is associated with elevations in free fatty acid levels. Abdominal adipose tissue, found prominently in

T2DM, is more insulin resistant. This tissue releases more free fatty acids than other types of adipose located elsewhere (Creager et al 2003).

2.12 Insulin Resistance and NO

T2DM is characterized by insulin resistance (Creager et al 2003). Insulin stimulates NO production from endothelial cells by increasing the activity of NOS via activation of phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase and Akt kinase (Creager et al 2003, Kuboki et al 2000, Zeng et al 2000, Zeng & Quon 1996). In addition, insulin-mediated glucose disposal correlates inversely with the severity of the impairment in endotheliumdependent vasodilation (Creager et al 2003, Mather et al 2000). Furthermore, insulin signal transduction via the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase pathway is impaired, and insulin is less able to activate NOS and produce NO (Creager et al 2003).

2.13 Endothelial Production of Vasoconstrictors

Endothelial dysfunction is characterized not only by decreased NO, but also by increased synthesis of vasoconstrictor prostanoids and endothelin in diabetes (Creager et al 2003, De Vriese et al 2000, Golovchenko et al 2000, Luft 2002, O'Driscoll et al 1997). Hyperglycemia increases the expression of cyclooxygenase-2 mRNA and protein levels but not the expression of cyclooxygenase-1 mRNA in cultured human aortic endothelial cells (Cosentino et al 2003, Creager et al 2003). In addition, endothelin may be particularly relevant to the pathophysiology of vascular disease in diabetes, since endothelin promotes inflammation and causes vascular smooth muscle cell contraction and growth (Creager et al 2003, Hopfner & Gopalakrishnan 1999). In fact, blockage of endothelin A and B receptors increases forearm blood flow after intra-arterial

administration of insulin, which indicates the insulin may affect vascular tone via stimulation of endothelin in healthy individuals (Cardillo et al 1999, Creager et al 2003). Blockage of endothelin A receptors also increases forearm blood flow in patients with T2DM, implicating an increase of endogenous endothelin-1 in resistance vessels (Cardillo et al 2002, Creager et al 2003).

2.14 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD)

The distensibility of an artery plays an important role in regulating the cardiac performance, perfusion, and homeostasis based upon previous research (Kingwell 2002), and another study (Boutouyrie et al 2002) showed that a stiff arterial tree is related to adverse cardiovascular problems (Rakobowchuk et al 2008). How about the peripheral artery distensibility in the upper and lower extremities? The brachial endothelial function indicates the coronary endothelial function and the independent measurement of atherosclerotic disease risk (Rakobowchuk et al 2008, Schachinger et al 2000, Suwaidi et al 2000, Vita 2005). In addition, coronary artery disease patients decreased popliteal artery flow-mediated dilation (FMD) (Angerer et al 2001, Rakobowchuk et al 2008). The popliteal artery, unlike the brachial artery, is a common site of peripheral vascular disease and exhibits unique elastic-like properties (Debasso et al 2004, Rakobowchuk et al 2008).

Intravascular ultrasound assessments are useful, because they allow access to arteries inaccessible by conventional ultrasound. The technique does not have limited use in clinical research environment, compared with the invasive nature of the intravascular ultrasound (Currie 2012). Flow-mediated dilation is the most widely used technique as the non-invasive assessment of endothelial-dependent function (Currie 2012).

The FMD technique is based upon the principle that an increase in blood flow through an artery increases the shear stress exerted on the endothelium, that activates the mechanoreceptors and elicits the production of NO, that causes the subsequent vasodilation (Currie 2012). Celermajer et al. (Celermajer et al 1992) described the FMD technique involved inflation of a pneumatic tourniquet on the thigh above systolic blood pressure for a duration of four-five minutes. Reactive hyperemia shows the increase in blood flow and shear stress in the artery, when the cuff is released (Currie 2012). They used longitudinal ultrasound images of the femoral artery collected at baseline and following cuff deflation to find the change in diameter in responding to reactive hyperemia. It was assumed that the FMD technique was assessing endothelial-dependent and NO-mediated vasodilation (Currie 2012). This was confirmed by Joannides et al. (Joannides et al 1995), who demonstrated the presence of the NO synthase inhibitor NGmonomethyl-L-arginine (L-NMMA) later (Currie 2012). While this study (Joannides et al 1995) investigated the radial artery, the same responses occurred in the brachial (Lieberman et al 1996) and femoral (Kooijman et al 2008) arteries (Currie 2012). However, there is suggested evidence (Tschakovsky & Pyke 2005) that may not be fully attributed to NO pathways, so results should be interpreted with caution (Currie 2012).

2.15 Flow Mediated Dilation (FMD) Technique

Numerous efforts (Corretti et al 2002, Harris et al 2010, Pyke & Tschakovsky 2005, Thijssen et al 2011a) have been made to standardize the FMD techniques, and the most recent guideline (Thijssen et al 2011a) were published in 2011 (Currie 2012). It highlighted historical progression of the FMD technique to its current application, and issues requiring consolidation included the occlusion cuff placement, the duration of

post-occlusion measurements, and data analysis (Currie 2012, Thijssen et al 2011a). The current recommendations for NO-mediated endothelial-dependent assessments are to place the occlusion cuff distally (Doshi et al 2001) above systolic blood pressure for five minutes (Currie 2012, Mullen et al 2001). Celermajer et al. (Celermajer et al 1992) described that post-occlusion measurements were collected for 60 s after cuff release, but the time to peak dilation can vary depending upon the sample population (Currie 2012). Thus, current guidelines recommended post-occlusion measurements for a minimum of three minutes (Black et al 2008, Currie 2012, Thijssen et al 2011a).

FMD can be assessed in any conduit or resistance artery, but the brachial artery is an accepted surrogate for the coronary artery, that is relevant for coronary artery disease populations (Currie 2012). In fact, relationships between coronary and brachial artery endothelial function have been shown that the positive predictive value of abnormal brachial dilation (< 3%) is relevant to 95% of predicting coronary endothelial dysfunction (Anderson et al 1995, Currie 2012).

2.16 Flow Mediated Dilation (FMD) Analysis

Artery diameter dimensions for the FMD technique can be obtained by using Bmode ultrasound or duplex ultrasound, when permitted (Currie 2012). Duplex ultrasound enables the simultaneous collection of arterial diameters using B-mode ultrasound, and blood velocity is measured by using pulsed-wave Doppler ultrasound (Currie 2012). Arterial diameters can be analyzed at end-diastole, or throughout the entire cardiac cycle (Kizhakekuttu et al 2010) to determine the pre-occlusion and peak post-occlusion diameters using ultrasonic calipers or edge-tracking software, when applicable (Currie

2012). The FMD response should be reported in absolute and relative terms (Corretti et al 2002), such as (1) and (2) equations (Currie 2012).

(1) Absolute FMD (mm) = (Peak Post-Occlusion Diameter) – (Pre-Occlusion Diameter)

(2) Relative FMD (%) = (Absolute FMD/Pre-Occlusion Diameter) x 100

Blood velocity measurements are an important element of the FMD response, since they can quantify the shear stress stimulus obtained from the application and subsequent release of the occlusion cuff (Currie 2012). Mean blood velocity (MBV) can be calculated by blood flow and shear rate, such as (3) and (4) equations (Currie 2012). (3) Blood Flow (ml*min⁻¹) = $\pi r^2 x$ MBV

(4) Shear Rate = $(8 \times MBV/Lumen Diameter)$

Pyke and his colleagues (Pyke & Tschakovsky 2005) observed that the increased shear stress on the endothelium rather than increased flow is the stimulus for vasodilation despite the name of flow-mediated dilation (Currie 2012). Previous research (Pyke et al 2004) reported that a smaller arterial diameter experienced a larger shear stress stimulus and a greater FMD response compared to an artery with a larger baseline lumen diameter. However, the FMD response was no longer related to baseline diameter, when shear rate was controlled to create a uniform stimulus between different sized arteries (Currie 2012). Thus, FMD should be normalized to the shear rate to account for the magnitude of stimulus received by distinct vessels (Currie 2012, Pyke & Tschakovsky 2005). Previous research (Black et al 2008) stated that the shear rate should be calculated as the shear rate area under the curve (AUC) until the peak post-occlusion diameter, so normalized FMD is calculated as the ratio of the relative FMD to the AUC (Currie 2012). The process of normalization violates established statistical assumptions for

normalization and may not be an appropriate calculation (Atkinson et al 2009, Currie 2012).

There is no consensus on the use of normalized FMD, and caution should be used in calculating and interpreting normalized FMD values, especially for arteries of different caliber (Currie 2012). Normalization may be suitable for within-subject comparison that demonstrate strong relationships between FMD and shear rate (Currie 2012, Thijssen et al 2011a).

2.17 Endothelial-Independent Assessments

Nitric oxide (NO) diffuses to the vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs), where it elicits vasodilation, and consequently the VSMCs play an important role in endothelialdependent dilation (Currie 2012). Endothelial-independent assessments are important, because they measure the functioning of VSMCs using an exogenous NO donor, such as nitroglycerin (NTG) or sodium nitroprusside (Currie 2012). Measurements are typically performed after the FMD test, at least 10 minutes following the cuff release to allow the artery to return to baseline diameter (Corretti et al 2002, Currie 2012). A 0.4 mg dose of NTG is used to elicit the maximal obtainable vasodilation. Previous guidelines recommended ultrasound assessments for 3-4 min after administration (Corretti et al 2002, Currie 2012). However, recent evidence demonstrated that peak diameter could occur past that time point (Currie 2012, Thelen et al 2008). Thus, measurements should be collected for 10 minutes following administration, and endothelial-independent responses can be presented in absolute and relative terms, as described above (Currie 2012).

Previous research (Thijssen et al 2011b) conducted a retrospective analysis of data to evaluate relationships between the brachial and superficial femoral artery endothelium-dependent FMD and endothelium-independent FMD in young and healthy individuals. They also examined the relationship between FMD between both brachial arteries. There was no correlation between brachial and superficial femoral artery FMD or between brachial and popliteal artery FMD. However, a correlation was observed in FMD between both brachial arteries. Endothelium-independent FMD between brachial and superficial femoral artery was modestly correlated, but that of brachial and popliteal artery was not correlated. Thus, these data indicated that conduit artery vasodilator function in the upper limbs was not predictive of that in the lower limbs, but measurement of FMD in one arm is predictive of FMD in the other.

2.18 Relationship between Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD) Changes and NO with T2DM

Researchers (Green et al 2006) examined the stimulated endothelial NO function reflected the basal endothelial NO function with flow-mediated dilation (FMD) in seventeen T2DM patients. Nine subjects undertook an exercise training or control period, whereas the remaining eight subjects were administered an angiotensin II receptor blocker (losartan) or placebo. Resistance vessel basal endothelium-dependent NO function was assessed by using intrabrachial administration of N^G-monomethyl-Larginine (L-NMMA) and plethysmographic assessment of forearm blood flow. FMD was higher after intervention compared with control/placebo, but there were no significant changes in forearm blood flow responses to L-NMMA. In addition, FMD and L-NMMA

responses did not reveal a significant correlation, and improvements in FMD with the interventions were not associated with changes in the L-NMMA responses.

2.19 Near-Infrared Spectroscopy (NIRS) and Measurement

Near Infrared Spectroscopy (NIRS) has been used extensively to evaluate changes in muscle oxygenation and blood volume during a variety of exercise modes (Bhambhani 2004). The NIRS provides multi-distance frequency-domain spectroscopy, since a single channel of eight laser diode light sources operating at two different wavelengths, and light from the diodes is coupled to fibers in a photomultiplier tube and pulsed in rapid succession (110 MHz). The diodes are set at source-detector distances of 2.0, 2.5, 3.0, and 3.5 cm, and the light is received by another detector fiber, is carried back, and is detected by a photodiode in the spectrometer (Williams et al 2013).

The NIRS system (OxiplexTS, ISS, Champaign, IL) is calibrated prior to each exercise test according to the specifications provided by the manufacturer. NIRS is used to continuously monitor the oxyhemoglobin saturation (oxy-[Hb]), deoxyhemoglobin (deoxy-[Hb]), and total hemoglobin (Hb_{tot}) throughout the exercise protocol. The NIRS probe consists of eight light-emitting diodes operating at wavelengths of 690 and 830 nm, and one detector fiber bundle. After shaving the skin, the probe is positioned longitudinally over a body part that you measure and is secured with straps around the body part. A dark, heavy cloth is secured over the probe to prevent stray visible light from affecting the operation of the optical diodes. The detector gain is adjusted for an optimal signal as a subject rested for a specific protocol.

2.20 NIRS Research

2.20.1 Cycling-Ramp Exercise

The study (Chin et al 2011) investigated the relationship between muscle deoxygenation (HHb) and activation was examined in three different muscles of the quadriceps during cycling ramp exercise. Pulmonary oxygen uptake was measured breath-by-breath, while muscle HHb and activity were measured by time-resolved nearinfrared spectroscopy (NIRS) and EMG, respectively, at the vastus lateralis (VL), rectus femoris (RF), and vastus medialis (VM) (Chin et al 2011). Muscle deoxygenation was corrected for adipose tissue thickness and normalized to the amplitude of the HHb response, while EMG signals were integrated (iEMG) and normalized to the maximum iEMG determined from maximal voluntary contractions (Chin et al 2011). Muscle deoxygenation and activation were then plotted as a percentage of maximal work rate (%WR(max)) (Chin et al 2011). The conditioned parameter for the sigmoid fit (representing the %WR(max) at 50% of the total amplitude of the HHb response) was similar between VL and VM, but greater for RF, demonstrating a "right shift" of the HHb response compared with VL and VM (Chin et al 2011). The iEMG also showed that muscle activation of the RF muscle was lower compared with VL and VM throughout the majority of the ramp exercise, which may explain the different HHb response in RF (Chin et al 2011). These results suggest that the sigmoid function can be used to model the HHb response in different muscles of the quadriceps (Chin et al 2011). However, simultaneous measures of muscle activation are also needed for the HHb response to be properly interpreted during cycle ramp exercise (Chin et al 2011).

2.20.2 Continuous Endurance Training versus HIIT

A study (McKay et al 2009) investigated the O₂ kinetics, muscle deoxygenation, and exercise performance, and compared short-term HIIT with lower-intensity continuous endurance training (END). Subjects underwent eight sessions of either HIIT (8 to 12 x 1 min interval at 120% maximal O₂ uptake separated by 1 minute of rest) or END (90 to 120 minutes at 65% maximal O₂ uptake). In addition, participants completed step transitions to a moderate-intensity work rate (~90% estimated lactate threshold) on five occasions throughout training, and ramp incremental and constant-load performance tests were conducted at pre-, mid-, and post-testing periods. They found that the constant VO₂ was reduced by ~20% after only two training sessions and by ~40% after eight training sessions with no differences between HIIT and END. They also stated that the deoxygenation (change in deoxygenated hemoglobin concentration) in the vastus lateralis muscle did not change over the course of eight training sessions by monitored NIRS.

2.20.3 Pulmonary VO₂ and HIIT

A previous study (Williams et al 2013) tested the effects of HIIT on pulmonary O_2 uptake during transitions from low and elevated metabolic rates within the moderateintensity domain. Eight young untrained males completed 12 sessions of HIIT (spanning 4 weeks), and it consisted of 8-12 1-minute intervals in cycling at a work rate corresponding to 110% of per-training maximal work rate. Pre-, mid-, and post-training, subjects completed a ramp-incremental test to determine maximum O_2 uptake, work rate max, and estimated lactate threshold. In addition, participants completed double-step constant-load tests, such as step transition from 20 W to $\Delta 45\%$ of lactate threshold (low step) and $\Delta 45\%$ to 90% of lactate threshold (upper step). HIIT led to increases in VO_{2max}

and maximum work rate, and time-constant pulmonary O_2 uptake of both lower and upper moderate-intensity domain step transitions were reduced by ~40%. However, adjustment of local muscle deoxygenation over time was unchanged in both lower and upper steps that potentially resulted in an improved matching of muscle O_2 utilization to microvascular O_2 delivery within the working muscle after 12 sessions of HIIT, although muscle metabolic adaptation should not be ignored.

2.20.4 NIRS and Doppler Ultrasound

The precise role of the sympathetic nervous system in the regulation of skeletal muscle blood flow during exercise has been difficult to define in humans, partly due to limited techniques available for blood flow measurement in active muscles (Fadel et al 2004). A visible alternative to the more traditional hemodynamic approaches, such as perivascular Doppler ultrasound, microsphere deposition, intravital microscopy, plethysmography, and tracer dilution, for evaluating vascular responses in human skeletal muscle may be the use of NIRS to measure changes in muscle oxygenation (Chavoshan et al 2002, Fadel et al 2004, Hansen et al 1996, Sander et al 2000). However, simultaneous measurements of muscle oxygenation and blood flow were never performed to fully validate the response.

Fadel et al. (2004) conducted the simultaneous tissue oxygenation measurement with NIRS and blood flow with Doppler ultrasound in skeletal muscle of conscious humans and anesthetized rats. In resting forearm of humans, reflex activation of sympathetic nerves with use of lower body negative pressure produced graded decreases in tissue oxygenation and blood flow velocity that were highly correlated. During rhythmic muscle contraction, the decreases in tissue oxygenation and blood flow evoked

by sympathetic activation were significantly attenuated but remained highly correlated in both humans and rats. Thus, this data indicated that changes in tissue oxygenation can be used to reliably assess sympathetic vasoconstriction in both resting and exercising skeletal muscle during steady-state metabolic conditions. Tissue oxygenation and muscle blood flow were dissociated at the onset of dynamic exercise, when both oxygen utilization and delivery were increasing, just as venous oxygen saturation and muscle blood flow were dissociated (Fadel et al 2004, MacDonald et al 1999).

2.21 Glucose Regulation

Insulin regulates glucose entry into all tissues, primarily muscle and adipose, except for the brain, and insulin action mediates facilitated diffusion (McArdle et al 2020). During this process, glucose combines with a carrier protein on the cell's plasma membrane for transport into cells. In this way, insulin regulates glucose metabolism. Following a meal, increased insulin-mediated glucose uptake by cells and correspondingly reduced hepatic glucose output decrease blood glucose levels. In essence, insulin reduces meal-induced elevated blood glucose concentration to a normal level. Conversely, with insufficient insulin secretion or decreased insulin sensitivity, blood glucose concentration increases above a normal level of about 90 mg/dl to a high level such as 200 to 350 mg/dl depending upon a level of insulin resistance. When blood glucose levels remain high, glucose ultimately spills into the urine, and fatty acids metabolizes as a primary energy substrate without insulin.

Insulin exerts a pronounced effect on fat synthesis. A rise in blood glucose levels after a meal stimulates insulin release, and this causes some glucose uptake by fat cells for synthesis to triacylglycerol. Insulin action also triggers intracellular enzyme activity

that facilitates protein synthesis. This occurs by one or all of the following actions:

- 1. Increasing amino acid transport through the plasma membrane
- 2. Increasing cellular levels of RNA
- 3. Increasing protein formation by ribosomes
- 2.21.1 Insulin Transport of Glucose into Cells

Muscle fibers contain GLUT-1 and GLUT-4 with most glucose entering by the GLUT-1 carriers during rest. With high blood glucose and insulin concentrations following a meal, muscles cells transport glucose via the GLUT-4 transporter. GLUT-4 action is mediated through a second messenger that permits migration of the intracellular GLUT-4 protein to the surface of the plasma membrane to promote glucose uptake. The fact that GLUT-4 moves to the cell surface through a separate insulin-dependent mechanism coincides with observations that active muscles transport glucose during physical activity without insulin.

2.21.2 Glucose-Insulin Secretion Interaction

Blood glucose levels within the pancreas directly control insulin secretion. Elevated blood glucose levels cause insulin release, which in turn, induces glucose entry into cells, removing the stimulus for insulin release. In contrast, a decrease in blood glucose concentration dramatically lowers blood insulin levels to prevent the development of hypoglycemia. The interaction secretion between glucose and insulin serves as a feedback mechanism to maintain blood glucose concentration within narrow limits. Rising levels of plasma amino acids also increase insulin secretion.

The insulin concentration decreases as exercise duration extends or intensity

increases, since it results from inhibitory effects of an exercise-induced catecholamine release on insulin release from pancreatic β -cell. Suppression effect of Catecholamine on insulin secretion relates directly to physical activity intensity, and its inhibition of insulin secretion explains why no excessive insulin releases and possible rebound hypoglycemia occurs with a concentrated glucose feeding during physical activity. Prolonged physical activity derives progressively more energy from free fatty acids mobilized from the adipocytes from reduced insulin secretion and decreased carbohydrate reserves. Blood glucose lowering with prolonged physical activity directly enhances hepatic glucose output and sensitizes the liver to the glucose-releasing effects of glucagon and epinephrine, whose actions help to stabilize blood glucose levels.

2.22 Glucose Transport System in Skeletal Muscle

Insulin stimulation and physical exercise are the most physiologically relevant stimulators of glucose transport in skeletal muscle (Fujii et al 2000, Goodyear & Kahn 1998). Interestingly in patients with T2DM, insulin but not contraction-stimulated glucose transport is impaired (Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Kennedy et al 1999, Zierath et al 1998). Contractile activity can stimulate GLUT4 translocation in absence of insulin (Goodyear & Kahn 1998, Hayashi et al 1997), and a few studies (Coderre et al 1995, Douen et al 1990, Roy & Marette 1996) suggest there are different intracellular "pools" of GLUT4, such as one stimulated by insulin and one stimulated by exercise (Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

2.22.1 AMP-Activated Protein Kinase

The hypothesis has been indicating that AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) is a critical signaling molecule for the regulation of multiple metabolic, protein synthetic, and transcriptional processes in contracting skeletal muscle (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). AMPK is a member of protein kinase family with 12 molecules that extend from plants to mammals, and it is the mammalian homolog of the SNF-1 protein kinase in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, that is critical for the adaptation of yeast to nutrient stress (Hardie et al 1998, Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Mitchelhill et al 1994, Stapleton et al 1994). When the cell senses low fuel such as decreased ATP, AMPK acts to switch off ATPconsuming pathways and switch on alternative pathways for ATP regeneration (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). Contractile activity changes the fuel status of skeletal muscle, and there can be significant decreases in both phosphocreatine and ATP concentrations depending upon the intensity of the contractions (Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

The serine/threonine kinase LKB1 in complex with the two accessory subunits, such as STRAD and MO25 was identified as an upstream kinase for AMPK (Hawley et al 2003, Hong et al 2003, Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Shaw et al 2004). LKB1 is a kinase for 11 of 12 proteins in the AMPK family (Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Lizcano et al 2004, Spicer et al 2003). Moderate intensity aerobic cycle exercise (Fujii et al 2000, Stephens et al 2002, Wojtaszewski et al 2000) and high intensity sprint exercise (Chen et al 2000) increased skeletal muscle AMPK activity (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). LKB1 appeared to be constitutively active in skeletal muscle, and neither muscle contraction nor 5-aminoimidazole-4-carboxamide ribonucleoside (AICAR) treatment increased LKB1 activity (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). Sakamoto et al 2002). Interestingly, the increased

LKB1 expression seen following long-term endurance training also had no effect on activity (Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Taylor et al 2004). Then, experiments, using AICAR as an AMPK activator, generated important information for the function of AMPK. Specific activation and/or inhibition of AMPK by pharmacological agents would be a valuable approach to more clearly define the role of AMPK in glucose transport and other metabolic effects (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). Unfortunately, such compounds are not currently available (Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

2.22.2 Calcium-Regulated Signaling to Glucose Transport

The increase in myocellular calcium concentrations has been proposed to be a signal in the initiation of contraction-stimulated glucose transport and GLUT4 translocation (Holloszy et al 1986, Holloszy & Hansen 1996, Jessen & Goodyear 2005). The mechanism by which calcium might regulate exercise-stimulated glucose transport is unknown, but it is unlikely that calcium ions directly activate the glucose transport system, since cytoplasmic calcium concentrations are elevated for only a fraction of a second after each muscle contraction (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). In contrast, the increase in muscle glucose transport can remain elevated for a considerable period of time after the contractile activity ends (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). Thus, one or more of the calcium-regulated intracellular proteins might lead to GLUT4 translocation, and potential candidates include calmodulin, the family of calmodulin-dependent protein kinases (CaMK), the protein kinase C (PKC) family, and all of which are important intermediaries in cellular signal transduction (Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

Some observations questioned whether changes in calcium concentrations could be the sole mediator of contraction-induced transport with their occurrence depending

upon the stimulation frequency (high calcium concentration) rather than the force production (high metabolic stress) (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). However, the role for calcium as the only mediator of contraction-stimulated glucose uptake seems less likely, but further studies needs to be conducted using other approaches than the inhibitors (Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

2.22.3 Nitric Oxide (NO) Synthase and Glucose Transport

Nitric oxide (NO) is produced in various tissues through the activation of different isoforms of NO synthase (NOS) (Moncada & Higgs 1993), and skeletal muscles express both neuronal NOS and endothelial NOS (Jessen & Goodyear 2005, Kobzik et al 1994). Treadmill running exercise activated NOS in gastrocnemius muscles (Roberts et al 1999), providing additional evidence that NO production in skeletal muscle increased during exercise (Jessen & Goodyear 2005). Exogenous NO, which is generated from the NO donor sodium nitroprusside, stimulated glucose transport in isolated skeletal muscles (Balon & Nadler 1997, Etgen et al 1997, Higaki et al 2001, Young et al 1997) by increasing GLUT4 concentrations at the cell surface (Etgen et al 1997, Jessen & Goodyear 2005).

2.23 Blood Glucose Homeostasis during Exercise

The plasma glucose concentration is maintained through four processes such as 1) Mobilize glucose from liver glucogen stores, 2) Mobilize plasma free fat acid (FFA) from adipose tissue to spare plasma glucose, 3) Synthesize new glucose in the liver (gluconeogenesis) from amino acids, lactic acid, and glycerol, 4) Block glucose entry into cells to force the substitution of FFA as a fuel (Powers & Howley 2009).

2.23.1 Permissive and Slow-Acting Hormones

Thyroxine, cortisol, and growth hormone regulate carbohydrate, fat, and protein metabolism, but they either facilitate the actions of other hormones or respond to stimuli in a slower manner (Powers & Howley 2009).

1. Thyroid Hormones

The thyroid hormones T_3 and T_4 , whose free concentration do not change dramatically from resting to the exercising state (Powers & Howley 2009). However, T_3 and T_4 are removed from the plasma by tissues during exercise at a greater rate than at rest. In turn, thyroid stimulating hormone secretion from the anterior pituitary enhances to stimulate the secretion of T_3 and T_4 from the thyroid gland to maintain the plasma level (Galbo et al 1977).

2. Cortisol

Cortisol stimulates FFA mobilization from adipose tissue, mobilizes tissue protein to yield amino acids for glucose synthesis in the liver, and decreases the rate of glucose utilization by cells. The plasma contisol concentration measured at 60 minutes into each of the exercise tests plotted against % VO_{2max} . When people exercise with low intensity and long duration, the concentration of cortisol does not change very much (Powers & Howley 2009). Perhaps, high intensity exercise with short duration might increase the concentration of cortisol.

3. Growth Hormone (GH)

Growth hormone (GH) plays a major role in protein synthesis, acting either directly or through the enhanced secretion of insulin-like growth factors (IGFs) from the liver, and it influences fat and carbohydrate metabolism in slow-acting effect. GH supports the action of cotisol, decreases glucose uptake by tissues, increases FFA mobilization, and enhances gluconeogenesis in the liver (Powers & Howley 2009).

2.23.2 Fast-Acting Hormones

1. Epinephrine and Norepinephrine

Epinephrine (E) and norepinephrine (NE) are not only relative to glucogen utilization, but also the mobilization of glucose from the liver, FFA from adipose tissue, and may interfere with the uptake of glucose by tissues (Coker & Kjaer 2005, Rizza et al 1979). Plasma E and NE increase linearly with duration of exercise (Howley et al 1983, Powers et al 1982). These changes are related to cardiovascular adjustments to exerciseincreased heart rate, blood pressure, and the mobilization of fuel. It is sometimes difficult to separate the effect of E from NE, but E seems to be more responsive to changes in the plasma glucose concentration, while NE responses to changes of blood pressure during the increased heat load (Powers et al 1982). E binds to β -adrenergic receptors on the liver and stimulates the breakdown of liver glycogen to form glucose for release into plasma.

Over seven weeks of endurance training causes a very rapid decrease in the plasma E and NE responses to a fixed exercise bout. Within three weeks, the concentration of both catecholamines is greatly reduced (Winder et al 1978). Paralleling

this rapid decrease in E and NE with endurance exercise training is a reduction in glucose mobilization (Mendenhall et al 1994). In spite of this, the plasma glucose concentration is maintained, since there is a reduction in glucose uptake in muscles at the same fixed workload after endurance training (Rizza et al 1979, Wojtaszewski & Richter 1998).

2. Insulin and Glucagon

These two hormones are discussed together, since they respond to the same stimuli but exert opposite actions relative to the mobilization of liver glucose and adipose tissue FFA. Insulin, the primary hormone, is involved in the uptake and storage of glucose and FFA. Glucagon causes the mobilization of those fuels from storage, as well as increases gluconeogenesis. Epinephrine (E) and norepinephrine (NE) stimulate α adrenergic receptors on the beta cells of the pancreas to decrease insulin secretion during exercise, when the plasma glucose concentration is normal. In addition, E and NE stimulate β -adrenergic receptors on the alpha cells of the pancreas to increase glucagon secretion, when the plasma glucose is normal (Coker & Kjaer 2005). The effect of sympathetic nervous system increases the mobilization of fuel for muscle contractions. Endurance training decreases the sympathetic nervous system response to a fixed exercise bout, resulting in less stimulation of adrenergic receptors on the pancreas and less change in insulin and glucagon.

2.24 Glucose Metabolism during Moderate Exercise versus High Intensity Exercise

During moderate exercise (60% VO_{2max}) of short duration in individuals without diabetes, increased glucose uptake by muscles is balanced by an equal rise in hepatic

glucose production, and glucose levels remain unchanged (Adams 2013, Colberg et al 2010b, Marliss & Vranic 2002). There is a decrease in insulin level, which sensitizes the liver to glucagon, which causes increasing glucose production (Adams 2013, Marliss & Vranic 2002). Catecholamines play a role in increasing glucose production only during moderate exercise greater than two hours duration (Adams 2013). With T2DM, blood glucose uptake by muscles usually increases more than hepatic production (Adams 2013, Minuk et al 1981). This is also normally corresponding to a decline in plasma insulin levels and greatly reducing a risk of hypoglycemia in T2DM without using insulin or insulin secretagogues (Adams 2013, Colberg et al 2010b).

In high intensity exercise (> 80% VO_{2max}), unlike at lesser intensities, glucose is the exclusive muscle fuel (Adams 2013, Marliss & Vranic 2002). Catecholamine levels rise markedly and cause glucose production to rive seven to eight-fold, while glucose utilization is only increased three to four-fold (Adams 2013). In individuals without T2DM, there is a small blood glucose increase during intense exercise that increases further immediately at exhaustion and persists for up to one hour (Adams 2013). Plasma insulin levels rise, correct the glucose level, and restore muscle glycogen, but this physiological response in T1DM would be absent (Adams 2013).

2.25 Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT)

OGTT evaluates blood sugar levels 2 hours after drinking 75g of a concentrated glucose solution, and delayed removal of ingested glucose indicates diabetes (McArdle et al 2010). Based upon the American Diabetes Association criteria, diabetes is diagnosed at 2-hour blood glucose of greater than or equal to 200 mg/dl at http://www.diabetes.org/diabetes-basics/diagnosis.

The deregulation of insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity leads to hyperglycemia (Kahn 2003), so they are targeted by therapies for diabetes (Fowler 2007, Seike et al 2011). OGTT plays an important role in evaluating this problem, since it helps enhance the quality of diabetic medical care. In order to maintain reasonable assessment accuracy, a study (Seike et al 2011) investigated indices for measuring insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity using OGTT, compared with analogous indices obtained by a glucose clamp technique (DeFronzo et al 1979) among Japanese with various degrees of glucose tolerance. They found insulin secretion index was significantly correlated with an analogous index obtained from a hyperglycemic clamp test, and it was also significantly correlated with an analogous index obtained from a hyperinsulinemiceuglycemic clamp test. These results suggested that their methods could provide an accurate and convenient tool in order to improve the diabetes management in clinical practice. Thus, potentially analogous indices obtained by a glucose clamp technique seems to be better to manage diabetes in clinical practice than OGTT, but it needs more consistent results for clinicians to perform the test, since OGTT has been used for a long time.

2.26 VLDL Catabolism in Insulin Resistance

Modest reductions in post-heparin lipoprotein lipase (LPL) levels have been reported (Ginsberg 1991) in some T2DM, and it may contribute significantly to elevated TG levels, particularly in severely hyperglycemic patients (Ginsberg et al 2005). Very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) and chylomicrons can compete for the same LPLmediated pathway for TG removal from the circulation, and hepatic uptake of VLDL remnants is a complex process involving several parallel and interactive pathways

(Ginsberg et al 2005). Insulin resistance might lead to reduced LDL receptors, limiting remnant removal (Ginsberg et al 2005). Hepatic lipase (HL) is increased in many individuals with diabetic dyslipidemia, and it is suggested that HL-mediated TG hydrolysis of VLDL remnants is unimportant, although high HL activity may be important for the low HDL levels and the predominance of small dense LDL characteristic of this lipid complex (Ginsberg et al 2005).

2.27 Role of Insulin Resistance in the Generation of Small Dense LDL

The regulation of plasma levels of low-density lipoprotein (LDL), such as its precursor of very low-density lipoprotein (VLDL), is complex in individuals with insulin resistance and T2DM (Ginsberg et al 2005). In the presence of hypertriglyceridemia, dense, cholesteryl ester-depleted, triglyceride-enriched LDL are present, and the basis for small, dense LDL in insulin resistance is derived in large part from action of cholesteryl ester transfer protein (CETP) (Ginsberg et al 2005). This protein, related to lipoproteins in the blood, a particularly high density lipoprotein (HDL), can mediate the exchange of VLDL (or chylomicron) triglyceride (TG) for LDL cholestrol ester, creating a TGenriched, cholesteryl ester depleted LDL particles (Ginsberg et al 2005). The TG in LDL can be lipolyzed by lipoprotein lipase (LPL) or hepatic lipase (HL), generating the small, dense LDL. Small, dense LDL is present in insulin resistance and T2DM patients, even though their TG levels are normal (Ginsberg et al 2005). One of these factors is HL that is increased in insulin resistance and hydrolyzes any TG in LDL. In addition, higher levels of blood free fatty acid have been shown to stimulate an in exchange cholesteryl ester and TG between LDL or HDL and VLDL (Ginsberg et al 2005).

2.28 The Relationship between Insulin Resistance and Lipid Profile

There is evidence that insulin plays an important role in lipid metabolism (Steinberger et al 1995). Hyperinsulinemia has been documented to enhance hepatic VLDL synthesis and may directly contribute to the increased plasma triglyceride and LDL in obese adolescents (Orchard et al 1983, Stalder et al 1981, Steinberger et al 1995). Resistance to the action of insulin on lipoprotein lipase in peripheral tissues may also contribute to elevated triglyceride and LDL levels (Pykalisto et al 1975, Sadur et al 1984, Steinberger et al 1995). Golay et al. (Golay et al 1987) suggests that insulin resistance may be responsible for the reduced levels of HDL in individuals with non-insulindependent diabetes (Steinberger et al 1995). These investigators show that the plasma HDL concentration is significantly reduced in participants with non-insulin-dependent diabetes versus a control group despite enhanced HDL synthesis, and they indicate that the decrease in plasma HDL level is entirely accounted for by an increase in the rate of apo-A1/HDL degradation, which exceeds the enhanced rate of its synthesis (Steinberger et al 1995). Within both the control and non-insulin-dependent diabetic groups, the plasma insulin concentration and plasma HDL concentration are strongly and inversely correlated (Steinberger et al 1995).

2.29 The Epidemic of T2DM

T2DM is more problematic in the Unites States as well as worldwide, and experts agree that the sedentary life-styles combined with excessive caloric intake, including high carbohydrates and saturate fats, have led to the prevalence of obesity that potentially causes T2DM (Cusi 2009).

A previous study (Wild et al 2004) estimates that the worldwide prevalence of diabetes will increase almost twice by 2030 affecting 366 million people, and Mainous et al. (Mainous et al 2007) projects the number of diabetics in ten-year increments into the future, and they estimate that the diabetics will grow up to 32.6 million by 2021. By 2031, the number will increase to 37.7 million people, which is 14.5% of the entire adult population in the United States, with an overwhelming 20.2% of adults of Hispanic origin having diabetes (Cusi 2009).

About one in three individuals with diabetes or an estimated 6 million people are believed to be undiagnosed in the United States, and one major problem of a delayed diagnosis of diabetes has progressed the complications, such as cardiovascular disease (CVD) (Cusi 2009). The risk of CVD developing in the years before the development of hyperglycemia is 2.8 times higher in subjects with a normal fasting plasma glucose at baseline that developed T2DM during follow-up than the control group that never developed T2DM (Cusi 2009, Hu et al 2002). In addition, T2DM and excess adiposity are believed to be the development factors of early cardiovascular disease (CVD) and increased overall mortality in obese individuals in population-based studies (Abbasi et al 2002, Bray & Bellanger 2006, Cusi 2009, Flegal et al 2007, Gunnell et al 1998, Hamilton et al 2007, National Institutes of Health 1985, Peeters et al 2003, Pi-Sunyer 1993, Poirier et al 2006, van Dam et al 2006, Wyatt et al 2006). Moreover, diabetics are known to have cardiovascular death rates that are three to four times higher in the presence of similar traditional factors, such as elevated blood pressure, dyslipidemia, and smoking, compared with matched non-diabetic individuals (Cusi 2009). In the United States,

medical care for obesity-related conditions, including T2DM, were estimated to exceed \$117 billion or almost 10% of the total healthcare costs (Cusi 2009).

2.30 Mechanisms related to Obesity with T2DM

The normal body mass index (BMI) is considered to be between 18.5 and 25 kg/m² (Cusi 2009, National Institutes of Health 1998). If the BMI is between 25 and 29.9 kg/m², this individual is considered to be overweight (Cusi 2009). It is obese, if > 30 kg/m², and obesity has been further classified into stage I (BMI from 30.0 to 34.9 kg/m²), stage II (BMI from 35.0 to 39.9 kg/m²), stage III (if \geq 40.0 kg/m² or morbid obesity) (Cusi 2009).

Impairments in insulin secretion and insulin action contribute to glucose intolerance and development of T2DM (DeFronzo 1988), and glucose can promote its own disposal, such as independence of insulin (Lopez et al 2009). Glucose effectiveness or insulin-independent glucose disposal represents the ability of glucose per se under basal insulin conditions in order to increase glucose disposal and to suppress endogenous glucose production (Lopez et al 2009). Moreover, there is a possibility that some metabolic abnormalities, such as insulin resistance (Perseghin et al 1997), intramyocellular lipid accumulation (Perseghin et al 1999), and impaired suppression of lipolysis by insulin (Eriksson et al 1999), are present in lean predisposed subjects (Straczkowski et al 2003).

A key physiological mechanism in linking obesity with T2DM is that increased general and abdominal obesity is strongly correlated with insulin resistance, that represents the factor leading to T2DM (Stewart 2009). Consequently, there is a gradual rise in insulin production that eventually cannot compensate for increasing levels of

insulin resistance which can cause a complete halt in the ability to produce insulin among patients, who do not exercise or lose weight to prevent their insulin resistance (Stewart 2009). Insulin resistance is a central pathogenic factor for the metabolic syndrome and is related to both generalized obesity and the accumulation of fat in the omental and intramyocellular compartments (Esler et al 2001a, Stewart 2009). The accumulation of intramyocellular lipids may be due to reduced lipid oxidation capacity (Esler 2000, Stewart 2009).

The adipose tissue is a dynamic endocrine organ that secretes a number of factors that are increasingly recognized to contribute to systemic and vascular inflammation based upon previous research (Christensen & Galbo 1983, Esler et al 2001b, Johnson et al 2005, Stewart 2009), and many of these factors, referred to as adipokines, appear to regulate a number of the processes directly or indirectly that contribute to the development of atherosclerosis, including hypertension, endothelial dysfunction, insulin resistance, and vascular remodeling (Stewart 2009). In addition, a lower adiponectin level was associated with increased levels of insulin resistance, triglyceride, C-reactive protein, tissue plasminogen activator, and alanine aminotransferase and with lower levels of HDL-cholesterol and Factor VIII, factors associated with diabetes (Stewart 2009).

Leptin, a protein hormone secreted from adipose tissue, plays an important role in regulating energy intake and energy expenditure, and obese people appear to resist the effects of leptin, although it is a signaling protein that reduces appetite (Stewart 2009). Obesity is also associated with an increase in adipose tissue macrophages that participate in the inflammatory process through the elaboration of cytokines (Stewart 2009, Sullivan 1982). According to a previous study (Et-Taouil et al 2003), baseline leptin levels

predicted the development of obesity, glucose intolerance, insulin resistance, and metabolic syndrome after adjustment for obesity (Et-Taouil et al 2003, Stewart 2009). In addition, inflammation is related to endothelial dysfunction and is recognized as one of the cardiovascular risk factors clustering in metabolic syndrome (Christensen & Galbo 1983, Stewart 2009). Lastly, obesity is associated with oxidative stress, and the oxidation of LDL contributes to the development of atherosclerotic lesions (Stewart 2009).

2.31 Genetic and Environmental Factors of T2DM

Both genetic and environmental factors involved in T2DM, and first-degree relatives have 40% lifetime risk of developing this disease (Straczkowski et al 2003). The concordance rates of T2DM in monozygotic twins range from 55 to 90% (Barnett et al 1981, Newman et al 1987, Straczkowski et al 2003). Parental history of T2DM increases risk of developing disease more than threefold with one and six-fold with two affected parents (Lopez et al 2009, Meigs et al 2000). An acquired factor, such as obesity, is also associated with increased risk of T2DM (Chan et al 1994), and obesity and impaired glucose tolerance are more common in relatives of diabetic patients (Haffner et al 1996, Straczkowski et al 2003). Impaired glucose tolerance also predicts risk with approximately six-fold higher cumulative T2DM incidence (Gabir et al 2000, Lopez et al 2009).

Compared with individuals without a family history of diabetes, cross sectional studies of normal glucose-tolerance offspring of T2DM parents show glucose effectiveness is unchanged (Nielsen et al 2000) or even increased (Henriksen et al 1994, Henriksen et al 2000). The latter postulated as a compensatory mechanism in the setting of insulin resistance (Lopez et al 2009). A prospective study in offspring of two diabetic

parents shows that insulin resistance and decreased glucose effectiveness independently predict the development of disease (Lopez et al 2009, Martin et al 1992). In contrast, insulin resistance and glucose effectiveness predict disease less strongly among people without a family history of diabetes (Goldfine et al 2003, Lopez et al 2009).

2.32 First-degree Relatives of T2DM

2.32.1 Glycogen Synthesis Factor

First-degree relatives (FDR) have been frequently found to be insulin resistance compared to a family history of T2DM (Eriksson et al 1989, Laws et al 1989, Nyholm et al 1996, Ostergard et al 2007, Vaag et al 1992, Vaag et al 2001). A number of potential explanatory pathophysiologic mechanisms for insulin resistance in muscles have not been fully understood, but it is well established that defective muscle glycogen synthesis plays a major role in the insulin resistance found in T2DM (Damsbo et al 1991, Ostergard et al 2007, Rothman et al 1995, Schalin-Jantti et al 1992, Shulman et al 1990, Vaag et al 1992). Similar conditions can exist in healthy FDR (Vaag et al 1992), although it is not clear whether such abnormality is inherited or acquired (Ostergard et al 2007, Vaag et al 1996). Although a defect in glycogen synthase activation can directly explain the decrease in insulin stimulation of non-oxidative glucose disposal, it is unlikely that this is the proximal abnormality in insulin resistance (Ostergard et al 2007). Increased plasmafree fatty-acid concentrations are typically associated with insulin-resistant states, such as T2DM (Boden & Shulman 2002, Reaven et al 1988) and the severity of insulin resistance (Ostergard et al 2007, Perseghin et al 1997).
2.32.2 Physical Fitness Factor

Low physical fitness has emerged as a consistent trait in individuals with T2DM (Koivisto et al 1986, Ostergard et al 2007, Regensteiner et al 1995, Schneider et al 1984). Nyholm et al. (Nyholm et al 1996) demonstrated not only reduced insulin sensitivity, but also reduced maximal oxygen uptake in FDR comparing FDR with activity-matched controls without diabetic predisposition. Lower maximal oxygen uptake was identified (Berntorp & Lindgarde 1985), and it has been confirmed (Nyholm et al 2004, Ostergard et al 2007, Thamer et al 2003). Thus, reduced physical capacity could be a primary trait in the development of T2DM (Ostergard et al 2007).

2.32.3 Muscle Fiber Type Factor

The insulin resistance found in individuals with T2DM might be due, in part, to a more "insulin resistant" muscle fiber type mixture, since individual muscle fibers differ in insulin sensitivity (Ostergard et al 2007). There is evidence that individuals with T2DM have a low percentage of type I fibers and a higher proportion of type II fibers (Hickey et al 1995a, Kriketos et al 1996, Marin et al 1994), and these muscle characteristics have been found to correlate with insulin sensitivity (Hickey et al 1995b, Kriketos et al 1987, Marin et al 1994, Ostergard et al 2007). A previous study (Nyholm et al 1997) found an increased number of type IIb fibers in insulin-resistant FDR (Ostergard et al 2007). Because the human skeletal muscle fiber type distribution is largely determined by genetic factors (Simoneau & Bouchard 1995), these findings could explain an inherited insulin-resistant muscle fiber type mixture as an important abnormality in T2DM (Ostergard et al 2007).

2.32.4 Mitochondrial ATP Production Factor

Evidence of reduced mitochondrial ATP production, such as impaired mitochondrial dysfunction, was demonstrated in FDR (Ostergard et al 2007, Petersen et al 2004). This mitochondrial dysfunction, such as reduced oxidative capacity, is associated with impaired insulin-stimulated glucose uptake (Simoneau & Kelley 1997), and it entails a diminished capacity for lipid oxidation (Ostergard et al 2007). Because the content of intramyocellular triglycerides predicts insulin resistance very strongly (Kelley & Goodpaster 2001, Pan et al 1997, Perseghin et al 1999), reduced oxidative capacity could partly explain the accumulation of intramyocellular triglycerides in insulin-resistant conditions (Ostergard et al 2007). It has been suggested that mitochondrial dysfunction is an inherited primary defect in individuals prone to T2DM (Lowell & Shulman 2005, Petersen et al 2004), and decreased oxidative capacity in T2DM is an evaluation of the expression of the gene responsible for oxidative processes in muscle (Ostergard et al 2007). The expression of a compilation of "oxidative genes" was fond to be suppressed in individuals with T2DM, impaired glucose tolerance, or a family history of T2DM (Mootha et al 2003, Ostergard et al 2007, Patti et al 2003).

2.33 Diagnosis and Classification of T2DM

The American Diabetes Association recommends the use of four criteria to diagnose diabetes as follows (Colberg et al 2010b):

- 1. Glycated hemoglobin (A1C) value of 6.5% or higher
- 2. Fasting plasma glucose $\geq 126 \text{ mg/dl} (7.0 \text{ mmol/l})$
- 2-h plasma glucose ≥200 mg/dl (11.1 mmol/l) during an oral glucose tolerance test using 75g of glucose, and/or

 Classic symptoms of hyperglycemia, (e.g., polyuria, polydipsia, and unexplained weight loss), or hyperglycemic crisis with a random plasma glucose of 200 mg/dl (11.1 mmol/l) or higher

The major forms of diabetes are type 1 diabetes (5 to 10%) and T2DM (90 to 95%) (Colberg et al 2010b). Less common forms include gestational diabetes mellitus, that is associated with a 40 to 60% chance of developing T2DM in 5 to 10 years (Colberg et al 2010b, U.S. 2008).

2.34 Treatment Goals in T2DM

The goal of treatment in T2DM is to achieve and maintain optimal blood glucose, lipid, and blood pressure levels to prevent or delay chronic complications of diabetes (Colberg et al 2010b, Standards 2010). Diet and physical activity are critical to manage and control T2DM because they help treat the related glucose, lipid, blood pressure control abnormalities, and aid in weight loss and maintenance (Colberg et al 2010b). Genetic and environmental factors are strongly correlated to developing T2DM, and the risk increases with age, obesity, and physical inactivity (Colberg et al 2010b). According to researchers (Colberg et al 2010b), "When medications are used to control T2DM, they should augment lifestyle improvement not replace them".

2.35 Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus (T1DM)

Clinical definitions of diabetes often obscure different mechanistic subtypes, such as type 1 and type 2, and both type are characterized by progressive β -cell failure (Cnop et al 2005). In type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM), it is typically caused by an autoimmune assault against β -cells, including progressive β -cell death. The genetic factor is HLA-

related in T1DM versus non HLA-related in T2DM, and putative environmental factor triggers T1DM by viral infection versus obesity in T2DM (Cnop et al 2005). β -cell of T1DM is reduced by 70-80% at the time of diagnosis, and it is suggested that β -cell loss occurs slowly over years due to the variable degrees of insulitis and absence of detectable β -cell necrosis (Cnop et al 2005, Kloppel et al 1985). These pathology findings are relevant to the progressive decline in first-phase insulin secretion in antibody positive individuals, long before the development of overt diabetes (Cnop et al 2005, Srikanta et al 1983).

2.36 Pre-diabetes

Pre-diabetes is defined as impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) such as a plasma glucose >140 mg/dL and <200 mg/dL 2 hours after a 75g oral glucose tolerance or impaired fasting glucose (fasting glucose between 100 and 126 mg/dL) (Rynders et al 2014). Impaired glucose tolerance has been an independent predictor of future adverse cardiovascular events (Cavalot et al 2006, Woerle et al 2007), and approximately 50% of adults with IGT progress to T2DM over their lives (Cowie et al 2009, Rynders et al 2014). Regular aerobic exercise is the treatment for the delay and/or prevention of T2DM, since its transient effects on postprandial metabolism and skeletal muscle insulin sensitivity can increase for approximately 48 hours after the last exercise bout (Colberg et al 2010a, Rynders et al 2014). Current American Diabetes Association (ADA) guidelines recommend that all pre-diabetic individuals engage in at least 150 minutes of moderate intensity physical activity or vigorous intensity physical activity for at least 90 minutes each week with no more than 48 hours separating bouts (American Diabetes Association 2012, Colberg et al 2010a, Rynders et al 2010a, Ry

Rynders et al. (Rynders et al 2014) investigated the effects of acute moderate intensity exercise and high intensity exercise on glucose disposal and insulin sensitivity in pre-diabetes adults. Although there were no differences in the insulinogenic index between the exercise-conditions, the index improved by 51% and 85% on the moderate intensity and high intensity exercises compared with that of control. Its improvement correlated to significant decrease of the glucose, insulin, and C-peptide area under the curve values during the last phase of the glucose tolerance test after high intensity exercise, with only a trend for reductions after moderate intensity exercise.

2.37 Conclusions

Exercise is a cornerstone for effective diabetes prevention and management, and it promotes weight loss and maintenance, hepatic and peripheral insulin sensitivity, glucose uptake and utilization, and cardiovascular health (Younk et al 2011). However, most of Americans are very busy every day, so they do not have time to exercise for an hour. This does not mean they are not able to improve their health and wellness, since high intensity interval training (HIIT) has been shown to improve cardiovascular and pulmonary function as well as improve metabolism with less time than traditional moderate intensity exercise training. Indeed, an effective HIIT program requires a participant to perform as little as 10 bouts of near-maximal effort exercise each lasting only 60 seconds interspersed with bouts of 60 seconds of rest or recovery between each bout. The reduced time commitment of HIIT protocols has led to the widespread use of HIIT for both healthy and patient populations.

The overall purposes of the first study is to determine the effects of high intensity interval training with and without the consumption of a nutritional supplement containing

a NO precursor on vascular function (brachial artery), oxygen utilization at the pulmonary and microcirculatory level, and exercise tolerance. First, we examine the endothelial response in the brachial artery over two weeks of HIIT with and without the nutritional supplement, L-arginine. Second, we compare the effects over two weeks of HIIT with and without L-arginine supplementation on O_2 uptake, microvascular changes, and the time to exhaustion during progressive ramp exercise.

The chronic disease, T2DM, is very difficult to recover from, although exercise and proper diet manage the symptoms. We will assess individuals with a family history of T2DM that can prevent pre-diabetes and T2DM, and it will make a big difference in their lives. The overall purpose of the second study is to determine whether a family history of T2DM influences high intensity interval training (HIIT) in insulin sensitivity, compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. This has not been previously investigated, but the results of such a study have the potential to help a large segment of our population because this exercise can be applied in many settings.

We assess insulin sensitivity over two weeks of HIIT, by comparing a family history of T2DM with healthy individuals using an oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT), which includes: a) fasting plasma glucose and b) two hours plasma glucose. Second, we investigate the improvement of absolute change in plasma glucose before and after each training session of HIIT. We examine the relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile, specifically triglyceride and low-density lipoprotein (LDL), over two weeks of HIIT.

2.38 References

- Abbasi F, Brown BW, Jr., Lamendola C, McLaughlin T, Reaven GM. 2002. Relationship between obesity, insulin resistance, and coronary heart disease risk. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 40: 937-943
- Adams P. 2013. The impact of brief high-intensity exercise on blood glucose levels. Diabetes, metabolic syndrome and obesity: targets and therapy 6: 113-122
- Anderson TJ, Uehata A, Gerhard MD, Meredith IT, Knab S, et al. 1995. Close relation of endothelial function in the human coronary and peripheral circulations. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 26: 1235-1241
- Angerer P, Negut C, Stork S, von Schacky C. 2001. Endothelial function of the popliteal artery in patients with coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* 155: 187-193
- Assert R, Scherk G, Bumbure A, Pirags V, Schatz H, Pfeiffer AF. 2001. Regulation of protein kinase C by short term hyperglycaemia in human platelets in vivo and in vitro. *Diabetologia* 44: 188-195
- American Diabetes Association. Standards of medical care in diabetes--2012. *Diabetes Care* 35 Suppl 1: S11-S63
- Atkinson G, Batterham AM, Black MA, Cable NT, Hopkins ND, et al. 2009. Is the ratio of flow-mediated dilation and shear rate a statistically sound approach to normalization in cross-sectional studies on endothelial function? *J Appl Physiol* 107: 1893-1899
- Balon TW, Nadler JL. 1997. Evidence that nitric oxide increases glucose transport in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 82: 359-363
- Barbour KA, Miller NH. 2008. Adherence to exercise training in heart failure: a review. *Heart Fail Rev* 13: 81-89
- Barnett AH, Eff C, Leslie RD, Pyke DA. 1981. Diabetes in identical twins. A study of 200 pairs. *Diabetologia* 20: 87-93

- Beckman JA, Goldfine AB, Gordon MB, Creager MA. 2001. Ascorbate restores endothelium-dependent vasodilation impaired by acute hyperglycemia in humans. *Circulation* 103: 1618-1623
- Berntorp K, Lindgarde F. 1985. Impaired physical fitness and insulin secretion in normoglycaemic subjects with familial aggregation of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Res* 2: 151-156
- Bhambhani YN. 2004. Muscle oxygenation trends during dynamic exercise measured by near infrared spectroscopy. *Can J Appl Physiol* 29: 504-523
- Black MA, Cable NT, Thijssen DH, Green DJ. 2008. Importance of measuring the time course of flow-mediated dilatation in humans. *Hypertension* 51: 203-210
- Boden G. 1999. Free fatty acids, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Proc Assoc Am Physicians* 111: 241-248
- Boden G, Shulman GI. 2002. Free fatty acids in obesity and type 2 diabetes: defining their role in the development of insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction. *Eur J Clin Invest* 32 Suppl 3: 14-23
- Bohlen HG, Lash JM. 1993. Topical hyperglycemia rapidly suppresses EDRF-mediated vasodilation of normal rat arterioles. *Am J Physiol* 265: H219-H225
- Boutouyrie P, Tropeano AI, Asmar R, Gautier I, Benetos A, et al. 2002. Aortic stiffness is an independent predictor of primary coronary events in hypertensive patients: a longitudinal study. *Hypertension* 39: 10-15
- Boyle JP, Honeycutt AA, Narayan KM, Hoerger TJ, Geiss LS, et al. 2001. Projection of diabetes burden through 2050: impact of changing demography and disease prevalence in the U.S. *Diabetes Care* 24: 1936-1940
- Bray GA, Bellanger T. 2006. Epidemiology, trends, and morbidities of obesity and the metabolic syndrome. *Endocrine* 29: 109-117
- Bruce CR, Anderson MJ, Carey AL, Newman DG, Bonen A, et al. 2003. Muscle oxidative capacity is a better predictor of insulin sensitivity than lipid status. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 88: 5444-5451
- Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Phillips SM, Rakobowchuk M, Macdonald MJ, et al. 2008. Similar metabolic adaptations during exercise after low volume sprint interval and traditional endurance training in humans. *J Physiol* 586: 151-160
- Burgomaster KA, Hughes SC, Heigenhauser GJ, Bradwell SN, Gibala MJ. 2005. Six sessions of sprint interval training increases muscle oxidative potential and cycle endurance capacity in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 98: 1985-1990

- Cardillo C, Campia U, Bryant MB, Panza JA. 2002. Increased activity of endogenous endothelin in patients with type II diabetes mellitus. *Circulation* 106: 1783-1787
- Cardillo C, Nambi SS, Kilcoyne CM, Choucair WK, Katz A, et al. 1999. Insulin stimulates both endothelin and nitric oxide activity in the human forearm. *Circulation* 100: 820-825
- Cavalot F, Petrelli A, Traversa M, Bonomo K, Fiora E, et al. 2006. Postprandial blood glucose is a stronger predictor of cardiovascular events than fasting blood glucose in type 2 diabetes mellitus, particularly in women: lessons from the San Luigi Gonzaga Diabetes Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 91: 813-819
- Celermajer DS, Sorensen KE, Gooch VM, Spiegelhalter DJ, Miller OI, et al. 1992. Noninvasive detection of endothelial dysfunction in children and adults at risk of atherosclerosis. *Lancet* 340: 1111-1115
- Ceriello A, Giacomello R, Stel G, Motz E, Taboga C, et al. 1995. Hyperglycemiainduced thrombin formation in diabetes. The possible role of oxidative stress. *Diabetes* 44: 924-928
- Ceriello A, Giugliano D, Quatraro A, Marchi E, Barbanti M, Lefebvre P. 1990. Evidence for a hyperglycaemia-dependent decrease of antithrombin III-thrombin complex formation in humans. *Diabetologia* 33: 163-167
- Chan JM, Rimm EB, Colditz GA, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC. 1994. Obesity, fat distribution, and weight gain as risk factors for clinical diabetes in men. *Diabetes Care* 17: 961-969
- Chavoshan B, Sander M, Sybert TE, Hansen J, Victor RG, Thomas GD. 2002. Nitric oxide-dependent modulation of sympathetic neural control of oxygenation in exercising human skeletal muscle. *J Physiol* 540: 377-586
- Chen ZP, McConell GK, Michell BJ, Snow RJ, Canny BJ, Kemp BE. 2000. AMPK signaling in contracting human skeletal muscle: acetyl-CoA carboxylase and NO synthase phosphorylation. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 279: E1202-E1206
- Chin LM, Kowalchuk JM, Barstow TJ, Kondo N, Amano T, et al. 2011. The relationship between muscle deoxygenation and activation in different muscles of the quadriceps during cycle ramp exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 111: 1259-1265
- Christensen NJ, Galbo H. 1983. Sympathetic nervous activity during exercise. *Annu Rev Physiol* 45: 139-153

- Cnop M, Welsh N, Jonas JC, Jorns A, Lenzen S, Eizirik DL. 2005. Mechanisms of pancreatic beta-cell death in type 1 and type 2 diabetes: many differences, few similarities. *Diabetes* 54 Suppl 2: S97-S107
- Coderre L, Kandror KV, Vallega G, Pilch PF. 1995. Identification and characterization of an exercise-sensitive pool of glucose transporters in skeletal muscle. *J Biol Chem* 270: 27584-27588
- Coker RH, Kjaer M. 2005. Glucoregulation during exercise : the role of the neuroendocrine system. *Sport Med* 35: 575-583
- Colberg SR, Albright AL, Blissmer BJ, Braun B, Chasan-Taber L, et al. 2010a. Exercise and type 2 diabetes: American College of Sports Medicine and the American Diabetes Association: joint position statement. Exercise and type 2 diabetes. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 42: 2282-2303
- Colberg SR, Sigal RJ, Fernhall B, Regensteiner JG, Blissmer BJ, et al. 2010b. Exercise and type 2 diabetes: the American College of Sports Medicine and the American Diabetes Association: joint position statement. *Diabetes Care* 33: e147-e167
- Collins T, Cybulsky MI. 2001. NF-kappaB: pivotal mediator or innocent bystander in atherogenesis? J Clin Invest 107: 255-264
- Cornish AK, Broadbent S, Cheema BS. 2011. Interval training for patients with coronary artery disease: a systematic review. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 111: 579-589
- Corretti MC, Anderson TJ, Benjamin EJ, Celermajer D, Charbonneau F, et al. 2002. Guidelines for the ultrasound assessment of endothelial-dependent flow-mediated vasodilation of the brachial artery: a report of the International Brachial Artery Reactivity Task Force. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 39: 257-265
- Cosentino F, Eto M, De Paolis P, van der Loo B, Bachschmid M, et al. 2003. High glucose causes upregulation of cyclooxygenase-2 and alters prostanoid profile in human endothelial cells: role of protein kinase C and reactive oxygen species. *Circulation* 107: 1017-1023
- Cowie CC, Rust KF, Ford ES, Eberhardt MS, Byrd-Holt DD, et al. 2009. Full accounting of diabetes and pre-diabetes in the U.S. population in 1988-1994 and 2005-2006. *Diabetes Care* 32: 287-294
- Creager MA, Luscher TF, Cosentino F, Beckman JA. 2003. Diabetes and vascular disease: pathophysiology, clinical consequences, and medical therapy: Part I. *Circulation* 108: 1527-1532

- Cummings MH, Watts GF, Umpleby AM, Hennessy TR, Naoumova R, et al. 1995. Increased hepatic secretion of very-low-density lipoprotein apolipoprotein B-100 in NIDDM. *Diabetologia* 38: 959-967
- Currie KD. 2012. Effects of Acute and Chronic Low-Volume High-Intensity Interval Exercise on Cardiovascular Health in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease (Dissertation). McMaster University Hamilton, ON, Canada
- Currie KD, Dubberley JB, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2013. Low-Volume, Highintensity Interval Training in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 45: 1436-1442
- Currie KD, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2012. Flow-mediated dilation is acutely improved after high-intensity interval exercise. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 44: 2057-2064
- Cusi K. 2009. The epidemic of type 2 diabetes mellitus: its links to obesity, insulin resistance, and lipotoxicity In *Diabetes and Exercise* ed. JG Regensteiner, JEB Reusch, KJ Stewart, A Veves, pp. 3-54. New York, NY: Huamana Press
- Damsbo P, Vaag A, Hother-Nielsen O, Beck-Nielsen H. 1991. Reduced glycogen synthase activity in skeletal muscle from obese patients with and without type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. *Diabetologia* 34: 239-245
- De Vriese AS, Verbeuren TJ, Van de Voorde J, Lameire NH, Vanhoutte PM. 2000. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes. *Br J Pharmacol* 130: 963-974
- Debasso R, Astrand H, Bjarnegard N, Ryden Ahlgren A, Sandgren T, Lanne T. 2004. The popliteal artery, an unusual muscular artery with wall properties similar to the aorta: implications for susceptibility to aneurysm formation? *J Vasc Surg* 39: 836-842
- DeFronzo RA. 1988. Lilly lecture 1987. The triumvirate: beta-cell, muscle, liver. A collusion responsible for NIDDM. *Diabetes* 37: 667-687
- DeFronzo RA, Tobin JD, Andres R. 1979. Glucose clamp technique: a method for quantifying insulin secretion and resistance. *Am J Physiol* 237: E214-E223
- Desco MC, Asensi M, Marquez R, Martinez-Valls J, Vento M, et al. 2002. Xanthine oxidase is involved in free radical production in type 1 diabetes: protection by allopurinol. *Diabetes* 51: 1118-1124
- Dichtl W, Nilsson L, Goncalves I, Ares MP, Banfi C, et al. 1999. Very low-density lipoprotein activates nuclear factor-kappaB in endothelial cells. *Circ Res* 84: 1085-1094

- Doshi SN, Naka KK, Payne N, Jones CJ, Ashton M, et al. 2001. Flow-mediated dilatation following wrist and upper arm occlusion in humans: the contribution of nitric oxide. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 101: 629-35
- Douen AG, Ramlal T, Rastogi S, Bilan PJ, Cartee GD, et al. 1990. Exercise induces recruitment of the "insulin-responsive glucose transporter". Evidence for distinct intracellular insulin- and exercise-recruitable transporter pools in skeletal muscle. *J Biol Chem* 265: 13427-13430
- Dresner A, Laurent D, Marcucci M, Griffin ME, Dufour S, et al. 1999. Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1-associated phosphatidylinositol 3kinase activity. *J Clin Invest* 103: 253-259
- Du XL, Edelstein D, Dimmeler S, Ju Q, Sui C, Brownlee M. 2001. Hyperglycemia inhibits endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity by posttranslational modification at the Akt site. *J Clin Invest* 108: 1341-1348
- Ehsani AA, Biello DR, Schultz J, Sobel BE, Holloszy JO. 1986. Improvement of left ventricular contractile function by exercise training in patients with coronary artery disease. *Circulation* 74: 350-358
- Eriksson J, Franssila-Kallunki A, Ekstrand A, Saloranta C, Widen E, et al. 1989. Early metabolic defects in persons at increased risk for non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *N Engl J Med* 321: 337-343
- Eriksson JW, Smith U, Waagstein F, Wysocki M, Jansson PA. 1999. Glucose turnover and adipose tissue lipolysis are insulin-resistant in healthy relatives of type 2 diabetes patients: is cellular insulin resistance a secondary phenomenon? *Diabetes* 48: 1572-1578
- Esler M. 2000. The sympathetic system and hypertension. Am J Hypertens 13: 998-105S
- Esler M, Rumantir M, Kaye D, Lambert G. 2001a. The sympathetic neurobiology of essential hypertension: disparate influences of obesity, stress, and noradrenaline transporter dysfunction? *Am J Hypertens* 14: 139S-146S
- Esler M, Rumantir M, Wiesner G, Kaye D, Hastings J, Lambert G. 2001b. Sympathetic nervous system and insulin resistance: from obesity to diabetes. *Am J Hypertens* 14: 304S-309S
- ET-Taouil K, Safar M, Plante GE. 2003. Mechanisms and consequences of large artery rigidity. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 81: 205-211
- Etgen GJ, Jr., Fryburg DA, Gibbs EM. 1997. Nitric oxide stimulates skeletal muscle glucose transport through a calcium/contraction- and phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase-independent pathway. *Diabetes* 46: 1915-1919

- Fadel PJ, Keller DM, Watanabe H, Raven PB, Thomas GD. 2004. Noninvasive assessment of sympathetic vasoconstriction in human and rodent skeletal muscle using near-infrared spectroscopy and Doppler ultrasound. *J Appl Physiol* 96: 1323-1330
- Flegal KM, Graubard BI, Williamson DF, Gail MH. 2007. Cause-specific excess deaths associated with underweight, overweight, and obesity. *JAMA* 298: 2028-2037
- Fowler MJ. 2007. Diabetes treatment, part 2: oral agents for glycemic management *Clin Diabetes* 25: 131-134
- Fujii N, Hayashi T, Hirshman MF, Smith JT, Habinowski SA, et al. 2000. Exercise induces isoform-specific increase in 5'AMP-activated protein kinase activity in human skeletal muscle. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 273: 1150-1155
- Fujimoto WY. 2000. The importance of insulin resistance in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Am J Med* 108 Suppl 6a: 9S-14S
- Fukumoto H, Naito Z, Asano G, Aramaki T. 1998. Immunohistochemical and morphometric evaluations of coronary atherosclerotic plaques associated with myocardial infarction and diabetes mellitus. *J Atheroscler Thromb* 5: 29-35
- Furchgott RF. 1988. Studies on relaxation of rabbit aorta by sodium nitrite: the basis for the proposal that the acid-activatable inhibitory factor from retractor penis is inorganic nitrite and the endothelium-derived relaxing factor is nitric oxide In *Vasodilatation: Vascular Smooth Muscle, Peptides, Autonomic Nerves and Endothelium* ed. PM Vanhoutte, pp. 401-414. New York, NY Raven Press
- Furchgott RF, Cherry PD, Zawadzki JV, Jothianandan D. 1984. Endothelial cells as mediators of vasodilation of arteries. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* 6 Suppl 2: S336-S343
- Furchgott RF, Zawadzki JV. 1980. The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. *Nature* 288: 373-376
- Gabir MM, Hanson RL, Dabelea D, Imperatore G, Roumain J, et al. 2000. The 1997 American Diabetes Association and 1999 World Health Organization criteria for hyperglycemia in the diagnosis and prediction of diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 23: 1108-1112
- Galbo H, Hummer L, Peterson IB, Christensen NJ, Bie N. 1977. Thyroid and testicular hormone responses to graded and prolonged exercise in man. *Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol* 36: 101-106

- Gibala MJ, Little JP, Macdonald MJ, Hawley JA. 2012. Physiological adaptations to lowvolume, high-intensity interval training in health and disease. *J Physiol* 590: 1077-1084
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, van Essen M, Wilkin GP, Burgomaster KA, et al. 2006. Short-term sprint interval versus traditional endurance training: similar initial adaptations in human skeletal muscle and exercise performance. *J Physiol* 575: 901-911
- Gibala MJ, McGee SL. 2008. Metabolic adaptations to short-term high-intensity interval training: a little pain for a lot of gain? *Exerc Sport Sci Rev* 36: 58-63
- Gillen JB, Little JP, Punthakee Z, Tarnopolsky MA, Riddell MC, Gibala MJ. 2012. Acute high-intensity interval exercise reduces the postprandial glucose response and prevalence of hyperglycaemia in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Obes Metab* 14: 575-577
- Ginsberg HN. 1991. Lipoprotein physiology in nondiabetic and diabetic states. Relationship to atherogenesis. *Diabetes Care* 14: 839-855
- Ginsberg HN, Zhang YL, Hernandez-Ono A. 2005. Regulation of plasma triglycerides in insulin resistance and diabetes. *Arch Med Res* 36: 232-240
- Golay A, Zech L, Shi MZ, Chiou YA, Reaven GM, Chen YD. 1987. High density lipoprotein (HDL) metabolism in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus: measurement of HDL turnover using tritiated HDL. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 65: 512-518
- Goldfine AB, Bouche C, Parker RA, Kim C, Kerivan A, et al. 2003. Insulin resistance is a poor predictor of type 2 diabetes in individuals with no family history of disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100: 2724-2729
- Golovchenko I, Goalstone ML, Watson P, Brownlee M, Draznin B. 2000.
 Hyperinsulinemia enhances transcriptional activity of nuclear factor-kappaB induced by angiotensin II, hyperglycemia, and advanced glycosylation end products in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res* 87: 746-752
- Goodyear LJ, Kahn BB. 1998. Exercise, glucose transport, and insulin sensitivity. *Annu Rev Med* 49: 235-61
- Green DJ, Maiorana AJ, Tschakovsky ME, Pyke KE, Weisbrod CJ, O'Driscoll G. 2006. Relationship between changes in brachial artery flow-mediated dilation and basal release of nitric oxide in subjects with Type 2 diabetes. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 291: H1193-H1199
- Green DJ, O'Driscoll G, Joyner MJ, Cable NT. 2008. Exercise and cardiovascular risk reduction: time to update the rationale for exercise? *J Appl Physiol* 105: 766-768

- Griffin ME, Marcucci MJ, Cline GW, Bell K, Barucci N, et al. 1999. Free fatty acidinduced insulin resistance is associated with activation of protein kinase C theta and alterations in the insulin signaling cascade. *Diabetes* 48: 1270-1274
- Guiraud T, Juneau M, Nigam A, Gayda M, Meyer P, et al. 2010. Optimization of high intensity interval exercise in coronary heart disease. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 108: 733-740
- Gunnell DJ, Frankel SJ, Nanchahal K, Peters TJ, Davey Smith G. 1998. Childhood obesity and adult cardiovascular mortality: a 57-y follow-up study based on the Boyd Orr cohort. *Am J Clin Nutr* 67: 1111-1118
- Hafer-Macko CE, Ivey FM, Gyure KA, Sorkin JD, Macko RF. 2002. Thrombomodulin deficiency in human diabetic nerve microvasculature. *Diabetes* 51: 1957-1963
- Haffner SM, Miettinen H, Gaskill SP, Stern MP. 1996. Decreased insulin action and insulin secretion predict the development of impaired glucose tolerance. *Diabetologia* 39: 1201-1207
- Hagberg JM, Ehsani AA, Holloszy JO. 1983. Effect of 12 months of intense exercise training on stroke volume in patients with coronary artery disease. *Circulation* 67: 1194-1199
- Halcox JP, Schenke WH, Zalos G, Mincemoyer R, Prasad A, et al. 2002. Prognostic value of coronary vascular endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation* 106: 653-658
- Hambrecht R, Wolf A, Gielen S, Linke A, Hofer J, et al. 2000. Effect of exercise on coronary endothelial function in patients with coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med* 342: 454-460
- Hamilton MT, Hamilton DG, Zderic TW. 2007. Role of low energy expenditure and sitting in obesity, metabolic syndrome, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease. *Diabetes* 56: 2655-2667
- Hansen J, Thomas GD, Harris SA, Parsons WJ, Victor RG. 1996. Differential sympathetic neural control of oxygenation in resting and exercising human skeletal muscle. *J Clin Invest* 98: 584-596
- Hardie DG, Carling D, Carlson M. 1998. The AMP-activated/SNF1 protein kinase subfamily: metabolic sensors of the eukaryotic cell? *Annu Rev Biochem* 67: 821-855
- Harris RA, Nishiyama SK, Wray DW, Richardson RS. 2010. Ultrasound assessment of flow-mediated dilation. *Hypertension* 55: 1075-1085

- Hattori Y, Hattori S, Sato N, Kasai K. 2000. High-glucose-induced nuclear factor κB activation in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Cardiovasc Res* 46: 188-197
- Hawley SA, Boudeau J, Reid JL, Mustard KJ, Udd L, et al. 2003. Complexes between the LKB1 tumor suppressor, STRAD α/β and MO25 α/β are upstream kinases in the AMP-activated protein kinase cascade. *J Biol* 2: 28
- Hayashi T, Wojtaszewski JF, Goodyear LJ. 1997. Exercise regulation of glucose transport in skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol* 273: E1039-E1051
- Henriksen JE, Alford F, Handberg A, Vaag A, Ward GM, et al. 1994. Increased glucose effectiveness in normoglycemic but insulin-resistant relatives of patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. A novel compensatory mechanism. J Clin Invest 94: 1196-1204
- Henriksen JE, Levin K, Thye-Ronn P, Alford F, Hother-Nielsen O, et al. 2000. Glucosemediated glucose disposal in insulin-resistant normoglycemic relatives of type 2 diabetic patients. *Diabetes* 49: 1209-1218
- Hernandez-Alvarez MI, Thabit H, Burns N, Shah S, Brema I, et al. 2010. Subjects with early-onset type 2 diabetes show defective activation of the skeletal muscle PGC-1α/Mitofusin-2 regulatory pathway in response to physical activity. *Diabetes Care* 33: 645-651
- Hibbs JB, Jr., Taintor RR, Vavrin Z. 1987. Macrophage cytotoxicity: role for L-arginine deiminase and imino nitrogen oxidation to nitrite. *Science* 235: 473-476
- Hickey MS, Carey JO, Azevedo JL, Houmard JA, Pories WJ, et al. 1995a. Skeletal muscle fiber composition is related to adiposity and in vitro glucose transport rate in humans. *Am J Physiol* 268: E453-E457
- Hickey MS, Weidner MD, Gavigan KE, Zheng D, Tyndall GL, Houmard JA. 1995b. The insulin action-fiber type relationship in humans is muscle group specific. Am J Physiol 269: E150-E154
- Higaki Y, Hirshman MF, Fujii N, Goodyear LJ. 2001. Nitric oxide increases glucose uptake through a mechanism that is distinct from the insulin and contraction pathways in rat skeletal muscle. *Diabetes* 50: 241-247
- Hink U, Li H, Mollnau H, Oelze M, Matheis E, et al. 2001. Mechanisms underlying endothelial dysfunction in diabetes mellitus. *Circ Res* 88: E14-E22
- Holloszy JO, Constable SH, Young DA. 1986. Activation of glucose transport in muscle by exercise. *Diabetes Metab Rev* 1: 409-423

- Holloszy JO, Hansen PA. 1996. Regulation of glucose transport into skeletal muscle. *Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol* 128: 99-193
- Hong SP, Leiper FC, Woods A, Carling D, Carlson M. 2003. Activation of yeast Snf1 and mammalian AMP-activated protein kinase by upstream kinases. *Proc Natl* Acad Sci U S A 100: 8839-8843
- Hood MS, Little JP, Tarnopolsky MA, Myslik F, Gibala MJ. 2011. Low-volume interval training improves muscle oxidative capacity in sedentary adults. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 43: 1849-1856
- Hopfner RL, Gopalakrishnan V. 1999. Endothelin: emerging role in diabetic vascular complications. *Diabetologia* 42: 1383-1394
- Howley ET, Cox RH, Welch HG, Adams RP. 1983. Effect of hyperoxia on metabolic and catecholamine responses to prolonged exercise. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol 54: 59-63
- Hu FB, Stampfer MJ, Haffner SM, Solomon CG, Willett WC, Manson JE. 2002. Elevated risk of cardiovascular disease prior to clinical diagnosis of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 25: 1129-1134
- Hwang CL, Wu YT, Chou CH. 2011. Effect of aerobic interval training on exercise capacity and metabolic risk factors in people with cardiometabolic disorders: a meta-analysis. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev* 31: 378-385
- Inoguchi T, Li P, Umeda F, Yu HY, Kakimoto M, et al. 2000. High glucose level and free fatty acid stimulate reactive oxygen species production through protein kinase C--dependent activation of NAD(P)H oxidase in cultured vascular cells. *Diabetes* 49: 1939-1945
- Iyengar R, Stuehr DJ, Marletta MA. 1987. Macrophage synthesis of nitrite, nitrate, and N-nitrosamines: precursors and role of the respiratory burst. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A 84: 6369-6373
- Jaslow R. 2013. CDC: 80 percent of American adults don't get recommended exercise. In *CBC News* http://www.cbsnews.com/news/cdc-80-percent-of-american-adults-dont-get-recommended-exercise/. Accessed January 22, 2014
- Jessen N, Goodyear LJ. 2005. Contraction signaling to glucose transport in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 99: 330-337
- Joannides R, Haefeli WE, Linder L, Richard V, Bakkali EH, et al. 1995. Nitric oxide is responsible for flow-dependent dilatation of human peripheral conduit arteries in vivo. *Circulation* 91: 1314-1319

- Johnson RJ, Rodriguez-Iturbe B, Kang DH, Feig DI, Herrera-Acosta J. 2005. A unifying pathway for essential hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* 18: 431-440
- Kahn SE. 2003. The relative contributions of insulin resistance and beta-cell dysfunction to the pathophysiology of Type 2 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 46: 3-19
- Kaiser N, Sasson S, Feener EP, Boukobza-Vardi N, Higashi S, et al. 1993. Differential regulation of glucose transport and transporters by glucose in vascular endothelial and smooth muscle cells. *Diabetes* 42: 80-89
- Kario K, Matsuo T, Kobayashi H, Matsuo M, Sakata T, Miyata T. 1995. Activation of tissue factor-induced coagulation and endothelial cell dysfunction in non-insulindependent diabetic patients with microalbuminuria. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 15: 1114-1120
- Kelley DE, Goodpaster BH. 2001. Skeletal muscle triglyceride. An aspect of regional adiposity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes Care* 24: 933-941
- Kelley DE, Simoneau JA. 1994. Impaired free fatty acid utilization by skeletal muscle in non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Invest* 94: 2349-2356
- Kennedy JW, Hirshman MF, Gervino EV, Ocel JV, Forse RA, et al. 1999. Acute exercise induces GLUT4 translocation in skeletal muscle of normal human subjects and subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 48: 1192-1197
- King GL. 1996. The role of hyperglycaemia and hyperinsulinaemia in causing vascular dysfunction in diabetes. *Ann Med* 28: 427-32
- Kingwell BA. 2002. Large artery stiffness: implications for exercise capacity and cardiovascular risk. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 29: 214-217
- Kizhakekuttu TJ, Gutterman DD, Phillips SA, Jurva JW, Arthur EI, et al. 2010. Measuring FMD in the brachial artery: how important is QRS gating? *J Appl Physiol* 109: 959-965
- Klabunde RE. 2005. Cardiovascular Physiology Concepts. New York, NY: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins
- Kloppel G, Lohr M, Habich K, Oberholzer M, Heitz PU. 1985. Islet pathology and the pathogenesis of type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus revisited. *Surv Synth Pathol Res* 4: 110-125
- Kobzik L, Reid MB, Bredt DS, Stamler JS. 1994. Nitric oxide in skeletal muscle. *Nature* 372: 546-548

- Koivisto VA, Yki-Jarvinen H, DeFronzo RA. 1986. Physical training and insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes Metab Rev* 1: 445-481
- Kooijman M, Thijssen DH, de Groot PC, Bleeker MW, van Kuppevelt HJ, et al. 2008. Flow-mediated dilatation in the superficial femoral artery is nitric oxide mediated in humans. J Physiol 586: 1137-1145
- Koppenol WH, Moreno JJ, Pryor WA, Ischiropoulos H, Beckman JS. 1992. Peroxynitrite, a cloaked oxidant formed by nitric oxide and superoxide. *Chem Res Toxicol* 5: 834-842
- Kriketos AD, Pan DA, Lillioja S, Cooney GJ, Baur LA, et al. 1996. Interrelationships between muscle morphology, insulin action, and adiposity. *Am J Physiol* 270: R1332-R1339
- Kubes P, Suzuki M, Granger DN. 1991. Nitric oxide: an endogenous modulator of leukocyte adhesion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 88: 4651-4655
- Kuboki K, Jiang ZY, Takahara N, Ha SW, Igarashi M, et al. 2000. Regulation of endothelial constitutive nitric oxide synthase gene expression in endothelial cells and in vivo : a specific vascular action of insulin. *Circulation* 101: 676-681
- Lakka HM, Laaksonen DE, Lakka TA, Niskanen LK, Kumpusalo E, et al. 2002. The metabolic syndrome and total and cardiovascular disease mortality in middle-aged men. JAMA 288: 2709-2716
- Larsen JJ, Dela F, Madsbad S, Galbo H. 1999. The effect of intense exercise on postprandial glucose homeostasis in type II diabetic patients. *Diabetologia* 42: 1282-1292
- Laursen JB, Somers M, Kurz S, McCann L, Warnholtz A, et al. 2001. Endothelial regulation of vasomotion in apoE-deficient mice: implications for interactions between peroxynitrite and tetrahydrobiopterin. *Circulation* 103: 1282-1288
- Laws A, Stefanick ML, Reaven GM. 1989. Insulin resistance and hypertriglyceridemia in nondiabetic relatives of patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 69: 343-347
- Li H, Cui H, Kundu TK, Alzawahra W, Zweier JL. 2008. Nitric oxide production from nitrite occurs primarily in tissues not in the blood: critical role of xanthine oxidase and aldehyde oxidase. *J Biol Chem* 283: 17855-17863
- Li Y, Woo V, Bose R. 2001. Platelet hyperactivity and abnormal Ca²⁺ homeostasis in diabetes mellitus. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 280: H1480-H489
- Libby P. 2000. Changing concepts of atherogenesis. J Intern Med 247: 349-458

- Lieberman EH, Gerhard MD, Uehata A, Selwyn AP, Ganz P, et al. 1996. Flow-induced vasodilation of the human brachial artery is impaired in patients <40 years of age with coronary artery disease. *Am J Cardiol* 78: 1210-1214
- Lillioja S, Young AA, Culter CL, Ivy JL, Abbott WG, et al. 1987. Skeletal muscle capillary density and fiber type are possible determinants of in vivo insulin resistance in man. *J Clin Invest* 80: 415-424
- Little JP, Gillen JB, Percival ME, Safdar A, Tarnopolsky MA, et al. 2011. Low-volume high-intensity interval training reduces hyperglycemia and increases muscle mitochondrial capacity in patients with type 2 diabetes. *J Appl Physiol* 111: 1554-1560
- Little JP, Safdar A, Wilkin GP, Tarnopolsky MA, Gibala MJ. 2010. A practical model of low-volume high-intensity interval training induces mitochondrial biogenesis in human skeletal muscle: potential mechanisms. *J Physiol* 588: 1011-1022
- Lizcano JM, Goransson O, Toth R, Deak M, Morrice NA, et al. 2004. LKB1 is a master kinase that activates 13 kinases of the AMPK subfamily, including MARK/PAR-1. *Embo J* 23: 833-843
- Lopez X, Bouche C, Tatro E, Goldfine AB. 2009. Family history of diabetes impacts on interactions between minimal model estimates of insulin sensitivity and glucose effectiveness. *Diabetes Obes Metab* 11: 123-130
- Lowell BB, Shulman GI. 2005. Mitochondrial dysfunction and type 2 diabetes. *Science* 307: 384-387
- Luft FC. 2002. Proinflammatory effects of angiotensin II and endothelin: targets for progression of cardiovascular and renal diseases. *Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens* 11: 59-66
- Luiking YC, Engelen MP, Deutz NE. 2010. Regulation of nitric oxide production in health and disease. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 13: 97-104
- MacDonald MJ, Tarnopolsky MA, Green HJ, Hughson RL. 1999. Comparison of femoral blood gases and muscle near-infrared spectroscopy at exercise onset in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 86: 687-693
- Mainous AG, 3rd, Baker R, Koopman RJ, Saxena S, Diaz VA, et al. 2007. Impact of the population at risk of diabetes on projections of diabetes burden in the United States: an epidemic on the way. *Diabetologia* 50: 934-940
- Manders RJ, Van Dijk JW, van Loon LJ. 2010. Low-intensity exercise reduces the prevalence of hyperglycemia in type 2 diabetes. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 42: 219-225

- Marin P, Andersson B, Krotkiewski M, Bjorntorp P. 1994. Muscle fiber composition and capillary density in women and men with NIDDM. *Diabetes Care* 17: 382-386
- Marliss EB, Vranic M. 2002. Intense exercise has unique effects on both insulin release and its roles in glucoregulation: implications for diabetes. *Diabetes* 51 Suppl 1: S271-283
- Martin BC, Warram JH, Krolewski AS, Bergman RN, Soeldner JS, Kahn CR. 1992. Role of glucose and insulin resistance in development of type 2 diabetes mellitus: results of a 25-year follow-up study. *Lancet* 340: 925-929
- Mather K, Laakso M, Edelman S, Hook G, Baron A. 2000. Evidence for physiological coupling of insulin-mediated glucose metabolism and limb blood flow. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 279: E1264-E1270
- McArdle WD, Katch FI, Katch VL. 2010. The endocrine system: organization and acute and chronic responses to exercise In *Exercise Physiology - Nutrition, Energy, and Human Performance* pp. 400-443. Philadelphia, PA Lippincott Williams & Wilkins
- McDaid EA, Monaghan B, Parker AI, Hayes JR, Allen JA. 1994. Peripheral autonomic impairment in patients newly diagnosed with type II diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 17: 1422-1427
- McKay BR, Paterson DH, Kowalchuk JM. 2009. Effect of short-term high-intensity interval training vs. continuous training on O2 uptake kinetics, muscle deoxygenation, and exercise performance. *J Appl Physiol* 107: 128-138
- Meigs JB, Cupples LA, Wilson PW. 2000. Parental transmission of type 2 diabetes: the Framingham Offspring Study. *Diabetes* 49: 2201-2207
- Mendenhall LA, Swanson SC, Habash DL, Coggan AR. 1994. Ten days of exercise training reduces glucose production and utilization during moderate-intensity exercise. *Am J Physiol* 266: E136-E143
- Meraji S, Jayakody L, Senaratne MP, Thomson AB, Kappagoda T. 1987. Endotheliumdependent relaxation in aorta of BB rat. *Diabetes* 36: 978-981
- Meyer K. 2001. Exercise training in heart failure: recommendations based on current research. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 33: 525-531
- Meyer K, Lehmann M, Sunder G, Keul J, Weidemann H. 1990. Interval versus continuous exercise training after coronary bypass surgery: a comparison of training-induced acute reactions with respect to the effectiveness of the exercise methods. *Clin Cardiol* 13: 851-861

- Meyer P, Normandin E, Gayda M, Billon G, Guiraud T, et al. 2012. High-intensity interval exercise in chronic heart failure: protocol optimization. *J Card Fail* 18: 126-133
- Minuk HL, Vranic M, Marliss EB, Hanna AK, Albisser AM, Zinman B. 1981. Glucoregulatory and metabolic response to exercise in obese noninsulindependent diabetes. *Am J Physiol* 240: E458-E464
- Mitchelhill KI, Stapleton D, Gao G, House C, Michell B, et al. 1994. Mammalian AMPactivated protein kinase shares structural and functional homology with the catalytic domain of yeast Snf1 protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* 269: 2361-2364
- Mohamed AK, Bierhaus A, Schiekofer S, Tritschler H, Ziegler R, Nawroth PP. 1999. The role of oxidative stress and NF-kappaB activation in late diabetic complications. *Biofactors* 10: 157-167
- Moncada S. 2006. Adventures in vascular biology: a tale of two mediators *Phil Trains Roy Soc B* 361: 735-759
- Moncada S, Higgs A. 1993. The L-arginine-nitric oxide pathway. *N Engl J Med* 329: 2002-2012
- Moncada S, Higgs EA. 2006. The discovery of nitric oxide and its role in vascular biology. *Br J Pharmacol* 147 Suppl 1: S193-S201
- Moncada S, Palmer RM, Higgs EA. 1989. Biosynthesis of nitric oxide from L-arginine. A pathway for the regulation of cell function and communication. *Biochem Pharmacol* 38: 1709-1715
- Montagnani M, Golovchenko I, Kim I, Koh GY, Goalstone ML, et al. 2002. Inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase enhances mitogenic actions of insulin in endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem* 277: 1794-1799
- Mootha VK, Lindgren CM, Eriksson KF, Subramanian A, Sihag S, et al. 2003. PGC-1αresponsive genes involved in oxidative phosphorylation are coordinately downregulated in human diabetes. *Nat Genet* 34: 267-273
- Mullen MJ, Kharbanda RK, Cross J, Donald AE, Taylor M, et al. 2001. Heterogenous nature of flow-mediated dilatation in human conduit arteries in vivo: relevance to endothelial dysfunction in hypercholesterolemia. *Circ Res* 88: 145-151
- Munk PS, Staal EM, Butt N, Isaksen K, Larsen AI. 2009. High-intensity interval training may reduce in-stent restenosis following percutaneous coronary intervention with stent implantation A randomized controlled trial evaluating the relationship to endothelial function and inflammation. *Am Heart J* 158: 734-741

- Myers J, Prakash M, Froelicher V, Do D, Partington S, Atwood JE. 2002. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. *N Engl J Med* 346: 793-801
- Newman B, Selby JV, King MC, Slemenda C, Fabsitz R, Friedman GD. 1987. Concordance for type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus in male twins. *Diabetologia* 30: 763-768
- Nielsen MF, Nyholm B, Caumo A, Chandramouli V, Schumann WC, et al. 2000. Prandial glucose effectiveness and fasting gluconeogenesis in insulin-resistant first-degree relatives of patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* 49: 2135-2141
- National Institutes of Health. 1985. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Statement-Health implications of obesity. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Statement. *Ann Intern Med* 103: 1073-1077
- National Institutes of Health. 1998. Clinical Guidelines on the Identification, Evaluation, and Treatment of Overweight and Obesity in Adults--The Evidence Report. National Institutes of Health. *Obes Res* 6 Suppl 2: 51S-209S
- Nishikawa T, Edelstein D, Du XL, Yamagishi S, Matsumura T, et al. 2000. Normalizing mitochondrial superoxide production blocks three pathways of hyperglycaemic damage. *Nature* 404: 787-790
- Nomura S, Shouzu A, Omoto S, Nishikawa M, Fukuhara S. 2000. Significance of chemokines and activated platelets in patients with diabetes. *Clin Exp Immunol* 121: 437-443
- Normandin E, Nigam A, Meyer P, Juneau M, Guiraud T, et al. 2013. Acute responses to intermittent and continuous exercise in heart failure patients. *Can J Cardiol* 29: 466-471
- Nugent AG, McGurk C, Hayes JR, Johnston GD. 1996. Impaired vasoconstriction to endothelin 1 in patients with NIDDM. *Diabetes* 45: 105-107
- Nyholm B, Mengel A, Nielsen S, Skjaerbaek C, Moller N, et al. 1996. Insulin resistance in relatives of NIDDM patients: the role of physical fitness and muscle metabolism. *Diabetologia* 39: 813-822
- Nyholm B, Nielsen MF, Kristensen K, Nielsen S, Ostergard T, et al. 2004. Evidence of increased visceral obesity and reduced physical fitness in healthy insulin-resistant first-degree relatives of type 2 diabetic patients. *Eur J Endocrinol* 150: 207-214

- Nyholm B, Qu Z, Kaal A, Pedersen SB, Gravholt CH, et al. 1997. Evidence of an increased number of type IIb muscle fibers in insulin-resistant first-degree relatives of patients with NIDDM. *Diabetes* 46: 1822-1828
- O'Driscoll G, Green D, Rankin J, Stanton K, Taylor R. 1997. Improvement in endothelial function by angiotensin converting enzyme inhibition in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *J Clin Invest* 100: 678-684
- Oberman A, Fletcher GF, Lee J, Nanda N, Fletcher BJ, et al. 1995. Efficacy of highintensity exercise training on left ventricular ejection fraction in men with coronary artery disease (the Training Level Comparison Study). *Am J Cardiol* 76: 643-647
- Olshansky SJ, Passaro DJ, Hershow RC, Layden J, Carnes BA, et al. 2005. A potential decline in life expectancy in the United States in the 21st century. *N Engl J Med* 352: 1138-1145
- Orchard TJ, Becker DJ, Bates M, Kuller LH, Drash AL. 1983. Plasma insulin and lipoprotein concentrations: an atherogenic association? *Am J Epidemiol* 118: 326-337
- Ostergard T, Jessen N, Schmitz O, Mandarino LJ. 2007. The effect of exercise, training, and inactivity on insulin sensitivity in diabetics and their relatives: what is new? *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 32: 541-548
- Pan DA, Lillioja S, Kriketos AD, Milner MR, Baur LA, et al. 1997. Skeletal muscle triglyceride levels are inversely related to insulin action. *Diabetes* 46: 983-988
- Pandolfi A, Cetrullo D, Polishuck R, Alberta MM, Calafiore A, et al. 2001. Plasminogen activator inhibitor type 1 is increased in the arterial wall of type II diabetic subjects. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 21: 1378-1382
- Patti ME, Butte AJ, Crunkhorn S, Cusi K, Berria R, et al. 2003. Coordinated reduction of genes of oxidative metabolism in humans with insulin resistance and diabetes: Potential role of PGC1 and NRF1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100: 8466-8471
- Peeters A, Barendregt JJ, Willekens F, Mackenbach JP, Al Mamun A, Bonneux L. 2003. Obesity in adulthood and its consequences for life expectancy: a life-table analysis. *Ann Intern Med* 138: 24-32
- Perseghin G, Ghosh S, Gerow K, Shulman GI. 1997. Metabolic defects in lean nondiabetic offspring of NIDDM parents: a cross-sectional study. *Diabetes* 46: 1001-1009
- Perseghin G, Scifo P, De Cobelli F, Pagliato E, Battezzati A, et al. 1999. Intramyocellular triglyceride content is a determinant of in vivo insulin resistance in humans: a ¹H-

^{13C} nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy assessment in offspring of type 2 diabetic parents. *Diabetes* 48: 1600-1606

- Petersen KF, Dufour S, Befroy D, Garcia R, Shulman GI. 2004. Impaired mitochondrial activity in the insulin-resistant offspring of patients with type 2 diabetes. *N Engl J Med* 350: 664-671
- Pi-Sunyer FX. 1993. Medical hazards of obesity. Ann Intern Med 119: 655-660
- Pieper GM, Meier DA, Hager SR. 1995. Endothelial dysfunction in a model of hyperglycemia and hyperinsulinemia. *Am J Physiol* 269: H845-H850
- Poirier P, Giles TD, Bray GA, Hong Y, Stern JS, et al. 2006. Obesity and cardiovascular disease: pathophysiology, evaluation, and effect of weight loss. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 26: 968-976
- Powers SK, Howley ET. 2009. Hormonal Responses to Exercise In *Exercise Physiology*, pp. 72-105. New York, NY: McGraw Hill
- Powers SK, Howley ET, Cox R. 1982. A differential catecholamine response during prolonged exercise and passive heating. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 14: 435-439
- Pykalisto OJ, Smith PH, Brunzell JD. 1975. Determinants of human adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase. Effect of diabetes and obesity on basal- and diet-induced activity. J Clin Invest 56: 1108-1117
- Pyke KE, Dwyer EM, Tschakovsky ME. 2004. Impact of controlling shear rate on flowmediated dilation responses in the brachial artery of humans. J Appl Physiol 97: 499-508
- Pyke KE, Tschakovsky ME. 2005. The relationship between shear stress and flowmediated dilatation: implications for the assessment of endothelial function. J Physiol 568: 357-369
- Radomski MW, Palmer RM, Moncada S. 1987. The role of nitric oxide and cGMP in platelet adhesion to vascular endothelium. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 148: 1482-1489
- Rakobowchuk M, Tanguay S, Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Gibala MJ, MacDonald MJ. 2008. Sprint interval and traditional endurance training induce similar improvements in peripheral arterial stiffness and flow-mediated dilation in healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 295: R236-R242
- Reaven GM, Hollenbeck C, Jeng CY, Wu MS, Chen YD. 1988. Measurement of plasma glucose, free fatty acid, lactate, and insulin for 24 h in patients with NIDDM. *Diabetes* 37: 1020-1024

- Regensteiner JG, Sippel J, McFarling ET, Wolfel EE, Hiatt WR. 1995. Effects of noninsulin-dependent diabetes on oxygen consumption during treadmill exercise. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 27: 875-881
- Ren JM, Semenkovich CF, Gulve EA, Gao J, Holloszy JO. 1994. Exercise induces rapid increases in GLUT4 expression, glucose transport capacity, and insulin-stimulated glycogen storage in muscle. *J Biol Chem* 269: 14396-14401
- Ren S, Lee H, Hu L, Lu L, Shen GX. 2002. Impact of diabetes-associated lipoproteins on generation of fibrinolytic regulators from vascular endothelial cells. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 87: 286-291
- Ritov VB, Menshikova EV, Azuma K, Wood R, Toledo FG, et al. 2010. Deficiency of electron transport chain in human skeletal muscle mitochondria in type 2 diabetes mellitus and obesity. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 298: E49-E58
- Rizza R, Haymond M, Cryer P, Gerich J. 1979. Differential effects of epinephrine on glucose production and disposal in man. *Am J Physiol* 237: E356-E362
- Roberts CK, Barnard RJ, Jasman A, Balon TW. 1999. Acute exercise increases nitric oxide synthase activity in skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol* 277: E390-E394
- Rothman DL, Magnusson I, Cline G, Gerard D, Kahn CR, et al. 1995. Decreased muscle glucose transport/phosphorylation is an early defect in the pathogenesis of non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 92: 983-987
- Roy D, Marette A. 1996. Exercise induces the translocation of GLUT4 to transverse tubules from an intracellular pool in rat skeletal muscle. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 223: 147-152
- Runge CF. 2007. Economic consequences of the obese. Diabetes 56: 2668-2672
- Rynders CA, Weltman JY, Jiang B, Breton M, Patrie J, et al. 2014. Effects of exercise intensity on postprandial improvement in glucose disposal and insulin sensitivity in prediabetic adults. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 99: 220-228
- Sadur CN, Yost TJ, Eckel RH. 1984. Insulin responsiveness of adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase is delayed but preserved in obesity. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 59: 1176-1182
- Sakamoto K, Hirshman MF, Aschenbach WG, Goodyear LJ. 2002. Contraction regulation of Akt in rat skeletal muscle. *J Biol Chem* 277: 11910-11917
- Sander M, Chavoshan B, Harris SA, Iannaccone ST, Stull JT, et al. 2000. Functional muscle ischemia in neuronal nitric oxide synthase-deficient skeletal muscle of

children with Duchenne muscular dystrophy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97: 13818-13823

- Sarkar R, Meinberg EG, Stanley JC, Gordon D, Webb RC. 1996. Nitric oxide reversibly inhibits the migration of cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res* 78: 225-230
- Schachinger V, Britten MB, Zeiher AM. 2000. Prognostic impact of coronary vasodilator dysfunction on adverse long-term outcome of coronary heart disease. *Circulation* 101: 1899-1906
- Schalin-Jantti C, Harkonen M, Groop LC. 1992. Impaired activation of glycogen synthase in people at increased risk for developing NIDDM. *Diabetes* 41: 598-604
- Schmidt AM, Stern D. 2000. Atherosclerosis and diabetes: the RAGE connection. *Curr Atheroscler Rep* 2: 430-436
- Schneider SH, Amorosa LF, Khachadurian AK, Ruderman NB. 1984. Studies on the mechanism of improved glucose control during regular exercise in type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes. *Diabetologia* 26: 355-360
- Seike M, Saitou T, Kouchi Y, Ohara T, Matsuhisa M, et al. 2011. Computational assessment of insulin secretion and insulin sensitivity from 2-h oral glucose tolerance tests for clinical use for type 2 diabetes. *J Physiol Sci* 61: 321-330
- Shaw RJ, Kosmatka M, Bardeesy N, Hurley RL, Witters LA, et al. 2004. The tumor suppressor LKB1 kinase directly activates AMP-activated kinase and regulates apoptosis in response to energy stress. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 101: 3329-3335
- Shulman GI, Rothman DL, Jue T, Stein P, DeFronzo RA, Shulman RG. 1990. Quantitation of muscle glycogen synthesis in normal subjects and subjects with non-insulin-dependent diabetes by 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *N Engl J Med* 322: 223-228
- Simoneau JA, Bouchard C. 1995. Genetic determinism of fiber type proportion in human skeletal muscle. *FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology* 9: 1091-1095
- Simoneau JA, Kelley DE. 1997. Altered glycolytic and oxidative capacities of skeletal muscle contribute to insulin resistance in NIDDM. *J Appl Physiol* 83: 166-171
- Sniderman AD, Scantlebury T, Cianflone K. 2001. Hypertriglyceridemic hyperapob: the unappreciated atherogenic dyslipoproteinemia in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Ann Intern Med* 135: 447-459

- Spicer J, Rayter S, Young N, Elliott R, Ashworth A, Smith D. 2003. Regulation of the Wnt signalling component PAR1A by the Peutz-Jeghers syndrome kinase LKB1. Oncogene 22: 4752-4756
- Srikanta S, Ganda OP, Jackson RA, Gleason RE, Kaldany A, et al. 1983. Type I diabetes mellitus in monozygotic twins: chronic progressive beta cell dysfunction. Ann Intern Med 99: 320-326
- Stalder M, Pometta D, Suenram A. 1981. Relationship between plasma insulin levels and high density lipoprotein cholesterol levels in healthy men. *Diabetologia* 21: 544-548

Standards of medical care in diabetes--2010. Diabetes Care 33 Suppl 1: S11-S61

- Stapleton D, Gao G, Michell BJ, Widmer J, Mitchelhill K, et al. 1994. Mammalian 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase non-catalytic subunits are homologs of proteins that interact with yeast Snf1 protein kinase. J Biol Chem 269: 29343-29346
- Steinberger J, Moorehead C, Katch V, Rocchini AP. 1995. Relationship between insulin resistance and abnormal lipid profile in obese adolescents. *J Pediatr* 126: 690-695
- Stephens TJ, Chen ZP, Canny BJ, Michell BJ, Kemp BE, McConell GK. 2002. Progressive increase in human skeletal muscle AMPκ2 activity and ACC phosphorylation during exercise. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 282: E688-E694
- Stewart KJ. 2009. Exercise, adiposity, and regional fat distribution In *Diabetes and Exercise* ed. JG Regensteiner, JEB Reusch, KJ Stewart, A Veves, pp. 149-183. New York, NY: Huamana Press
- Straczkowski M, Kowalska I, Stepien A, Dzienis-Straczkowska S, Szelachowska M, et al. 2003. Insulin resistance in the first-degree relatives of persons with type 2 diabetes. *Med Sci Monit* 9: CR186-CR190
- Sullivan L. 1982. Obesity, diabetes mellitus and physical activity--metabolic responses to physical training in adipose and muscle tissues. *Ann Clin Res* 14 Suppl 34: 51-62
- Suwaidi JA, Hamasaki S, Higano ST, Nishimura RA, Holmes DR, Jr., Lerman A. 2000. Long-term follow-up of patients with mild coronary artery disease and endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation* 101: 948-954
- Suzuki LA, Poot M, Gerrity RG, Bornfeldt KE. 2001. Diabetes accelerates smooth muscle accumulation in lesions of atherosclerosis: lack of direct growth-promoting effects of high glucose levels. *Diabetes* 50: 851-860

- Tan KC, Chow WS, Ai VH, Metz C, Bucala R, Lam KS. 2002. Advanced glycation end products and endothelial dysfunction in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 25: 1055-1059
- Taylor EB, Hurst D, Greenwood LJ, Lamb JD, Cline TD, et al. 2004. Endurance training increases LKB1 and MO25 protein but not AMP-activated protein kinase kinase activity in skeletal muscle. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 287: E1082-E1089
- Tesfamariam B, Brown ML, Deykin D, Cohen RA. 1990. Elevated glucose promotes generation of endothelium-derived vasoconstrictor prostanoids in rabbit aorta. *J Clin Invest* 85: 929-932
- Thamer C, Stumvoll M, Niess A, Tschritter O, Haap M, et al. 2003. Reduced skeletal muscle oxygen uptake and reduced beta-cell function: two early abnormalities in normal glucose-tolerant offspring of patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 26: 2126-2132
- Thelen AM, Kelly AS, Williamson EB, Dengel DR. 2008. Examining the time course of endothelium-independent dilation by nitroglycerin. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 34: 1217-1220
- Thijssen DH, Black MA, Pyke KE, Padilla J, Atkinson G, et al. 2011a. Assessment of flow-mediated dilation in humans: a methodological and physiological guideline. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 300: H2-H12
- Thijssen DH, Rowley N, Padilla J, Simmons GH, Laughlin MH, et al. 2011b. Relationship between upper and lower limb conduit artery vasodilator function in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 111: 244-250
- Tjonna AE, Lee SJ, Rognmo O, Stolen TO, Bye A, et al. 2008. Aerobic interval training versus continuous moderate exercise as a treatment for the metabolic syndrome: a pilot study. *Circulation* 118: 346-354
- Tjonna AE, Stolen TO, Bye A, Volden M, Slordahl SA, et al. 2009. Aerobic interval training reduces cardiovascular risk factors more than a multitreatment approach in overweight adolescents. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 116: 317-326
- Tschakovsky ME, Pyke KE. 2005. Counterpoint: Flow-mediated dilation does not reflect nitric oxide-mediated endothelial function. *J Appl Physiol* 99: 1235-1237; discussion 37-38
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2008. National Diabetes Fact Sheet: General Information and National Estimates Diabetes in the United States, 2007. ed. Atlanta, GA

- Vaag A, Alford F, Beck-Nielsen H. 1996. Intracellular glucose and fat metabolism in identical twins discordant for non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (NIDDM): acquired versus genetic metabolic defects? *Diabet Med* 13: 806-815
- Vaag A, Henriksen JE, Beck-Nielsen H. 1992. Decreased insulin activation of glycogen synthase in skeletal muscles in young nonobese Caucasian first-degree relatives of patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest 89: 782-788
- Vaag A, Lehtovirta M, Thye-Ronn P, Groop L. 2001. Metabolic impact of a family history of Type 2 diabetes. Results from a European multicentre study (EGIR). *Diabet Med* 18: 533-540
- van Dam RM, Willett WC, Manson JE, Hu FB. 2006. The relationship between overweight in adolescence and premature death in women. *Ann Intern Med* 145: 91-97
- Vinik AI, Erbas T, Park TS, Nolan R, Pittenger GL. 2001. Platelet dysfunction in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 24: 1476-1485
- Vita JA. 2005. Endothelial function and clinical outcome. *Heart* 91: 1278-1279
- Warburton DE, McKenzie DC, Haykowsky MJ, Taylor A, Shoemaker P, et al. 2005. Effectiveness of high-intensity interval training for the rehabilitation of patients with coronary artery disease. *Am J Cardiol* 95: 1080-1084
- Wautier MP, Chappey O, Corda S, Stern DM, Schmidt AM, Wautier JL. 2001. Activation of NADPH oxidase by AGE links oxidant stress to altered gene expression via RAGE. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 280: E685-E694
- Wild S, Roglic G, Green A, Sicree R, King H. 2004. Global prevalence of diabetes: estimates for the year 2000 and projections for 2030. *Diabetes Care* 27: 1047-1053
- Williams AM, Paterson DH, Kowalchuk JM. 2013. High-intensity interval training speeds the adjustment of pulmonary O₂ uptake, but not muscle deoxygenation, during moderate-intensity exercise transitions initiated from low and elevated baseline metabolic rates. *J Appl Physiol* 114: 1550-1562
- Williams SB, Cusco JA, Roddy MA, Johnstone MT, Creager MA. 1996. Impaired nitric oxide-mediated vasodilation in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J Am Coll Cardiol 27: 567-574
- Williams SB, Goldfine AB, Timimi FK, Ting HH, Roddy MA, et al. 1998. Acute hyperglycemia attenuates endothelium-dependent vasodilation in humans in vivo. *Circulation* 97: 1695-1701

- Winder WW, Hagberg JM, Hickson RC, Ehsani AA, McLane JA. 1978. Time course of sympathoadrenal adaptation to endurance exercise training in man. *J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol* 45: 370-374
- Wisloff U, Stoylen A, Loennechen JP, Bruvold M, Rognmo O, et al. 2007. Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation* 115: 3086-3094
- Woerle HJ, Neumann C, Zschau S, Tenner S, Irsigler A, et al. 2007. Impact of fasting and postprandial glycemia on overall glycemic control in type 2 diabetes Importance of postprandial glycemia to achieve target HbA1c levels. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* 77: 280-285
- Wojtaszewski JF, Nielsen P, Hansen BF, Richter EA, Kiens B. 2000. Isoform-specific and exercise intensity-dependent activation of 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase in human skeletal muscle. J Physiol 528 Pt 1: 221-226
- Wojtaszewski JF, Richter EA. 1998. Glucose utilization during exercise: influence of endurance training. *Acta Physiol Scand* 162: 351-358
- Wu G, Morris SM, Jr. 1998. Arginine metabolism: nitric oxide and beyond. *Biochem J* 336 (Pt 1): 1-17
- Wyatt SB, Winters KP, Dubbert PM. 2006. Overweight and obesity: prevalence, consequences, and causes of a growing public health problem. *Am J Med Sci* 331: 166-174
- Young ME, Radda GK, Leighton B. 1997. Nitric oxide stimulates glucose transport and metabolism in rat skeletal muscle in vitro. *Biochem J* 322 (Pt 1): 223-228
- Younk LM, Mikeladze M, Tate D, Davis SN. 2011. Exercise-related hypoglycemia in diabetes mellitus. *Expert Rev Endocrinol Metab* 6: 93-108
- Zeiher AM, Fisslthaler B, Schray-Utz B, Busse R. 1995. Nitric oxide modulates the expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 in cultured human endothelial cells. *Circ Res* 76: 980-986
- Zeng G, Nystrom FH, Ravichandran LV, Cong LN, Kirby M, et al. 2000. Roles for insulin receptor, PI3-kinase, and Akt in insulin-signaling pathways related to production of nitric oxide in human vascular endothelial cells. *Circulation* 101: 1539-1545
- Zeng G, Quon MJ. 1996. Insulin-stimulated production of nitric oxide is inhibited by wortmannin. Direct measurement in vascular endothelial cells. *J Clin Invest* 98: 894-98

- Zierath JR, Krook A, Wallberg-Henriksson H. 1998. Insulin action in skeletal muscle from patients with NIDDM. *Mol Cell Biochem* 182: 153-160
- Zweier JL, Wang P, Samouilov A, Kuppusamy P. 1995. Enzyme-independent formation of nitric oxide in biological tissues. *Nat Med* 1: 804-809

Chapter 3

The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) with L-arginine versus HIIT on Cardiovascular Function

3.1 Introduction

High-intensity interval training (HIIT) is characterized by short bursts of high intensity, vigorous physical activity that is interspersed by periods of rest or low-intensity exercise. The specific physiological adaptations induced by this form of training are determined by several of factors including, the exercise intensity, the exercise duration, the number of intervals performed, as well as the intensity, duration and type of activity performed during each of the recovery periods (Gibala et al 2012). However, it appears as though HIIT can be used as an effective alternative to traditional endurance training in both healthy and diseased individuals, since the reslts of several investigations demonstrate similar or even greater improvements in a range of physiological (i.e. central and peripheral adaptations), performance, and health-related variables (Gibala et al 2012, Hwang et al 2011, Tjonna et al 2009, Wisloff et al 2007). For example, the results of previous studies (Burgomaster et al 2008, Rakobowchuk et al 2008), demonstrated similar training-induced improvements in mitochodrial biogenesis and an upregulation of the enzymes involved in metabolism as well as cardiovascular adaptations including

improvements in endothelial function, despite large differences in weekly training volume (~90% lower in the HIIT group) and time commitment (~67% lower in the HIIT group) compared with traditional endurance training (Gibala et al 2012). Perhaps what makes HIIT so attractive to many individuals is that current research suggests that significant improvements can be achieved with as few as 10 exercise bouts of 60 seconds at a constant-load intensity that elicits ~90% of maximal heart rate separated by 60 seconds of recovery. This protocol appears to be well tolerated and has now been applied to many patient populations based upon safety, subject tolerance, and appeal (Gibala et al 2012, Currie et al 2012).

According to previous investigations (Cameron & Dart 1994, Hayashi et al 2005, Sugawara et al 2006, Tanaka et al 2000), long-term moderate-intensity exercise has been shown to increase central artery stiffness in populations with reduced baseline central elasticity. However, other research (Rakobowchuk et al 2008, Tanaka et al 2000) indicates that younger populations tended to have the higher baseline central artery stiffness and showed less propensity for training-related increases (Rakobowchuk et al 2009). Compared with the moderate intensity exercise training, a sprint interval training that utilized repeated 30 seconds bouts of all-out exercise improved the popliteal artery function and structure (Rakobowchuk et al 2008), skeletal muscle metabolic efficiency (Burgomaster et al 2007, Burgomaster et al 2008), and aerobic fitness and performance (Burgomaster et al 2007, Burgomaster et al 2006, Burgomaster et al 2008, Burgomaster et al 2005, Rakobowchuk et al 2009). Recently, brachial artery endothelial function was investigated in patients with coronary artery disease in response to high intensity interval exercise compared to a more traditional moderate-intensity endurance exercise training program (Currie et al 2012). The results of this study demonstrated similar improvements in brachial artery endothelial-dependent function, based on the flowmediated dilation (FMD) technique, despite considerable differences in the training volume. While the comparison between high intensity interval training and endurance training is of interest, perhaps more significant was the improvement in endothelial function following short-term (i.e. two weeks) high intensity interval training.

Arterial stiffness plays an important role in regulating the cardiac performance, perfusion, and homeostasis based upon the results of previous research (Kingwell 2002). Other research (Boutouvrie et al 2002) shows that a "stiff" arterial tree is related to adverse cardiovascular problems including hypertension (Rakobowchuk et al 2008). The response of the endothelial cells to shear stress stimuli in the brachial artery reflect the function of the endothelial cells in the coronary arteries and thus, is considered to be a very good independent measurement of atherosclerotic disease risk (Rakobowchuk et al 2008, Schachinger et al 2000, Suwaidi et al 2000, Vita 2005). L-arginine is a precursor of nitric oxide (NO) that plays an important role in maintaining vascular tone since it functions as a potent vasodilator. The signaling molecule, NO, is produced by the NO synthase (NOS) family of enzymes, that catalyze the oxidation of L-arginine, yielding NO and L-citrulline (Bailey et al 2010b, Bredt et al 1991, Moncada & Higgs 2006, Moncada et al 1988, Moncada et al 1989). A complementary NOS-independent pathway for NO production, such as the reduction of inorganic nitrite (NO_2) to NO, especially in acid/hypoxic conditions, has been described (Bailey et al 2010b, Cosby et al 2003, Gladwin et al 2006) but the benefits of this pathway to vascular control during exercise are not well described. Thus, several studies (Heitzer et al 2000, Lucotti et al 2009,

Lucotti et al 2006, Martina et al 2008, Maxwell 2002, Natarajan Sulochana et al 2002, Settergren et al 2009, Wascher et al 1997) have argued that L-arginine supplementation in humans may be effective and improve vascular function by reducing oxidative stress, and increasing NO availability where there appears to be endothelial dysfunction such as cardiovascular complications and diabetes (Fayh et al 2012).

To date, a number of studies have examined the benefits of performing HIIT exercise on brachial artery function and there is some evidence that L-arginine supplementation also improves endothelial function. However, the potential benefits of combining HIIT while also ingesting a L-arginine supplement have not been previously investigated in individuals performing whole body exercise. The results of a previous study (Hambrecht et al 2000) that investigated the effects of daily handgrip exercise with L-arginine supplementation did show a significant improvement in endothelium dependent vasodilation, compared with L-arginine alone or training group alone. Thus, the results from this study suggest that both interventions seem to produce additive effects with respect to endothelium-dependent vasodilation (Hambrecht et al 2000). The purpose of this study was primarily to investigate endothelial-dependent function in the brachial artery alone with measures of performance before after six sessions of HIIT only or HIIT with L-arginine supplementation among healthy individuals. We hypothesized that HIIT with L-arginine supplementation would result in greater improvements in endothelial-dependent function in the brachial artery, and improved performance (aerobic capacity and time to exhaustion) compared to performing HIIT only.
3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Participants

Fifteen healthy and young adult men $(22 \pm 1 \text{ yr} (\text{Mean} \pm \text{SEM}), 178.6 \pm 2.2 \text{ cm}, 84.0 \pm 4.2 \text{ kg})$ volunteered to participant in this study. Participants with any previous medical history of cardiovascular or pulmonary disease, musculoskeletal injuries, diabetes mellitus, or individuals who are currently taking any prescribed medications and/or vasodilation supplements were excluded from this study. All procedures, experimental protocol and risks associated with participating in the investigation were explained to each subject. Written informed consent was obtained before participants performed any exercise and were provided any nutritional supplement. This study was approved by the Human Subjects Research Review Committee at the University of Toledo and is in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

3.2.2 Experimental Procedures

Subjects reported to the Cardiopulmonary and Metabolism Research Laboratory (CMRL) at the University of Toledo on ten separate occasions over a four week period. Subjects were asked to refrain from any strenuous exercise while participating in this study. Each subject was instructed to consume only a light meal and to abstain from vigorous exercise and caffeinated beverages for ≥ 12 hours prior to arriving for testing.

During the first session, anthropometric data (body height, body mass, and body composition) were measured and recorded using standard clinical practice. In addition, a measurement of the left brachial artery endothelium-dependent function was determined by using the flow-mediated dilation (FMD) technique. During the second session,

subjects performed a maximal exercise test using an electromagnetically braked stationary cycle ergometer for the determination of peak oxygen uptake (VO_{2peak}). This exercise test involves four minutes of warm-up pedaling at 20 W followed by a progressive ramp increase in work rate using a linear forcing function of 20 - 25 W/min to volitional fatigue. In addition, the muscle microvacular oxygenation-deoxygenation status was also measured using near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) in the left vastus lateralis during maximal ramp exercise test.

Following the maximal exercise test, subjects were randomly assigned to either the high intensity interval training (HIIT) or the high intensity interval training with Larginine supplementation (HIIT-L-arginine) (Table 3.1). Both the HIIT and HIIT-Larginine groups performed the same exercise training program consisting of 10 bouts of exercise at an intensity equivalent to 80% of the peak work rate achieved during their maximal exercise test for 60 seconds, followed by 60 of recovery at 30 W between each bout. All exercise was performed on cycle ergomenter three times a week for a period of two weeks, similar to the training program used in a previous study (Gibala et al 2012). Subjects who were assigned to the HIIT were given a placebo while the HIIT-L-arginine group was given 5.4 g per day of L-arginine supplement. For both the HIIT and the HIIT-L-arginine groups, they consumed either the placebo or the L-arginine supplement for 2 days prior to the first day of training and continued to receive daily dosages until the subjects completed all post-training assessments.

Within two days of completing the training program, subjects reported to the laboratory for the post-training assessment including anthropometric data (height, weight and body composition). In addition, the post-training assessment of endothelial function

was performed using the same FMD technique on the same limb. During the final visit to the laboratory, each subject completed a progressive ramp exercise test on an electronically braked cycle ergometer to volitional fatigue for the post-training assessment of aerobic capacity (i.e. VO_{2peak}).

3.2.3 Stationary Cycling Exercise Protocol

All exercise testing and training was performed on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer (Excalibur Sport, Lode, Groningen, The Netherlands). Prior to each exercise maximal exercise test, the participants were prepared by adjusting the cycle ergometer for seat height and handlebar position, the NIRS probe was placed over the vastus lateralis muscle and the subject was given a mouthpiece to breathe through for the measurement of pulmonary gas exchange. Heart rate was continuously monitored using a 4-lead configuration. The participants were instructed to pedal at a cadence of 80 rpm during each trial. Each ramp exercise test was preceded by four minutes of a constant load exercise at 20 W to obtain baseline measures. Following the four minutes lead-in, the work rate was progressively increased in a linear forcing function a rate of 20 or 25 W/min depending upon their previously recorded activity level. The exercise trial was terminated either upon request by the participant, when volitional fatigue was reached, or when the participant could no longer maintain pedal cadence above 40 revolutions per minute despite strong verbal encouragement by the investigator.

3.2.4 Pulmonary Gas Exchange (VO₂, VCO₂ and VE)

Pulmonary gas exchange (including O₂ uptake, CO₂ output and minute ventilation VE) was measured breath-by-breath using a commercially available metabolic

measurement system (Vmax, Sensormedics, Yorba Linda, CA). The metabolic system was calibrated according to the specifications provided by the manufacturer prior to each exercise test using a large pump with a known value (3.0 L) to calibrate the flow meter and known gas concentrations to calibrate the O₂ and CO₂ analyzers. The subject was required to breathe through a rubber mouthpiece while the nose was occluded with a nose clip.

3.2.5 Near-Infrared Spectroscopy

Muscle oxygenation was evaluated by NIRS system (OxiplexTS, ISS, Champaign, IL). Based upon a similar approach to previous research (Ferreira et al 2005), NIRS was used to continuously monitor the oxyhemoglobin saturation (oxy-[Hb]), deoxyhemoglobin (deoxy-[Hb]), and total hemoglobin (Hb_{tot}) throughout the exercise protocol. The NIRS probe consists of eight light-emitting diodes operating at wavelengths of 690 and 830 nm, and a photomultiplier tube. The laser diodes and photomultiplier tube are connected to a lightweight plastic probe by optical fibers consisting of two parallel rows of emitter fibers and one detector fiber bundle comprising source-detector separations of 2.0, 2.5, 3.0, and 3.5 cm for both wavelengths. After shaving the skin, the NIRS probe was positioned longitudinally over the muscle belly of left vastus lateralis muscle (\sim 15 cm above the patella) and secured with a Velcro strap around the thigh. NIRS was calibrated on each test after a warm-up period of at least 30 minutes. A dark, heavy cloth was secured over the probe to prevent stray visible light from affecting the operation of the optical diodes. The calibration was performed with the optical probe placed on a calibration block with known absorption and reduced scattering coefficients previously determined (i.e. a phantom calibration block).

Correction factors were determined and automatically implemented by he equipment's software for the calculation of the absorption coefficient (μ_A) and reduced scattering coefficient (μ'_S) for each wavelength during the data collection (Hueber et al 2001). The NIRS probe placement was visually inspected after each exercise session; no appreciable movement was observed in any exercise test.

3.2.6 Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD)

Similar to the approach used in a previous study (Stacy et al 2013), FMD in the brachial artery was conducted in the supine position using echo-Doppler ultrasonography (Zonare Medical System, Inc., Mountain View, CA). Prior to obtaining any measurements, subjects were instructed to lie in the supine position for approximately 20 minutes. The left arm was slightly abducted at heart level and positioned so that the ultrasound probe could be easily moved and held in place with the assistance of a custom-designed device to maintain consistent probe position and tissue compression while imaging. The echo-Doppler ultrasonography system was used to obtain baseline measurements of the brachial artery and the associated blood velocities. A 7 MHz ultrasound probe operating in B-mode was placed in a longitudinal orientation on the skin over the brachial artery positioned between 2 and 10 cm proximal to the antecubital fossa. All measurements were acquired and analyzed by the same investigator to limit inter-observer variability both between and within subjects. Once baseline measurements were obtained, an occlusion cuff that had been placed around the forearm was inflated to a suprasystolic pressure of 250 mmHg (D.E. Hokanson, Inc., Bellevue, WA) for 5 minutes. After the occlusion period, the cuff was immediately deflated and ultrasound images were continuously measured for 3 minutes in order to capture the maximal

change in brachial artery diameter and. blood velocities. All images and blood velocities were recorded at a sampling rate of 2 Hz using digitizing frame grabber software on a computer, and were later analyzed using commercially available software (Medical Imaging Application, LLC, Coralville, IA). The FMD response was quantified for each subject by calculating the percent change from resting baseline diameter to the peak change in brachial artery diameter following the release of the cuff after the 5 minute occlusion period (i.e. %FMD).

3.2.7 Heart Rate

Electrocardiography (ECG) (ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO) was monitored by placing four electrodes over specific sites on the surface of the chest. HR was measured by determining the R-R interval during off-line analysis. To obtain an optimal ECG signal, the chest was prepared by shaving (if necessary) any hair in the area of the electrode placement, slightly abrading with gauze, and cleaning with an alcohol wipe prior to placement. In addition, a heart rate monitor (Polar USA, Lake Success, NY) was placed around the chest before each training session which allowed the investigator and a subject to monitor HR throughout each of the training sessions.

3.2.8 Statistical Analyses

The pre- and post-training values for the primary variables of interest (%FMD, VO_{2peak} , peak deoxy-[Hb]) were analyzed using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with one repeated measure (group x time). A significant main effect or interaction term was further analyzed using the Student-Newman-Keuls post-hoc multiple comparison test. All data was presented as the group mean ± SEM unless

indicated otherwise. Statistical significance was set *a prior* at P <0.05. All statistical analyses were performed using Sigma Stat 3.0 (Systat Software, San Jose, CA).

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Cardiovascular Response during the Progressive Ramp Exercise Test

The ANOVA results for the time to exhaustion indicated that there was no main effect for training program (P > 0.05) but there was a main effect for time (P < 0.05). There was no significant interaction between the training program and time (P > 0.05) and therefore, the time to exhaustion was improved from pre- to post-training but there were no differences between the training programs post-training (HIIT-L-arginine, pretraining, 930 ± 67 vs. post-training, 998 ± 25; HIIT, pre-training, 972 ± 63 s vs. 1,033 ± 36 s) (Figure 3-1). Similarly, the results of the ANOVA comparison for peak WR achieved indicated no significant main effect for training program (P > 0.05), however there was a significant main effect for time (P < 0.05) but the interaction term for training program and time did not reach significance (P > 0.05). Therefore, when the pre-training and post-training data were pooled across the training conditions, there was significant improvement in the peak WR achieved (HIIT-L-arginine, pre-training, 291 ± 21 W vs. post-training, 307 ± 20 W; HIIT, pre-training, 290 ± 11 s vs. 302 ± 13 W) (Figure 3-2)

The results of the ANOVA procedure indicated that there was no significant main effect for training program (P > 0.05) or time (P > 0.05) and no significant interaction (P > 0.05) indicating that there was no improvement in VO_{2peak} between the HIIT-L-arginine and the HIIT groups either before or following the short term training program. (Figure 3-3, Table 3.2).

3.3.2 Microvascular Response

One subject in HIIT-L-arginine group was removed from the analysis due to technical difficulties retrieving the data from the storage device. The results of the ANOVA indicated that there was not a main effect for training protocol nor was a main effect for pre- to post-training. The interaction term was not significant and change in muscle deoxy-[Hb] from baseline was not significantly different between training protocols nor was there a difference from pre- to post-training (Figure 3-4).

3.3.3 Flow-Mediated Dilation

The results of the ANOVA indicated that there was no main effect for training protocol (P > 0.05) and there was no main effect for pre- to post-training (P > 0.05) for %FMD. In addition, the there was no significant interaction between the training program and time and therefore, the there was no significant training or L-arginine effect on the brachial artery FMD response (HIIT-L-arginine, pre-training, 6.6 ± 1.0 % vs. post-training, 7.5 ± 1.3 %; HIIT, pre-training, 5.8 ± 1.1 % vs. 6.7 ± 0.9 %) (Figure 3-5).

	Pre		Post	
Group	HIIT + L-A	HIIT + P	HIIT + L-A	HIIT + P
	(N=8)	(N=7)	(N=8)	(N=7)
Age (y/o)	21.1 ± 0.3	22.6 ± 1.4	21.1 ± 0.3	22.6 ± 1.4
Height (cm)	181.1 ± 3.4	175.8 ± 2.8	181.1 ± 3.4	175.8 ± 2.8
Weight (kg)	91.3 ± 5.8	75.6 ± 5.0	91.6 ± 5.8	75.9 ± 5.1
BMI (kg/m ²)	27.8 ± 1.5	24.5 ± 1.7	27.9 ± 1.5	24.6 ± 1.7
BMI (kg/m^2)	27.8 ± 1.5	24.5 ± 1.7	27.9 ± 1.5	24.6 ± 1.7

Table 3.1. Subject Demographics

Note:

Age, Height, Weight, BMI: Mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High Intensity Interval Training with L-arginine.

HIIT + P: High Intensity Interval Training with placebo.

	Pre		Post	
Group	HIIT + L-A	HIIT + P	HIIT + L-A	HIIT + P
	(N=8)	(N=7)	(N=8)	(N=7)
Peak VO ₂ (L/min)	3.8 ± 0.3	3.8 ± 0.1	4.0 ± 0.3	3.8 ± 0.3
Peak VO ₂ (ml/kg/min)	42.8 ± 4.1	51.6 ± 3.2	45.0 ± 4.1	50.4 ± 4.0
Peak VE (L/min)	142.3 ± 12.0	134.7 ± 9.4	160.1 ± 8.9	137.4 ± 15.3
Peak VE/O ₂	37.8 ± 2.2	35.1 ± 1.7	40.3 ± 1.9	36.0 ± 1.6
Peak VE/CO ₂	31.9 ± 1.6	29.4 ± 1.5	32.9 ± 1.4	30.1 ± 1.3
Peak Heart Rate (bpm)	192 ± 2	189 ± 4	192 ± 3	187 ± 4

			1	•	D	•	D	T •
	۱h		-	,	Pr	OULDERING	Ramn	H VARCICA
16	ιv	IU.	υ.	- - -	11	UZICSSIVC	namp	

Note:

Progressive Ramp Exercise: Mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High Intensity Interval Training with L-arginine.



Time to Exhaustion

Figure 3-1. Time to exhaustion was assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) with L-arginine (N = 8) and HIIT with placebo (N = 7). *, Significant difference between pre- and post-training for pooled response (P < 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High intensity interval training with L-arginine.







Figure 3-2. Peak work-rate was assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) with L-arginine (N = 8) and HIIT with placebo (N = 7). *, Significant difference between pre- and post-training for pooled response (P < 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High intensity interval training with L-arginine.

Peak Oxygen Uptake



Time

Figure 3-3. Peak oxygen uptake was assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) with L-arginine (N = 8) and HIIT with placebo (N = 7). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + L-A (P > 0.05). No Significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + P (P > 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High intensity interval training with L-arginine.

Peak Deoxygenation (Hb + Mb)



Figure 3-4. Peak deoxygentated hemoglobin was assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) with L-arginine (N = 7) and HIIT with placebo (N = 7).

No significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + L-A (P > 0.05). No Significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + P (P > 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

HIIT + L-A: High intensity interval training with L-arginine.

FMD: Brachial Artery



Figure 3-5. Flow mediated dilation (FMD) was assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) with L-arginine (N = 8) and HIIT with placebo (N = 7).

No significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + L-A (P > 0.05).

No Significant difference between pre- and post-training in HIIT + P (P > 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

FMD: Flow-mediated dilation.

HIIT + L-A: High intensity interval training with L-arginine.

3.4 Discussion

Although there are many models of HIIT currently being used, many typical approaches involve short exercise bouts at an intensity equivalent to at proximately 90% maximal HR interspersed with brief period of recovery or exercise at a considerably lower intensity, based upon the potential safety, subject tolerance, and appeal for some individuals (Gibala et al 2012). It is a practical and time-efficient model, such as effective skeletal muscle remodeling toward a more oxidative phenotype and functional performance (Gibala et al 2006, Little et al 2010) as shown by cycling time trials that resemble normal athletic competition (Gibala et al 2012).

Of the performance variables examined in the present study, both the time to exhaustion and the peak work rate achieved was significantly improved in the HIIT and the HIIT-L-arginine groups when pooled, compared to a pre-test. The results of a previous study (Bailey et al 2010b) reported that plasma lactate concentration and VO₂ measured following 6 minutes of severe-intensity exercise and at the point of exhaustion were not significantly altered by L-arginine ingestion, but exercise tolerance was extended by approximately 20% for the L-arginine condition. This improvement in performance was associated with an increase in plasma [NO₂⁻] prior to exercise and improved VO₂ dynamics as measured during submaximal steady-state exercise (Bailey et al 2010b). There is evidence that plasma [NO₂⁻] is a good indication of nitric oxide synthase (NOS) activity (Kleinbongard et al 2003, Lauer et al 2002, Lauer et al 2001, Rassaf et al 2007). This may provide an important measure for the capacity to tolerate high-intensity exercise (Bailey et al 2010a, Bailey et al 2009c, Larsen et al 2007, Larsen et al 2010, Rassaf et al 2007) if this functions as a reservoir for NO production (Bailey et

al 2010b, Gladwin et al 2006). L-arginine supplementation would be expected to spare the utilization of the anaerobic reserves thereby contributing to an improvement in performance, particularly at the higher exercise intensities (Bailey et al 2010a, Krustrup et al 2004, Rossiter et al 2002).

In the current study, improvement in performance measures were similar between the HIIT-Larginine and the HIIT suggesting that L-arginine in combination with HIIT did not provide any further benefits than the HIIT exercise alone. There may be a number of reasons for this observation including the notion of the "clinical paradox of L-arginine" (Dioguardi 2011). The much-needed L-arginine may become ineffective or actually detrimental, when it is supplemented chronically, especially if the individual already has sufficient amounts of L-arginine readily available. Since the subjects in the present study were only exposed to L-arginine for two weeks, it appears unlikely that this explains the lack of an effect on performance. However, when the body is exposed to large amounts of L-arginine, another pathway of the complex arginine metabolism which is controlled by the ubiquitous enzymes arginases such as Arginase 1 and Arginase 2 may play a significant role since these enzymes compete with NOS for L-arginine as a substrate. (Dioguardi 2011). Although ARG 2 is widely expressed, mostly in the kidneys, gut, and brain, the overexpression of ARG 2 is reported to play a critical role in the pathophysiology of cholesterol-mediated endothelial dysfunction (Dioguardi 2011, Vanhoutte 2008). Although a difference in %FMD was not observed in the present study (see below), this avenue of study is warranted given the benefits of regular physical activity on endothelial function and the ongoing use of L-arginine as a nutritional supplement.

3.4.1 HIIT with L-arginine and VO_{2peak}

The results of a previously conducted study (Lansley et al 2011) indicated that the ingestion of a dietary supplement containing nitrate would enhance athletic performance including power output and VO₂, during a simulated competition that included a 4 km and 16.1 km cycling time trial. Nine club-level competitive male cyclists were assigned using a randomized, crossover design, to consume 0.5 L of beetroot juice or 0.5 L of nitrate-depleted beetroot juice 2.5 hours before the completion of a 4- and 16.1-km cycling time trials. The beetroot juice group, which led to a significant increase in plasma [nitrate], also resulted in greater mean power output during both the short and longer time trials but again, the VO₂ values were not significantly different between the conditions.

Although an increase in peak power output and time to exhaustion was observed in the present study, there was no evidence of an improvement in VO_{2peak} pre- to posttraining for either the HIIT-L-arginine or HIIT groups. One possibility that has been raised by others is that an increase in plasma [NO₂⁻] improves efficiency by decreasing the ATP turnover rate for a given power output. For example, the results of previous studies have shown a significant blunting of the exercise induced fall in [PCr] and an attenuated increase in [ADP] and [Pi] for the same power output using ³¹P magnetic resonance spectroscopy following beetroot juice supplementation (Bailey et al 2010a, Lansley et al 2011). The ATP cost of actin-myosin interaction or Ca²⁺ handling continue to be a matter of debate but there are suggestions that nitrite/NO can modulate these processes (Galler et al 1997, Heunks et al 2001, Viner et al 2000), as well as the efficiency of mitochondrial respiration (Clerc et al 2007, Lansley et al 2011, Larsen et al 2011). The design of the present study precludes us from speculating on this mechanism and it may well be that the lack of a significant finding in the present study may also be due to the fact that the individuals were subjected to a relatively low intensity compared to other HIIT models. In the present study, subjects trained at an intensity equivalent to 80% of the peak work rate achieved during the first maximal exercise test based on a protocol previously established that found a significant improvement in aerobic capacity (Hood et al 2011). However, the subjects were middle-aged and sedentary adults (i.e. average age 45 years old and 30 mL/kg/min) compared to the college-age group of physically active individuals in our study. In fact, the HIIT-L-arginine group had a VO_{2peak} of \approx 43 mL/kg/min and the HIIT group had a $VO_{2peak} \approx$ 52 ml/kg/min (Table 3.2) and therefore, there initial level of fitness was considerably higher than the group reported by Hood et al (2011).

3.4.2 Effect of HIIT with L-arginine and Deoxygenation

In the current study, deoxy-[Hb] did not show any significant changes at peak exercise when comparing pre-training to post-training values in both groups which is consistent with results of previous studies. Researchers (McKay et al 2009) investigated VO₂ kinetics, muscle oxygenation-deoxygenation, and exercise performance in response to short-term HIIT and lower-intensity continuous endurance training. These subjects underwent eight sessions of either HIIT (consisting of 8 to 12 x one minute interval at 120% VO_{2peak} separated by one minute of rest) or 90 to 120 minutes at 65% maximal O₂ uptake). In addition, participants completed step transitions to a moderate-intensity work rate (~90% estimated lactate threshold) on five occasions throughout the training program. Progressive ramp exercise test to exhaustion and constant-load performance

tests were conducted at pre-, mid-, and post-testing periods. These authors reported that the time constant for VO₂ was reduced by ~20% after only two training sessions (i.e. a significant speeding of the VO₂ response) and by ~40% after eight training sessions with no differences between HIIT and the more traditional low intensity training program. While these authors observed improvements in VO₂ during submaximal exercise testing, this did not appear to be associated with an appreciable change in the deoxy-[Hb] signal measured in the vastus lateralis and this did not appear to change considerably over the course of eight training sessions.

The results of a previous study (McKay et al 2009) suggested that the faster rate of increase in muscle O₂ utilization was not accompanied by a faster and/or greater muscle O₂ extraction. It has not been well-established whether the early adaptation of microvascular blood flow is accompanied by a faster adaptation of conduit artery blood flow, but one study (Shoemaker et al 1996) provided the information on early traininginduced adaptations to conduit artery blood flow (McKay et al 2009). Researchers presented that the kinetics of conduit artery blood velocity and arterial conductance became faster after ten days of endurance training (McKay et al 2009, Shoemaker et al 1996).

3.4.3 *HIIT with L-arginine and Flow-Mediated Dilation (FMD)*

In contrast to the stated hypothesis, %FMD was not improved following either HIIT-L-arginine or HIIT alone in the present study. The FMD response can be assessed in many conduit arteries, but the brachial artery has been an accepted surrogate for the coronary artery, that is relevant for coronary artery disease populations (Currie et al 2013). In fact, the relationship between coronary and brachial artery endothelial function

has been shown to positively predict abnormal brachial dilation so that an increase in less than 3% is equivalent to a 95% chance of having coronary endothelial dysfunction (Anderson et al 1995, Teragawa et al 2005). In the current study, participants were healthy and they were physically active individuals, so potentially the addition of Larginine and/or short term HIIT was not sufficient to elicit significant improvements in %FMD. Further studies in individuals and patient populations that are known to suffer from endothelial dysfunction and limited NO availability are warranted.

Endothelial dysfunction, or a decrease in endothelial-dependent vasodilation, is considered to be one of the earliest biomarkers of atherogenesis and may aid in identifying early stages of other chronic diseases such as diabetes mellitus (Fayh et al 2012). A potent vasodilator, such as nitric oxide (NO), is reduced in diabetes patients that compromise their vascular tonus control (Fayh et al 2012, Newsholme et al 2010). L-arginine, considered a semi-essential or conditionally essential amino acid (Barbul 1986, Flynn et al 2002), has been used in order to improve the endothelial function (Maxwell 2002), insulin secretion and pancreatic β -cell protection (El-Missiry et al 2004, Krause et al 2011), in addition to adiposity control in obesity and diabetes (Fayh et al 2012, Fu et al 2005). Thus, several studies (Heitzer et al 2000, Lucotti et al 2009, Lucotti et al 2006, Martina et al 2008, Maxwell 2002, Natarajan Sulochana et al 2002, Settergren et al 2009, Wascher et al 1997) have identified L-arginine supplementation in humans as a potential treatment for cardiovascular complications and diabetes, improving the endothelial function, reducing oxidative stress, and increasing NO availability (Fayh et al 2012). However, our subjects were relatively healthy and physically active individuals, thus we did not see any differences in endothelial-dependent response.

3.5 Limitations

A limitation of the present study was that for the most part, subjects were relatively healthy and engaged in some form of regular physical activity as opposed to healthy but relatively sedentary individuals. In healthy individuals, they may already have sufficient amounts of L-arginine readily available for NOS and therefore, the additional amount provided by the nutritional supplement do not give any added benefit to these individuals. This is supported by the results of those studies that have reduced availability of substrates for NOS thereby showing improvements in endothelial function using a supplement containing L-arginine. As mentioned above, the exercise intensity for the HIIT protocol was set at 80% of the peak work rate achieved during the first maximal exercise test with no progressive overload built in to the training program. Based upon the activity-level of participants, the exercise training intensity needed to be considerably higher and progressively increased throughout the training protocol in order to see improvement after two weeks of HIIT.

3.6 Conclusions

The results of the present study demonstrated that the time to exhaustion and peak work rate achieved were significantly improved in both groups. However, the use of a nutritional supplement containing L-arginine does not appear to contribute to the improvement observed in these measures of exercise tolerance since there was no difference between training groups. In addition, VO_{2peak} peak deoxy-[Hb], an estimate of O_2 extraction in the microvasculature, was not improved by L-arginine supplementation, at least during the short-term exercise training used in the present study. In contrast to the widely held view that the use of a nutritional supplement containing L-arginine

improves vasodilation thereby improving O₂ delivery, the FMD response was not improved in the present study suggesting that L-arginine supplementation may have limited benefits, particularly in relatively healthy individuals.

3.7 References

- Anderson TJ, Uehata A, Gerhard MD, Meredith IT, Knab S, et al. 1995. Close relation of endothelial function in the human coronary and peripheral circulations. J Am Coll Cardiol 26: 1235-1241
- Bailey SJ, Fulford J, Vanhatalo A, Winyard PG, Blackwell JR, et al. 2010a. Dietary nitrate supplementation enhances muscle contractile efficiency during kneeextensor exercise in humans. J Appl Physiol 109: 135-148
- Bailey SJ, Vanhatalo A, Wilkerson DP, Dimenna FJ, Jones AM. 2009a. Optimizing the "priming" effect: influence of prior exercise intensity and recovery duration on O₂ uptake kinetics and severe-intensity exercise tolerance. *J Appl Physiol* 107: 1743-1756
- Bailey SJ, Wilkerson DP, Dimenna FJ, Jones AM. 2009b. Influence of repeated sprint training on pulmonary O₂ uptake and muscle deoxygenation kinetics in humans. J Appl Physiol 106: 1875-1887
- Bailey SJ, Winyard P, Vanhatalo A, Blackwell JR, Dimenna FJ, et al. 2009c. Dietary nitrate supplementation reduces the O₂ cost of low-intensity exercise and enhances tolerance to high-intensity exercise in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 107: 1144-1155
- Bailey SJ, Winyard PG, Vanhatalo A, Blackwell JR, DiMenna FJ, et al. 2010b. Acute Larginine supplementation reduces the O₂ cost of moderate-intensity exercise and enhances high-intensity exercise tolerance. *J Appl Physiol* 109: 1394-403
- Barbul A. 1986. Arginine: biochemistry, physiology, and therapeutic implications. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 10: 227-238
- Boutouyrie P, Tropeano AI, Asmar R, Gautier I, Benetos A, et al. 2002. Aortic stiffness is an independent predictor of primary coronary events in hypertensive patients: a longitudinal study. *Hypertension* 39: 10-15
- Bredt DS, Hwang PM, Glatt CE, Lowenstein C, Reed RR, Snyder SH. 1991. Cloned and expressed nitric oxide synthase structurally resembles cytochrome P-450 reductase. *Nature* 351: 714-718

- Burgomaster KA, Cermak NM, Phillips SM, Benton CR, Bonen A, Gibala MJ. 2007. Divergent response of metabolite transport proteins in human skeletal muscle after sprint interval training and detraining. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 292: R1970-R1976
- Burgomaster KA, Heigenhauser GJ, Gibala MJ. 2006. Effect of short-term sprint interval training on human skeletal muscle carbohydrate metabolism during exercise and time-trial performance. *J Appl Physiol* 100: 2041-2047
- Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Phillips SM, Rakobowchuk M, Macdonald MJ, et al. 2008. Similar metabolic adaptations during exercise after low volume sprint interval and traditional endurance training in humans. *J Physiol* 586: 151-160
- Burgomaster KA, Hughes SC, Heigenhauser GJ, Bradwell SN, Gibala MJ. 2005. Six sessions of sprint interval training increases muscle oxidative potential and cycle endurance capacity in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 98: 1985-1990
- Burnley M, Jones AM. 2007. Oxygen uptake kinetics as a determinant of sports performance. *Eur J Sport Sci* 7: 63-79
- Cameron JD, Dart AM. 1994. Exercise training increases total systemic arterial compliance in humans. *Am J Physiol* 266: H693-H701
- Clerc P, Rigoulet M, Leverve X, Fontaine E. 2007. Nitric oxide increases oxidative phosphorylation efficiency. *J Bioenerg Biomembr* 39: 158-166
- Cosby K, Partovi KS, Crawford JH, Patel RP, Reiter CD, et al. 2003. Nitrite reduction to nitric oxide by deoxyhemoglobin vasodilates the human circulation. *Nat Med* 9: 1498-1505
- Currie KD, Dubberley JB, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2013. Low-Volume, Highintensity Interval Training in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 45: 1436-1442
- Currie KD, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2012. Flow-mediated dilation is acutely improved after high-intensity interval exercise. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 44: 2057-2064
- Dioguardi FS. 2011. To give or not to give? Lessons from the arginine paradox. J Nutrigenet Nutrigenomics 4: 90-98
- El-Missiry MA, Othman AI, Amer MA. 2004. L-Arginine ameliorates oxidative stress in alloxan-induced experimental diabetes mellitus. *J Appl Toxicol* 24: 93-97
- Fayh AP, Krause M, Rodrigues-Krause J, Ribeiro JL, Ribeiro JP, et al. 2012. Effects of L-arginine supplementation on blood flow, oxidative stress status and exercise responses in young adults with uncomplicated type I diabetes. *Eur J Nutr*

- Ferreira LF, Townsend DK, Lutjemeier BJ, Barstow TJ. 2005. Muscle capillary blood flow kinetics estimated from pulmonary O₂ uptake and near-infrared spectroscopy. *J Appl Physiol* 98: 1820-1828
- Flynn NE, Meininger CJ, Haynes TE, Wu G. 2002. The metabolic basis of arginine nutrition and pharmacotherapy. *Biomed Pharmacother* 56: 427-438
- Fu WJ, Haynes TE, Kohli R, Hu J, Shi W, et al. 2005. Dietary L-arginine supplementation reduces fat mass in Zucker diabetic fatty rats. J Nutr 135: 714-721
- Galler S, Hilber K, Gobesberger A. 1997. Effects of nitric oxide on force-generating proteins of skeletal muscle. *Pflugers Arch* 434: 242-245
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, Macdonald MJ, Hawley JA. 2012. Physiological adaptations to lowvolume, high-intensity interval training in health and disease. *J Physiol* 590: 1077-1084
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, van Essen M, Wilkin GP, Burgomaster KA, et al. 2006. Short-term sprint interval versus traditional endurance training: similar initial adaptations in human skeletal muscle and exercise performance. *J Physiol* 575: 901-911
- Gladwin MT, Raat NJ, Shiva S, Dezfulian C, Hogg N, et al. 2006. Nitrite as a vascular endocrine nitric oxide reservoir that contributes to hypoxic signaling, cytoprotection, and vasodilation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 291: H2026-H2035
- Hambrecht R, Hilbrich L, Erbs S, Gielen S, Fiehn E, et al. 2000. Correction of endothelial dysfunction in chronic heart failure: additional effects of exercise training and oral L-arginine supplementation. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 35: 706-713
- Hayashi K, Sugawara J, Komine H, Maeda S, Yokoi T. 2005. Effects of aerobic exercise training on the stiffness of central and peripheral arteries in middle-aged sedentary men. *Jpn J Physiol* 55: 235-239
- Heitzer T, Krohn K, Albers S, Meinertz T. 2000. Tetrahydrobiopterin improves endothelium-dependent vasodilation by increasing nitric oxide activity in patients with Type II diabetes mellitus. *Diabetologia* 43: 1435-1438
- Heunks LM, Cody MJ, Geiger PC, Dekhuijzen PN, Sieck GC. 2001. Nitric oxide impairs Ca²⁺ activation and slows cross-bridge cycling kinetics in skeletal muscle. *J Appl Physiol* 91: 2233-2239

- Hood MS, Little JP, Tarnopolsky MA, Myslik F, Gibala MJ. 2011. Low-volume interval training improves muscle oxidative capacity in sedentary adults. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 43: 1849-1856
- Hueber DM, Franceschini MA, Ma HY, Zhang Q, Ballesteros JR, et al. 2001. Noninvasive and quantitative near-infrared haemoglobin spectrometry in the piglet brain during hypoxic stress, using a frequency-domain multidistance instrument. *Phys Med Biol* 46: 41-62
- Hwang CL, Wu YT, Chou CH. 2011. Effect of aerobic interval training on exercise capacity and metabolic risk factors in people with cardiometabolic disorders: a meta-analysis. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev* 31: 378-385
- Jones AM, Burnley M. 2009. Oxygen uptake kinetics: an underappreciated determinant of exercise performance. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform* 4: 524-532
- Kingwell BA. 2002. Large artery stiffness: implications for exercise capacity and cardiovascular risk. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 29: 214-217
- Kleinbongard P, Dejam A, Lauer T, Rassaf T, Schindler A, et al. 2003. Plasma nitrite reflects constitutive nitric oxide synthase activity in mammals. *Free Radic Biol Med* 35: 790-796
- Krause MS, McClenaghan NH, Flatt PR, de Bittencourt PI, Murphy C, Newsholme P. 2011. L-arginine is essential for pancreatic beta-cell functional integrity, metabolism and defense from inflammatory challenge. *J Endocrinol* 211: 87-97
- Krustrup P, Hellsten Y, Bangsbo J. 2004. Intense interval training enhances human skeletal muscle oxygen uptake in the initial phase of dynamic exercise at high but not at low intensities. *J Physiol* 559: 335-345
- Lansley KE, Winyard PG, Bailey SJ, Vanhatalo A, Wilkerson DP, et al. 2011. Acute dietary nitrate supplementation improves cycling time trial performance. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 43: 1125-1131
- Larsen FJ, Schiffer TA, Borniquel S, Sahlin K, Ekblom B, et al. 2011. Dietary inorganic nitrate improves mitochondrial efficiency in humans. *Cell Metab* 13: 149-59
- Larsen FJ, Weitzberg E, Lundberg JO, Ekblom B. 2007. Effects of dietary nitrate on oxygen cost during exercise. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* 191: 59-66
- Larsen FJ, Weitzberg E, Lundberg JO, Ekblom B. 2010. Dietary nitrate reduces maximal oxygen consumption while maintaining work performance in maximal exercise. *Free Radic Biol Med* 48: 342-347

- Lauer T, Kleinbongard P, Kelm M. 2002. Indexes of NO bioavailability in human blood. *News Physiol Sci* 17: 251-255
- Lauer T, Preik M, Rassaf T, Strauer BE, Deussen A, et al. 2001. Plasma nitrite rather than nitrate reflects regional endothelial nitric oxide synthase activity but lacks intrinsic vasodilator action. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 98: 12814-12819
- Little JP, Safdar A, Wilkin GP, Tarnopolsky MA, Gibala MJ. 2010. A practical model of low-volume high-intensity interval training induces mitochondrial biogenesis in human skeletal muscle: potential mechanisms. *J Physiol* 588: 1011-1022
- Lucotti P, Monti L, Setola E, La Canna G, Castiglioni A, et al. 2009. Oral L-arginine supplementation improves endothelial function and ameliorates insulin sensitivity and inflammation in cardiopathic nondiabetic patients after an aortocoronary bypass. *Metabolism* 58: 1270-1276
- Lucotti P, Setola E, Monti LD, Galluccio E, Costa S, et al. 2006. Beneficial effects of a long-term oral L-arginine treatment added to a hypocaloric diet and exercise training program in obese, insulin-resistant type 2 diabetic patients. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 291: E906-E912
- Martina V, Masha A, Gigliardi VR, Brocato L, Manzato E, et al. 2008. Long-term Nacetylcysteine and L-arginine administration reduces endothelial activation and systolic blood pressure in hypertensive patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 31: 940-944
- Maxwell AJ. 2002. Mechanisms of dysfunction of the nitric oxide pathway in vascular diseases. *Nitric Oxide* 6: 101-124
- McKay BR, Paterson DH, Kowalchuk JM. 2009. Effect of short-term high-intensity interval training vs. continuous training on O₂ uptake kinetics, muscle deoxygenation, and exercise performance. *J Appl Physiol* 107: 128-138
- Moncada S, Higgs EA. 2006. The discovery of nitric oxide and its role in vascular biology. *Br J Pharmacol* 147 Suppl 1: S193-S201
- Moncada S, Palmer RM, Higgs EA. 1988. The discovery of nitric oxide as the endogenous nitrovasodilator. *Hypertension* 12: 365-372
- Moncada S, Palmer RM, Higgs EA. 1989. The biological significance of nitric oxide formation from L-arginine. *Biochem Soc Trans* 17: 642-644
- Natarajan Sulochana K, Lakshmi S, Punitham R, Arokiasamy T, Sukumar B, Ramakrishnan S. 2002. Effect of oral supplementation of free amino acids in type 2 diabetic patients-- a pilot clinical trial. *Med Sci Monit* 8: CR131-CR137

- Newsholme P, Homem De Bittencourt PI, O' Hagan C De Vito G, Murphy C, Krause MS. 2010. Exercise and possible molecular mechanisms of protection from vascular disease and diabetes: the central role of ROS and nitric oxide. *Clin Sci* (*Lond*) 118: 341-349
- Rakobowchuk M, Stuckey MI, Millar PJ, Gurr L, Macdonald MJ. 2009. Effect of acute sprint interval exercise on central and peripheral artery distensibility in young healthy males. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 105: 787-795
- Rakobowchuk M, Tanguay S, Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Gibala MJ, MacDonald MJ. 2008. Sprint interval and traditional endurance training induce similar improvements in peripheral arterial stiffness and flow-mediated dilation in healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 295: R236-R242
- Rassaf T, Lauer T, Heiss C, Balzer J, Mangold S, et al. 2007. Nitric oxide synthasederived plasma nitrite predicts exercise capacity. *Br J Sports Med* 41: 669-673; discussion 73
- Rossiter HB, Ward SA, Howe FA, Kowalchuk JM, Griffiths JR, Whipp BJ. 2002. Dynamics of intramuscular 31P-MRS Pi peak splitting and the slow components of PCr and O₂ uptake during exercise. *J Appl Physiol* 93: 2059-2069
- Santhanam L, Christianson DW, Nyhan D, Berkowitz DE. 2008. Arginase and vascular aging. *J Appl Physiol* 105: 1632-1642
- Schachinger V, Britten MB, Zeiher AM. 2000. Prognostic impact of coronary vasodilator dysfunction on adverse long-term outcome of coronary heart disease. *Circulation* 101: 1899-1906
- Settergren M, Bohm F, Malmstrom RE, Channon KM, Pernow J. 2009. L-arginine and tetrahydrobiopterin protects against ischemia/reperfusion-induced endothelial dysfunction in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus and coronary artery disease. *Atherosclerosis* 204: 73-78
- Shoemaker JK, Phillips SM, Green HJ, Hughson RL. 1996. Faster femoral artery blood velocity kinetics at the onset of exercise following short-term training. *Cardiovasc Res* 31: 278-286
- Stacy MR, Bladon KJ, Lawrence JL, McGlinchy SA, Scheuermann BW. 2013. Serial assessment of local peripheral vascular function after eccentric exercise. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 38: 1181-1186
- Sugawara J, Otsuki T, Tanabe T, Hayashi K, Maeda S, Matsuda M. 2006. Physical activity duration, intensity, and arterial stiffening in postmenopausal women. *Am J Hypertens* 19: 1032-1036

- Suwaidi JA, Hamasaki S, Higano ST, Nishimura RA, Holmes DR, Jr., Lerman A. 2000. Long-term follow-up of patients with mild coronary artery disease and endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation* 101: 948-954
- Tanaka H, Dinenno FA, Monahan KD, Clevenger CM, DeSouza CA, Seals DR. 2000. Aging, habitual exercise, and dynamic arterial compliance. *Circulation* 102: 1270-1275
- Teragawa H, Ueda K, Matsuda K, Kimura M, Higashi Y, et al. 2005. Relationship between endothelial function in the coronary and brachial arteries. *Clin Cardiol* 28: 460-466
- Tjonna AE, Stolen TO, Bye A, Volden M, Slordahl SA, et al. 2009. Aerobic interval training reduces cardiovascular risk factors more than a multitreatment approach in overweight adolescents. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 116: 317-326
- Topal G, Brunet A, Walch L, Boucher JL, David-Dufilho M. 2006. Mitochondrial arginase II modulates nitric-oxide synthesis through nonfreely exchangeable L-arginine pools in human endothelial cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 318: 1368-1374
- van de Poll MC, Siroen MP, van Leeuwen PA, Soeters PB, Melis GC, et al. 2007. Interorgan amino acid exchange in humans: consequences for arginine and citrulline metabolism. *Am J Clin Nutr* 85: 167-172
- Vanhoutte PM. 2008. Arginine and arginase: endothelial NO synthase double crossed? *Circ Res* 102: 866-868
- Viner RI, Williams TD, Schoneich C. 2000. Nitric oxide-dependent modification of the sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca-ATPase: localization of cysteine target sites. *Free Radic Biol Med* 29: 489-496
- Vita JA. 2005. Endothelial function and clinical outcome. Heart 91: 1278-1279
- Wascher TC, Graier WF, Dittrich P, Hussain MA, Bahadori B, et al. 1997. Effects of low-dose L-arginine on insulin-mediated vasodilatation and insulin sensitivity. *Eur J Clin Invest* 27: 690-695
- Wisloff U, Stoylen A, Loennechen JP, Bruvold M, Rognmo O, et al. 2007. Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation* 115: 3086-3094
- Wu G, Morris SM, Jr. 1998. Arginine metabolism: nitric oxide and beyond. *Biochem J* 336 (Pt 1): 1-17

Chapter 4

The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Insulin Sensitivity in Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)

4.1 Introduction

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimated that 59.2% of Americans were either overweight or obese in late 1990s (Cusi 2009)(National Institutes of Health 1998, Wyatt et al 2006), but it increased to 68.8% in 2009-2010 (National Institutes of Health 2012). Obesity alone affects 60 million adult Americans in late 90s (Cusi 2009), but it affects at least 78.6 million of adults American now (Ogden et al 2014). In addition, health care expenditures increase significantly once an individual reaches 30 kg/m² (Cusi 2009, Runge 2007, Wyatt et al 2006). Obesity is associated with a reduced life span, and estimated 100,000 to 400,000 excess deaths per year, depending upon which model is used to evaluate the impact of obesity on mortality rates (Cusi 2009, Flegal et al 2007, Olshansky et al 2005, Peeters et al 2003).

When obesity progresses, individuals are prone to developing chronic diseases such as type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and cardiovascular disease (CVD). The epidemic of T2DM is a serious healthcare problem that contributes significantly to cardiovascular and other related chronic healthcare problems. T2DM is problematic in the United States as well as worldwide, and experts agree that the sedentary life-styles combined with excessive caloric intake, including high carbohydrates and saturated fats, have contributed significantly to the prevalence of T2DM (Cusi 2009). Some ethnic groups appear to be genetically predisposed to T2DM including Hispanics, African-Americans, Native Americans, and South Asians, which affects over 8% of the United State's population between the ages of 20 and 74 years (Boyle et al 2001, Cusi 2009). In the United States, medical care costs for obesity-related conditions, including T2DM, were estimated to exceed \$117 billion or almost 10% of the total healthcare costs in the late 1990s (Cusi 2009), but the estimated annual medical cost of obesity in 2008 was \$147 billion (Center for Disease Control 2014). In addition, based on the findings of epidemiological studies, T2DM and excess adiposity are believed to be significant risk factors involved in the early development of CVD and the increased overall mortality rates observed for obese individuals. (Abbasi et al 2002, Bray & Bellanger 2006, Cusi 2009, Flegal et al 2007, Gunnell et al 1998, Hamilton et al 2007, National Institutes of Health 1985, Peeters et al 2003, Pi-Sunyer 1993, Poirier et al 2006, van Dam et al 2006, Wyatt et al 2006).

Genetic and environmental risk factors, such as family history, age, obesity, and physical inactivity, play a critical role in the early development of diabetes (Bianco et al 2013, Fletcher et al 2002). Studies examining the maternal influence have helped to confirm the hereditary role in the diabetes pathogenesis. For example women with a positive family history for T2DM were more likely to develop gestational diabetes, confirming the inter-generative transmission of this disease (Bianco et al 2013, Bjornholt et al 2001, Bjornholt et al 2000, Carstens et al 2013, Crispim et al 2006, Erasmus et al

2001, Grill et al 1999, Plagemann et al 2002, Rodekamp et al 2005, Rosenbaum et al 2013). The precocious effects of a positive family history for T2DM on a subjects' phenotype may predispose an individual towards an increase in body weight and a tendency for obesity and visceral adiposity (Bianco et al 2013, Boyko et al 2000, Hamaguchi et al 2004, Hayashi et al 2003, Morales et al 1997, Tuomi et al 1999). In addition, a positive family history of T2DM is a significant risk factor leading to the metabolic syndrome, including the chronic conditions of insulin resistance, hypertension, and impaired glucose tolerance (Bianco et al 2013, Carstens et al 2013, Florez et al 1999, Grill et al 1999, Groop et al 1996, Morales et al 1997, Srinivasan et al 1998, Valdez 2009). Moreover, the results of a previous study (Townsend 2007) demonstrated significant insulin resistance in some, but not all, healthy normoglycemic college-age individuals with a family history of T2DM. Although these subjects had a normal response to a glucose challenge, it appears as though they achieved it by producing more insulin compared to those who were considered more insulin sensitive. Perhaps even more interesting, many of these healthy, college-aged students that had signs of insulin resistance also demonstrated significant signs of endothelial dysfunction which is considered by many as one of the earliest, measureable signs of atherogensis (Townsend 2007).

The regulation of plasma levels of low-density lipoprotein (LDL), such as its precursor of very low-density lipoprotein (VLDL), is complex in individuals with insulin resistance and T2DM (Ginsberg et al 2005). In the presence of hypertriglyceridemia, dense, cholesteryl ester-depleted, triglyceride-enriched LDL are present, and the basis for small dense LDL in insulin resistance is derived in large part from action of cholesteryl

ester transfer protein (CETP) (Ginsberg et al 2005). Small dense LDL is present in insulin resistance and T2DM patients, even though their TG levels appear normal (Ginsberg et al 2005).

While the benefits of engaging in regular physical activity are well known, the results of a recent Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) survey (Jaslow 2013) indicates that 80% of American adults do not meet the weekly-recommended amount of exercise. Not surprisingly, many of these individuals claim that they simply do not have enough time to participate in a regular exercise training program because of their busy lifestyle. However, there may be an alternative approach to exercise training, which would allow individuals to improve or maintain their level of physical fitness, while at the same time spending relatively little time actually exercising. Interval training, in one form or another, has been utilized by coaches and fitness experts for many years, but the concept of high intensity interval training (HIIT) has received considerably more attention recently. This may due, at least in part, to the reported findings of improved exercise tolerance, cardiopulmonary function, and metabolic adaptations, including significant weight loss, with as little as 10 minutes of exercise each day (Tabata 1996). According to the results of recent research, an effective HIIT program may require a participant to perform as few as 10 bouts of near-maximal effort exercise for as little as 60 seconds that are interspersed with 60 seconds of rest or recovery between each bout (Gibala et al 2012, Rakobowchuk et al 2008).

There is considerable evidence to suggest that many of the chronic diseases associated with obesity such as T2DM and CVD may be preventable if individuals were to participate in regular physical activity. If the idea is to prevent chronic diseases such

as T2DM and CVD, how HIIT is beneficial based upon a clear understanding of both the barriers (i.e. a lack of time) and underlying causative factors (i.e. genetic predisposition and lifestyle risk factors) must be established. The primary purpose of this study was to determine whether two weeks of HIIT would result in a significantly greater improvement in insulin sensitivity in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. The second purpose of this study was to characterize the relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile. We hypothesized that change in insulin sensitivity in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM would be higher than that of healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM after two weeks of HIIT. Second, we hypothesized that there would be a significant relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile (a known risk factor associated with T2DM) in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM with T2DM) in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM with T2DM) in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM.

4.2 Methods

4.2.1 Participants

Nineteen participants with or without a family history of T2DM between 18-55 years of age (Table 4.1 and Table 4.2) were recruited through local YMCAs, a local public school system, and through the use of on-campus poster advertisements. Individuals between the ages of 18-55 years were recruited to participate in the study. According to upon American Diabetes Association (ADA) recommendations, participants did not have T2DM, such as a fasting plasma glucose less than 100 mg/dl, and/or two hours oral glucose tolerance test blood glucose concentration less than 140 mg/dl, and/or HbA1c of less than 5.7%. Subjects had no overt signs, symptoms, or known diagnoses of any cardiovascular or pulmonary disease, end-stage liver or kidney diseases, peripheral neuropathy, retinopathy, or hypertension that could not be controlled by standard medication. Individuals with musculoskeletal injuries, currently smoked or who had quit smoking more than six months prior to their participation in the study were excluded from the participating in the study. The study protocol was approved by Institutional Review Board at the University of Toledo and was carried out in accordance with guidelines set forth in the Declaration of Helsinki.

4.2.2 Experimental Design

Participants reported to the Cardiopulmonary and Metabolism Research Laboratory at the University of Toledo on ten separate occasions over a four week period. Once enrolled in the study, subjects were asked to refrain from any strenuous exercise for the remainder of their participation in this study. Each participant was instructed to consume only a light meal and to abstain from vigorous exercise and caffeinated beverages for \geq 12 hours prior to arriving for testing. The experimental design consisted of 1) medical clearance, 2) pre-testing, 3) a two-week HIIT intervention, 4) post-testing.

4.2.3 *Medical clearance*. During the first session, the experimental protocol and all known risks associated with participating in this study were discussed with each participant; each subject provided written and informed consent prior to participating in any testing. Study participants were asked to complete a medical history questionnaire that was used to assess inclusion/exclusion criteria for this study.

4.2.4 *Pre-testing*. Anthropometric data (body height, body mass, and body composition) was measured using standard approaches. Body fat (% body fat, %BF) was measured by using BodPod (COSMED USA, Chicago, IL) which utilizes an air displacement method to measure body mass and to calculate lean body mass and fat mass. An oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed during the second visit. All OGTT sessions were performed in the morning after an overnight fast. Participants ingested a 75 g glucose load over five-minute period. A venous blood sample was obtained from an antecubital vein at baseline and 120 minutes following the ingestion of the glucose challenge (Bianchi et al 2012). Participants were asked to remain in the examination and remain inactive until the second blood sample had been obtained. During the third visit, participants performed a maximal exercise test on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer for the determination of peak O_2 uptake (VO₂peak), which was used as an overall indication of cardiorespiratory fitness level. Pulmonary gas exchange (including O_2 uptake, CO_2 output and minute ventilation, VE) was measured breath-by-breath using a commercially available metabolic measurement system (Vmax, Sensormedics, Yorba Linda, CA). The metabolic measurement system was calibrated prior to each maximal exercise test according to the specifications provided by the manufacturer. The participant was required to breathe through a rubber mouthpiece while his or her nose was occluded with a nose clip. Electrocardiography (ECG) (Hewlett Packard, Palo Alto, CA) was recorded by placing three electrodes over specific skin surfaces on the chest to determine heart rate response to exercise. To obtain an optimal ECG signal, the chest was prepped by shaving (if necessary) any hair in the area of the electrode placement, slightly abrading with gauze and cleaning with an
alcohol wipe prior to electrode placement. All exercise tests were performed on an electromagnetically braked cycle ergometer (Excalibur Sport, Lode, Groningen, The Netherlands). Subjects were instructed to maintain a pedal cadence of 80 rpm during each the maximal exercise test. The maximal exercise test included four minutes of warm-up with the subject pedaling at constant load exercise of 20 W to obtain baseline measures. Following the four minute lead-in, the work rate increased linearly as a ramp function at a rate of 15-25 W/min, depending upon the initial fitness level which was determined by surveying each subject on their level of engagement in regular physical activities. The exercise trial was terminated either upon request by the participant, volitional fatigue had been reached, or when the participant could no longer maintain pedal cadence above 40 revolutions per minute despite strong verbal encouragement by the investigator.

4.2.5 *High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT)*. Nineteen participants were separated into two groups; healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM and healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM. The HIIT program consisted of a low intensity warm-up followed by 10 bouts of exercise on a cycle ergometer for 60 seconds followed by 60 seconds of recovery involving pedaling against a light exercise intensity of 30 W. The participants performed the training protocol for three days a week for two weeks, similar to the protocol in several recent studies (Currie 2013, Currie et al 2012, Gibala et al 2012, Little et al 2011). Participants started at an exercise intensity equivalent to 85% of peak work rate achieved during their initial fitness test during visit two. After the first two training sessions (visits four and five), the intensity increased to 90% in the third training session (visit six) and to 95% in the fourth training

session (visit seven) followed by 100% in the fifth and six sessions (visits eight and nine). Heart rate was monitored during each training session. In addition, the plasma glucose was measured before and after each training session of HIIT using a glucose meter (HOMEdiagnostics, Fort Lauderdale, FL). Subjects were asked to record their meals and snacks in a food diary over the two week training session from which kilocalorie equivalent, carbohydrate, fat, protein, sugar, and sodium were determined using readily available software (www.myfitnesspal.com).

4.2.6 *Post-testing*. Following completion of the HIIT program, (visit ten), all of the measurements and tests performed during visit one (body mass and %BF) and visit two (OGTT) were repeated during this session within 48 hour following the last training session.

4.2.7 Venous Blood Sample

Venous blood samples for the measurement of plasma glucose concentration ([glucose]), A1c, and plasma concentrations of lipids were collected into syringes containing heparin via venipuncture of an antecubital vein. Plasma [glucose] was measured using a glucose meter (HOMEdiagnostics, Fort Lauderdale, FL), A1c was measured by A1c Now+ (Polymer Technology Systems, Inc., Indianapolis, IN), and lipid profile, including high density lipoprotein (HDL), low density lipoprotein (LDL), triglycerides, and cholesterol, were measured using CardioCheck® Brand Analyzers (Polymer Technology Systems, Inc., Indianapolis, IN) immediately after the samples were obtained. The remaining blood samples were centrifuged at 1,500 g for 7 minutes,

and the plasma was stored at -80°C until insulin was analyzed at a later time (EMD Millipore Corporation, Billerica, MA).

4.2.8 Insulin Analysis

On the first day, six glass tubes were labeled and 1.0 mL assay buffer was added to each of six tubes in order to prepare the standard. A serial dilution was performed by adding 1.0 mL of the 200 µU/mL standard to tube 1, mixed well and transferred 1.0 mL of tube 1 to tube 2, and continued to use the same mixture for subsequence tube 2 to tube 6. After serial dilution was completed, 300 µL of assay buffer was added to the nonspecific binding tubes (3-4), 200 μ L to reference tubes (5-6), and 100 μ L to tubes 7 through the end of the assay. Second, $100 \,\mu$ L of standards and quality controls in duplicate were pipetted. Third, 100 µL of each sample was prepared in duplicate. Fourth, 100 µL of hydrated ¹²⁵I-Insulin was added to all tubes followed by the addition of 100 μ L of human insulin antibody to all tubes, except for tubes (1-2) and non-specific binding tubes (3-4). Finally, samples were vortexed, covered, and allowed to incubate overnight (20-24 hours) at room temperature (22-25 °C). On the second day, 1.0 mL of cold (4 °C) precipitating reagent was added to all tubes, vortexed and incubated for 20 minutes at 4 °C prior to centrifuge all tubes at 4 °C. After these steps, the tubes were decanted and the supernatant of all tubes, with the exception of total count tubes (1-2), were drained for 15 to 60 seconds, blotted for excess liquid from the lip of tubes. In the last step, all tubes in a gamma counter for one minute were counted, and the uU/mL of human insulin in the unknown samples was calculated using automated data reduction procedures.

4.2.9 Insulin Sensitivity

Insulin sensitivity was measured according to previously established methods (Gutt et al 2000) using the equation; $ISI_{0, 120} = MCR/log MSI = m/MPG/log MSI$ was used, including m (mg/min) = (75,000 mg + (0 min glucose value – 120 min glucose value) x 0.19 x body weight)/120 min, MCR (metabolic clearance rate) = m/MPG (mean plasma glucose), and MSI (mean serum insulin, mU/l). If 0 min plasma glucose value is higher than that of 120 min plasma glucose value, $ISI_{0, 120}$ will be increased. If 0 min and 120 min serum insulin values are increased, $ISI_{0, 120}$ will be lower.

4.2.10 Statistical Analyses

Differences between pre- and post-experimental values were analyzed using either an analyses of variance (ANOVA) with two repeated measures such as fasting plasma glucose, A1c, 2-hour plasma glucose, lipid profile, insulin sensitivity in OGTT compared healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM to healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM. Differences between pre- and post-intervention values were also analyzed using either an analyses of variance (ANOVA) with two repeated measures such as plasma glucose in each training session compared healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM to healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM. In addition, the relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile was analyzed using multiple linear regression in two groups separately. All data are presented as the group mean \pm SEM. Statistical significance was set *a priori* P \leq 0.05. All statistical analyses were performed using Sigma Stat 3.0 (Systat Software, San Jose, CA).

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Descriptive Characteristics of Participants

Participants did not change their weights and body fat percent over two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM and healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM groups (Table 4.1). Progressive ramp exercise shows that the peak oxygen uptake among healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM was higher than that of healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM (Table 4.2). Oral glucose tolerance test and lipid profile show in Table 4.3 and Table 4.4). Subjects' peak heart rate during each training session reached over 95% of their maximal heart rate from progressive ramp exercise (Table 4.5). In addition, nutritional assessment was performed. The consumption of calories, carbohydrates, fat, protein, sugar, and sodium in each session of 3-meal prior, 2-meal prior, and 1-meal prior was not statistically significant in both groups (P > 0.05), besides carbohydrate 1-meal prior in sessions (P < 0.05) (Figure 4-1). However, %BF was significantly different in pre-test (P < 0.05). A maximal exercise test, including time to exhaustion, peak watts, and peak heart rate did not show any significant difference between both groups (P > 0.05). Peak oxygen uptake in pre-test was statistically significant between two groups (H-H > H-FHx) (P < 0.05).

4.3.2 Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT) and Insulin Sensitivity

Insulin sensitivity did not show any significance between groups either before or after over two weeks of HIIT (P > 0.05) (Figure 4-2). An OGTT was administered again after over two weeks of HIIT; the results indicated that there was no change in plasma

[glucose] in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM or in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM (Figure 4-3). Since there was no difference between groups, an independent t-test was performed that included all 19 participants to investigate the effectiveness of two weeks of HIIT in insulin sensitivity. However, the results of this analysis did not show any statistically significance (P > 0.05). In addition, power analysis was performed, and it was less than 0.80 for group (healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM and healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM) and time (pre-training and post-training). In addition, A1c (Figure 4-4) did not change after over 2 week of HIIT in both groups (P > 0.05). Insulin concentration showed statistically significance between pre- and post- tests in two groups (P < 0.05), but there was no interaction between groups (P > 0.05) (Figure 4-5). Similarly, glucose insulin index (= [glucose]/[insulin]) was significantly different between pre- and posttests in two groups (P < 0.05), but there was no interaction between groups (P > 0.05) (Figure 4-6).

4.3.3 Lipid Profile

High density lipoprotein (HDL) was not significantly different between groups either pre or post over two weeks of HIIT (P > 0.05). Other variables, such as low density lipoprotein (LDL), triglycerides, and total cholesterol did not improve before and after over two weeks of HIIT in both groups (P > 0.05).

4.3.4 *Relationship between Insulin Sensitivity and Lipid Profile*

Overweight and obesity affects insulin sensitivity and lipid profile that potentially plays an important role in causing metabolic syndrome. Reduced insulin sensitivity

causes pre-diabetes and T2DM, if it is not managed properly. Increased LDL, triglyceride, and total cholesterol effects cardiovascular diseases with decreased HDL. T2DM and cardiovascular diseases are associated with endothelial dysfunction. Thus, insulin sensitivity and lipid profile need to have a link to some extent. In the current study, the results of the multiple regression analysis indicated that insulin sensitivity was predicted from lipid profile, such as a linear combination of HDL and LDL, in the group that had a family history of T2DM, [ISI=54.678 – (0.901*HDL) + (0.507 *LDL) + (0.109*Triglyceride) $R^2 = 0.755$, P < 0.05]. However, any other variables of lipid profile in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM did not predict insulin sensitivity (P > 0.05).

	H-H		H-FHx	
Group	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
	(N=9)	(N=9)	(N=10)	(N=10)
Age (y/o)	30.0 ± 3.1	30.0 ± 3.1	33.2 ± 3.6	33.2 ± 3.6
Height (cm)	169.2 ± 9.5	169.2 ± 9.5	170.7 ± 1.8	170.7 ± 1.8
Weight (kg)	72.9 ± 5.3	72.6 ± 5.1	79.2 ± 5.5	79.1 ± 5.6
BMI (kg/m ²)	25.5 ± 1.9	25.4 ± 1.8	27.2 ± 1.8	27.1 ± 1.8
Body Fat Percent (%)	$21.8\pm2.9*$	21.8 ± 2.8	31.3 ± 3.4	30.6 ± 3.5

Table 4.1. Subject Demogra	phics
----------------------------	-------

Note:

H-H: Healthy Individuals without a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Mean ± SEM

*, Significant difference between H-H and H-FHx within Pre-Test (P < 0.05)

Group	H-H Pre (N=9)	H-FHx Pre (N=10)
Time to Exhaustion (s) Peak Watts Peak Heart Rate (bpm) Peak Oxygen Uptake (L/min) Peak Oxygen Uptake (ml/kg/min)	$839 \pm 41.1 234 \pm 23.6 177.6 \pm 4.3 3.0 \pm 0.3 42.0 \pm 4.6*$	762.7 ± 22.7 194.1 ± 7.6 176.6 ± 3.8 2.5 ± 0.1 31.9 ± 1.9

Table 4.2. Progressive Ramp Exercise

Note:

H-H: Healthy Individuals without a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Mean \pm SEM

*, Significant difference between H-H and H-FHx within Pre-Test (P < 0.05)

Table 4.5. Oral Glueose Tolerance Test				
	H-H	H-FHx		
Group	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
	(N=9)	(N=9)	(N=10)	(N=10)
OGTT (mg/dL) - Fasting Glucose	80.7 ± 2.7	82.6 ± 2.4	77.4 ± 3.1	79.4 ± 2.5
OGTT (mg/dL) - 2 Hours Glucose	72.7 ± 6.9	70.0 ± 5.8	71.7 ± 7.5	73.1 ± 5.6
A1c (%)	5.0 ± 0.3	5.2 ± 0.3	5.3 ± 0.1	5.2 ± 0.1
OGTT (µU/ml) - Insulin Baseline	15.3 ± 1.8	18.7 ± 3.7	21.1 ± 3.0	19.0 ± 2.6
OGTT (µU/ml) - Insulin - 2 Hours	75.7 ± 26.9	66.4 ± 20.9	70.5 ± 26.4	51.4 ± 12.0
ISI	56.9 ± 5.8	55.4 ± 4.7	58.6 ± 6.4	58.2 ± 5.5

Table 4.3. Oral Glucose Tolerance Test

Note:

H-H: Healthy Individuals without a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Mean \pm SEM

Tuble III Elpia I Ioin	e			
	H-H		H-FHx	
Group	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
	(N=9)	(N=9)	(N=10)	(N=10)
HDL (mg/dL)	65.6 ± 6.4	58.6 ± 6.3	58.6 ± 6.3	53.8 ± 4.8
LDL (mg/dL)	66.0 ± 9.4	78.6 ± 13.0	78.6 ± 13.0	78.4 ± 9.3
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	68.8 ± 3.5	72.7 ± 7.6	72.7 ± 7.6	81.6 ± 10.9
Choresterol (mg/dL)	141.6 ± 5.8	146.8 ± 11.4	146.8 ± 11.4	150.0 ± 11.9

Table 4.4. Lipid Profile

Note:

H-H: Healthy Individuals without a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Mean \pm SEM

Group	Н-Н	H-FHx	
	(N=9)	(N=10)	
Session 1	96.4 ± 2.6	95.9 ± 1.2	
Session 2	98.5 ± 2.8	97.2 ± 1.0	
Session 3	98.9 ± 2.0	96.9 ± 0.9	
Session 4	98.1 ± 2.6	96.2 ± 1.4	
Session 5	98.9 ± 1.8	98.4 ± 1.6	
Session 6	100.2 ± 1.9	98.0 ± 0.9	

Table 4.5. Percentage (%) of Max Heart Rate

Note:

H-H: Healthy Individuals without a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Mean ± SEM





No significant difference between and groups (P > 0.05).

*, Significant difference between sessions (P < 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.



Figure 4-2. H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10) of Insulin Sensitivity Index (ISI) were assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-H (P > 0.05). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-FHx (P > 0.05). No significant difference between H-H and H-FHx (P > 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus. H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.



Figure 4-3. H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10) of plasma glucose concentration in OGTT were assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-H (P > 0.05). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-FHx (P > 0.05). No significant difference between H-H and H-FHx (P > 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

OGTT: Oral Glucose Tolerance Test.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.



Figure 4-4. H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10) of A1c Hemoglobin in OGTT were assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training. No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-H (P > 0.05). No significant difference between pre- and post-training in H-FHx (P > 0.05). No significant difference between H-H and H-FHx (P > 0.05). Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

OGTT: Oral Glucose Tolerance Test.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus. H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.



Figure 4-5. H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10) of insulin concentration in OGTT were assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training.

*, significant difference between baseline and 2-hour insulin concentration before two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) in both groups (P < 0.05).

#, significant difference between baseline and 2-hour insulin concentration after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) in both groups (P < 0.05).

No significant difference between H-H and H-FHx (P > 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

OGTT: Oral Glucose Tolerance Test.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.



Glucose Insulin Index

Figure 4-6. H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10) of glucose insulin index in OGTT were assessed before and after two weeks of high intensity interval training.

*, significant difference between baseline and 2-hour glucose insulin index before two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) in both groups (P < 0.05).

#, significant difference between glucose insulin index after two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT) in both groups (P < 0.05).

No significant difference between H-H and H-FHx (P > 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

OGTT: Oral Glucose Tolerance Test.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

4.4 Discussion

The results of the present study demonstrated that healthy individuals both with and without a family history of T2DM did not improve insulin sensitivity following two weeks of HIIT. The significance of examining healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM is that it is becoming increasingly clear that metabolic and physiological changes associated with the onset of diabetes may occur very early in the progression of the disease, prior to the appearance of symptoms and may not necessarily be appear as impaired glucose regulation (Nigro et al 2006, Townsend 2007). This association is corroborated by the findings that insulin resistance in young adults is associated with cardiovascular disease risk factors in a very predictable manner (Andersen et al 2006, Townsend 2007). It may be that the progression of cardiovascular complications and "silent" atherosclerosis hides behind a façade of good health, especially in young adults who are typically asymptomatic (Andersen et al 2006, Townsend 2007). In fact, insulin resistance can be detected in young adults who appear to be non-diabetic and considered to be in good health but have one or more parents with T2DM (Straczkowski et al 2003). In addition, at the microvascular level, an impaired conduit vessel response to shear stress stimuli has been observed in college-aged participants with a family history of T2DM, in spite of having normal oral glucose tolerance test response (Townsend 2007). The benefits of regular physical activity for individuals with or without T2DM are well established in the literature. Since HIIT can be used as an effective alternative to traditional endurance training, resulting in similar or even better changes in a range of physiological, performance, and health-related biomarkers (Gibala et al 2012, Hwang et

al 2011, Tjonna et al 2009, Wisloff et al 2007), the present investigation sought to examine the impact of HIIT on healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM.

4.4.1 A Family History of T2DM and Insulin Sensitivity

The results of a previous investigation (Townsend 2007) indicated that collegeaged healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM demonstrated signs of insulin resistance, in spite of the observation that response to the OGTT was normal. Further analysis of these findings indicated that the subjects with a family history of T2DM typically had a higher insulin response in response to the glucose challenge. Furthermore, these apparently healthy college age students also had signs of endothelial dysfunction consistent with early signs of atherogenesis (Townsend 2007). Thus, we hypothesized that healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM would have improved insulin sensitivity greater than that of healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM due to improvement of fasting glucose and 2-hour plasma glucose of an oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT). However, the current study did not show that fasting glucose and 2-hour plasma glucose improved over two weeks of HIIT, although there are several other studies that showed significant differences (Babraj et al 2009, Burgomaster et al 2007, Burgomaster et al 2006, Burgomaster et al 2008, Burgomaster et al 2005, Gibala et al 2006, Heilbronn et al 2007, Hughes et al 1993, Rakobowchuk et al 2008, Richards et al 2010, Simoneau et al 1995). Interestingly, the findings of another study (Whyte et al 2010) observed that the change to insulin sensitivity was lost after 72 hours postintervention assessment (Richards et al 2010), which appears to be a common finding with many exercise interventions that have reported relatively transient improvements in insulin sensitivity (Boule et al 2005, Burstein et al 1985). In the present study, the OGTT

was conducted within 48 hours of completion of the last training session. Additional sampling such as 30 minutes, 60 minutes, and 90 minutes to examine the change in insulin sensitivity following HIIT may prove beneficial, instead of only baseline and 2 hours plasma glucose concentration in OGTT.

In the current study, VO_{2peak} in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM was 42.0 ± 4.6 ml/kg/min, so our participants (30 ± 3.1 years old) were fairly active prior to over two weeks of HIIT, and their regimen was potentially not long enough to improve insulin sensitivity. Body fat percentage of our participants was 21.8 ± 2.9%. In contrast, VO_{2peak} with healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM was 31.9 ± 1.9 ml/kg/min. Previous research (Hood et al 2011) found GLUT 4 protein content increased ~260% and insulin sensitivity improved by ~35% in participants with VO_{2peak} of 30.0 ml/kg/min. However, their age was 45 years old and their body mass index (BMI) was 27 kg/m², while our participants were 33.2 ± 3.6 years old with 27.2 ± 1.8 kg/m² in a family history of T2DM. Potentially, individual's fitness level, body composition (%BF), and/or age may play an important role in determining insulin sensitivity.

A key physiological mechanism in linking obesity with T2DM is that increased general and abdominal obesity is strongly correlated with insulin resistance, that represents the factor leading to T2DM (Stewart 2009). Consequently, there is a gradual rise in insulin production that eventually cannot compensate for increasing levels of insulin resistance. Insulin resistance can cause a complete halt in the ability to produce insulin among patients who do not exercise or lose weight to prevent their insulin resistance (Stewart 2009). The present study did not show any significant differences in

body fat percentage before and after over two weeks of HIIT in both groups, so it did not contribute to improvement of insulin sensitivity. Nonetheless, a family history of T2DM did not show any differences in insulin sensitivity.

4.4.2 *A Family History of T2DM: Relationship between Insulin Sensitivity and Lipid Profile*

We hypothesized that the significant relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. We found that the linear combination of HDL and LDL variables predicts insulin sensitivity in a family history of T2DM group, but there was no significant relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. It is a new finding on effects of HIIT in healthy and diseased populations.

Insulin resistance is a central pathogenic factor for the metabolic syndrome and is related to both generalized obesity and the accumulation of fat in the omental and intramyocellular compartments (Esler et al 2001, Stewart 2009). The accumulation of intramyocellular lipids may be due to reduced lipid oxidation capacity (Esler 2000, Stewart 2009). The triglyceride (TG) in low density lipoprotein (LDL) can be lipolyzed by lipoprotein lipase (LPL) or hepatic lipase (HL), generating small, dense LDL, which is present in insulin resistance and T2DM patients, even though their TG levels are normal (Ginsberg et al 2005). In addition, a previous study (Steinberger et al 1995) indicated that the abnormal glucose uptake correlated with an abnormal lipid profile in obese individuals. There are at least two explanations for the observed relationship between insulin resistance and lipid abnormalities: 1) insulin resistance and lipid abnormalities are

two distinct abnormalities that co-exist in many obese adolescents but are not mechanistically related or 2) insulin resistance is directly related to the lipid abnormalities observed in obese adolescents. Therefore, researchers concluded not only that obese adolescents have lipid abnormalities (elevated serum LDL and triglycerides, and reduced HDL), but also these lipid abnormalities correlate with the degree of insulin resistance (Steinberger et al 1995). In the present study, healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM show the important relationship between insulin sensitivity, LDL, and HDL in order to prevent chronic diseases in the future, although our participants were overweight individuals based upon BMI.

The current study did not show any significant differences in lipid profile either before or after two weeks of HIIT between groups. To date, there is limited data examining the change in lipid profile following a HIIT program (Kessler et al 2012), including TG responses following aerobic interval training (Ciolac et al 2010, Moholdt et al 2009, Schjerve et al 2008, Thomas et al 1984, Tjonna et al 2008, Tjonna et al 2009, Tsekouras et al 2008, Wallman et al 2009, Wisloff et al 2007). There were no studies that evaluated LDL reported changes in response to either aerobic interval training or moderate intensity exercise (Ciolac et al 2010, Kessler et al 2012, Moholdt et al 2009, Nybo et al 2010, Wallman et al 2009). A previous study (Nybo et al 2010) showed a decrease in the TC:HDL ratio in the moderate intensity exercise group only because of an index reflecting a relative improvement in HDL, but it was not in the high intensity exercise group (Kessler et al 2012).

4.5 Limitations

There are a number of limitations in the present study. First, the participants in a healthy, no family history of T2DM were considerably more active, based upon VO_{2peak} and percent body fat, than those subjects who were included in the family history of T2DM group, Therefore, the fact that relatively healthy individuals were recruited to participate in this study, the potential to observe differences between groups may have been reduced. While the subjects were asked to maintain a food diary, the comparisons were made on those days when they exercised in the laboratory and consumption of alcohol was not considered. Therefore, between inconsistencies in the reporting of food diaries along with not knowing alcohol consumption, the effect of these factors on the observed responses in plasma [glucose] both during training and the OGTT test cannot be adequately addressed. OGTT will be performed within 24 hours instead of 48 hours, so plasma [glucose] lowers than that of 48 hours based upon a previous study (Little et al 2011). In an effort to avoid diurnal variations which may affect plasma [glucose], subjects were asked to perform the testing and training sessions at the same time of the but this was not always possible given student schedules and obligations. In addition, sleeping patterns were not recorded in this study which may also lead to variations in plasma [glucose] throughout the day (add reference here). A post-training maximal VO₂ test was not performed, so there is no objective measurement whether each participant improved their cardiovascular fitness level over two weeks of HIIT. However, the results of studies using similar training programs have found either improved or no difference in VO_{2pk} making any conclusions based only on this variable suspect to other possibilities including the familiarity of testing or other conditions.

4.6 Conclusions

The results of a previous study (Townsend 2007) demonstrated that college-aged healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM develop early endothelial dysfunction, although their responses to an OGTT are quite normal. However, due to their insulin resistance, their insulin sensitivity was lower and insulin production higher compared to those with healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. If these individuals do not engage in regular physical activity along with making changes to improve their diets, they will progress towards becoming pre-diabetics, type 2 diabetics, and in all likelihood, cardiovascular disease will ensue. The results of the current investigation indicated that healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM did not have any difference in their insulin sensitivity (or plasma [glucose]) compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. Insulin sensitivity did not change either pre- to post-training over two weeks of HIIT between the groups. The relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile was not statistically significant those individuals without a family history of T2DM however, multiple regression analyses indicated that HDL and LDL predicts insulin sensitivity in healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM group. Further investigations into the role that body composition (%BF), lipid profile and cardiovascular fitness on insulin sensitivity, insulin resistance and glucose tolerance in relatively healthy individuals with a family history of T2DM are warranted.

4.7 References

- Abbasi F, Brown BW, Jr., Lamendola C, McLaughlin T, Reaven GM. 2002. Relationship between obesity, insulin resistance, and coronary heart disease risk. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 40: 937-943
- Andersen LB, Boreham CA, Young IS, Davey Smith G, Gallagher AM, et al. 2006. Insulin sensitivity and clustering of coronary heart disease risk factors in young adults. The Northern Ireland Young Hearts Study. *Prev Med* 42: 73-77
- Babraj JA, Vollaard NB, Keast C, Guppy FM, Cottrell G, Timmons JA. 2009. Extremely short duration high intensity interval training substantially improves insulin action in young healthy males. *BMC Endocr Disord* 9: 3
- Bianchi C, Miccoli R, Bonadonna RC, Giorgino F, Frontoni S, et al. 2012. Pathogenetic mechanisms and cardiovascular risk: differences between HbA(1c) and oral glucose tolerance test for the diagnosis of glucose tolerance. *Diabetes Care* 35: 2607-2612
- Bianco A, Pomara F, Thomas E, Paoli A, Battaglia G, et al. 2013. Type 2 diabetes family histories, body composition and fasting glucose levels: a cross-section analysis in healthy sedentary male and female. *Iran J Public Health* 42: 681-690
- Bjornholt JV, Erikssen G, Liestol K, Jervell J, Erikssen J, Thaulow E. 2001. Prediction of Type 2 diabetes in healthy middle-aged men with special emphasis on glucose homeostasis. Results from 22.5 years' follow-up. *Diabet Med* 18: 261-267
- Bjornholt JV, Erikssen G, Liestol K, Jervell J, Thaulow E, Erikssen J. 2000. Type 2 diabetes and maternal family history: an impact beyond slow glucose removal rate and fasting hyperglycemia in low-risk individuals? Results from 22.5 years of follow-up of healthy nondiabetic men. *Diabetes Care* 23: 1255-1259
- Boule NG, Weisnagel SJ, Lakka TA, Tremblay A, Bergman RN, et al. 2005. Effects of exercise training on glucose homeostasis: the HERITAGE Family Study. *Diabetes Care* 28: 108-114
- Boyko EJ, Fujimoto WY, Leonetti DL, Newell-Morris L. 2000. Visceral adiposity and risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective study among Japanese Americans. *Diabetes Care* 23: 465-471

- Boyle JP, Honeycutt AA, Narayan KM, Hoerger TJ, Geiss LS, et al. 2001. Projection of diabetes burden through 2050: impact of changing demography and disease prevalence in the U.S. *Diabetes Care* 24: 1936-1940
- Bray GA, Bellanger T. 2006. Epidemiology, trends, and morbidities of obesity and the metabolic syndrome. *Endocrine* 29: 109-117
- Burgomaster KA, Cermak NM, Phillips SM, Benton CR, Bonen A, Gibala MJ. 2007. Divergent response of metabolite transport proteins in human skeletal muscle after sprint interval training and detraining. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 292: R1970-R1976
- Burgomaster KA, Heigenhauser GJ, Gibala MJ. 2006. Effect of short-term sprint interval training on human skeletal muscle carbohydrate metabolism during exercise and time-trial performance. *J Appl Physiol* 100: 2041-2047
- Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Phillips SM, Rakobowchuk M, Macdonald MJ, et al. 2008. Similar metabolic adaptations during exercise after low volume sprint interval and traditional endurance training in humans. *J Physiol* 586: 151-160
- Burgomaster KA, Hughes SC, Heigenhauser GJ, Bradwell SN, Gibala MJ. 2005. Six sessions of sprint interval training increases muscle oxidative potential and cycle endurance capacity in humans. *J Appl Physiol* 98: 1985-1990
- Burstein R, Polychronakos C, Toews CJ, MacDougall JD, Guyda HJ, Posner BI. 1985. Acute reversal of the enhanced insulin action in trained athletes. Association with insulin receptor changes. *Diabetes* 34: 756-760
- Carstens MT, Goedecke JH, Dugas L, Evans J, Kroff J, et al. 2013. Fasting substrate oxidation in relation to habitual dietary fat intake and insulin resistance in non-diabetic women: a case for metabolic flexibility? *Nutr Metab (Lond)* 10: 8
- Center for Disease Control. 2014 Adult obesity fact. http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/adult.html Accessed April 23, 2015
- Ciolac EG, Bocchi EA, Bortolotto LA, Carvalho VO, Greve JM, Guimaraes GV. 2010. Effects of high-intensity aerobic interval training vs. moderate exercise on hemodynamic, metabolic and neuro-humoral abnormalities of young normotensive women at high familial risk for hypertension. *Hypertens Res* 33: 836-843
- Crispim D, Canani LH, Gross JL, Tschiedel B, Souto KE, Roisenberg I. 2006. Familial history of type 2 diabetes in patients from Southern Brazil and its influence on the clinical characteristics of this disease. *Arq Bras Endocrinol Metabol* 50: 862-868

- Currie KD. 2013. Effects of acute and chronic low-volume high-intensity interval exercise on cardiovascular health in patients with coronary artery disease. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 38: 359
- Currie KD, Dubberley JB, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2013. Low-Volume, Highintensity Interval Training in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 45: 1436-1442
- Currie KD, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2012. Flow-mediated dilation is acutely improved after high-intensity interval exercise. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 44: 2057-2064
- Cusi K. 2009. The epidemic of type 2 diabetes mellitus: its links to obesity, insulin resistance, and lipotoxicity In *Diabetes and Exercise* ed. JG Regensteiner, JEB Reusch, KJ Stewart, A Veves, pp. 3-54. New York, NY: Huamana Press
- Erasmus RT, Blanco Blanco E, Okesina AB, Mesa Arana J, Gqweta Z, Matsha T. 2001. Importance of family history in type 2 black South African diabetic patients. *Postgrad Med J* 77: 323-325
- Esler M. 2000. The sympathetic system and hypertension. Am J Hypertens 13: 998-105S
- Esler M, Rumantir M, Kaye D, Lambert G. 2001. The sympathetic neurobiology of essential hypertension: disparate influences of obesity, stress, and noradrenaline transporter dysfunction? *Am J Hypertens* 14: 139S-146S
- Flegal KM, Graubard BI, Williamson DF, Gail MH. 2007. Cause-specific excess deaths associated with underweight, overweight, and obesity. *JAMA* 298: 2028-2037
- Fletcher B, Gulanick M, Lamendola C. 2002. Risk factors for type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Cardiovasc Nurs 16: 17-23
- Florez H, Ryder E, Campos G, Fernandez V, Morales LM, et al. 1999. Women relatives of Hispanic patients with type 2 diabetes are more prone to exhibit metabolic disturbances. *Invest Clin* 40: 127-142
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, Macdonald MJ, Hawley JA. 2012. Physiological adaptations to lowvolume, high-intensity interval training in health and disease. *J Physiol* 590: 1077-1084
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, van Essen M, Wilkin GP, Burgomaster KA, et al. 2006. Short-term sprint interval versus traditional endurance training: similar initial adaptations in human skeletal muscle and exercise performance. *J Physiol* 575: 901-911
- Ginsberg HN, Zhang YL, Hernandez-Ono A. 2005. Regulation of plasma triglycerides in insulin resistance and diabetes. *Arch Med Res* 36: 232-240

- Grill V, Persson G, Carlsson S, Norman A, Alvarsson M, et al. 1999. Family history of diabetes in middle-aged Swedish men is a gender unrelated factor which associates with insulinopenia in newly diagnosed diabetic subjects. *Diabetologia* 42: 15-23
- Groop L, Forsblom C, Lehtovirta M, Tuomi T, Karanko S, et al. 1996. Metabolic consequences of a family history of NIDDM (the Botnia study): evidence for sex-specific parental effects. *Diabetes* 45: 1585-1593
- Gunnell DJ, Frankel SJ, Nanchahal K, Peters TJ, Davey Smith G. 1998. Childhood obesity and adult cardiovascular mortality: a 57-y follow-up study based on the Boyd Orr cohort. *Am J Clin Nutr* 67: 1111-1118
- Gutt M, Davis CL, Spitzer SB, Llabre MM, Kumar M, et al. 2000. Validation of the insulin sensitivity index (ISI_(0,120)): comparison with other measures. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* 47: 177-184
- Hamaguchi K, Kimura A, Kusuda Y, Yamashita T, Yasunami M, et al. 2004. Clinical and genetic characteristics of GAD-antibody positive patients initially diagnosed as having type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* 66: 163-171
- Hamilton MT, Hamilton DG, Zderic TW. 2007. Role of low energy expenditure and sitting in obesity, metabolic syndrome, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease. *Diabetes* 56: 2655-2667
- Hayashi T, Boyko EJ, Leonetti DL, McNeely MJ, Newell-Morris L, et al. 2003. Visceral adiposity and the risk of impaired glucose tolerance: a prospective study among Japanese Americans. *Diabetes Care* 26: 650-655
- Heilbronn LK, Gan SK, Turner N, Campbell LV, Chisholm DJ. 2007. Markers of mitochondrial biogenesis and metabolism are lower in overweight and obese insulin-resistant subjects. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 92: 1467-1473
- Hood MS, Little JP, Tarnopolsky MA, Myslik F, Gibala MJ. 2011. Low-volume interval training improves muscle oxidative capacity in sedentary adults. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 43: 1849-1856
- Hughes VA, Fiatarone MA, Fielding RA, Kahn BB, Ferrara CM, et al. 1993. Exercise increases muscle GLUT-4 levels and insulin action in subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. *Am J Physiol* 264: E855-E862
- Hwang CL, Wu YT, Chou CH. 2011. Effect of aerobic interval training on exercise capacity and metabolic risk factors in people with cardiometabolic disorders: a meta-analysis. *J Cardiopulm Rehabil Prev* 31: 378-385

- Jaslow R. 2013. CDC: 80 percent of American adults don't get recommended exercise. In *CBC News* http://www.cbsnews.com/news/cdc-80-percent-of-american-adults-dont-get-recommended-exercise/. Accessed January 22, 2014
- Kessler HS, Sisson SB, Short KR. 2012. The potential for high-intensity interval training to reduce cardiometabolic disease risk. *Sport Med* 42: 489-509
- Little JP, Gillen JB, Percival ME, Safdar A, Tarnopolsky MA, et al. 2011. Low-volume high-intensity interval training reduces hyperglycemia and increases muscle mitochondrial capacity in patients with type 2 diabetes. *J Appl Physiol* 111: 1554-1560
- Moholdt TT, Amundsen BH, Rustad LA, Wahba A, Lovo KT, et al. 2009. Aerobic interval training versus continuous moderate exercise after coronary artery bypass surgery: a randomized study of cardiovascular effects and quality of life. Am Heart J 158: 1031-1037
- Morales LM, Semprun-Fereira M, Ryder E, Valbuena H, Rincon E, et al. 1997. Improved triglyceride control with low glycaemic index-high carbohydrate modified-lipid diet in a hypertriglyceridaemic child. *Acta Paediatr* 86: 772-774
- National Institutes of Health. 1985. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Statement-Health implications of obesity. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Conference Statement. *Ann Intern Med* 103: 1073-1077
- National Institutes of Health. 1998. Clinical Guidelines on the Identification, Evaluation, and Treatment of Overweight and Obesity in Adults--The Evidence Report. National Institutes of Health. *Obes Res* 6 Suppl 2: 51S-209S
- National Institutes of Health. 2012. Overweight and Obesity Statistics. http://www.niddk.nih.gov/health-information/health-statistics/Pages/overweightobesity-statistics.aspx Accessed April 23, 2015
- Nigro J, Osman N, Dart AM, Little PJ. 2006. Insulin resistance and atherosclerosis. Endocr Rev 27: 242-259
- Nybo L, Sundstrup E, Jakobsen MD, Mohr M, Hornstrup T, et al. 2010. High-intensity training versus traditional exercise interventions for promoting health. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 42: 1951-1958
- Ogden CL, Caroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. 2014. Prevalence of childhood and adult obesity in the United States, 2011-2012. JAMA 311: 806-814

- Olshansky SJ, Passaro DJ, Hershow RC, Layden J, Carnes BA, et al. 2005. A potential decline in life expectancy in the United States in the 21st century. *N Engl J Med* 352: 1138-1145
- Peeters A, Barendregt JJ, Willekens F, Mackenbach JP, Al Mamun A, Bonneux L. 2003. Obesity in adulthood and its consequences for life expectancy: a life-table analysis. *Ann Intern Med* 138: 24-32
- Pi-Sunyer FX. 1993. Medical hazards of obesity. Ann Intern Med 119: 655-660
- Plagemann A, Harder T, Franke K, Kohlhoff R. 2002. Long-term impact of neonatal breast-feeding on body weight and glucose tolerance in children of diabetic mothers. *Diabetes Care* 25: 16-22
- Poirier P, Giles TD, Bray GA, Hong Y, Stern JS, et al. 2006. Obesity and cardiovascular disease: pathophysiology, evaluation, and effect of weight loss. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 26: 968-976
- Rakobowchuk M, Tanguay S, Burgomaster KA, Howarth KR, Gibala MJ, MacDonald MJ. 2008. Sprint interval and traditional endurance training induce similar improvements in peripheral arterial stiffness and flow-mediated dilation in healthy humans. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* 295: R236-R242
- Richards JC, Johnson TK, Kuzma JN, Lonac MC, Schweder MM, et al. 2010. Short-term sprint interval training increases insulin sensitivity in healthy adults but does not affect the thermogenic response to beta-adrenergic stimulation. *J Physiol* 588: 2961-2972
- Rodekamp E, Harder T, Kohlhoff R, Franke K, Dudenhausen JW, Plagemann A. 2005. Long-term impact of breast-feeding on body weight and glucose tolerance in children of diabetic mothers: role of the late neonatal period and early infancy. *Diabetes Care* 28: 1457-1462
- Rosenbaum M, Fennoy I, Accacha S, Altshuler L, Carey DE, et al. 2013. Racial/ethnic differences in clinical and biochemical type 2 diabetes mellitus risk factors in children. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* 21: 2081-2090
- Runge CF. 2007. Economic consequences of the obese. Diabetes 56: 2668-2672
- Schjerve IE, Tyldum GA, Tjonna AE, Stolen T, Loennechen JP, et al. 2008. Both aerobic endurance and strength training programmes improve cardiovascular health in obese adults. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 115: 283-293
- Simoneau JA, Colberg SR, Thaete FL, Kelley DE. 1995. Skeletal muscle glycolytic and oxidative enzyme capacities are determinants of insulin sensitivity and muscle

composition in obese women. *FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology* 9: 273-278

- Srinivasan SR, Elkasabani A, Dalferes ER, Jr., Bao W, Berenson GS. 1998. Characteristics of young offspring of type 2 diabetic parents in a biracial (blackwhite) community-based sample: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Metabolism* 47: 998-1004
- Steinberger J, Moorehead C, Katch V, Rocchini AP. 1995. Relationship between insulin resistance and abnormal lipid profile in obese adolescents. *J Pediatr* 126: 690-695
- Stewart KJ. 2009. Exercise, adiposity, and regional fat distribution In *Diabetes and Exercise* ed. JG Regensteiner, JEB Reusch, KJ Stewart, A Veves, pp. 149-183. New York, NY: Huamana Press
- Straczkowski M, Kowalska I, Stepien A, Dzienis-Straczkowska S, Szelachowska M, et al. 2003. Insulin resistance in the first-degree relatives of persons with type 2 diabetes. *Med Sci Monit* 9: CR186-CR190
- Tabata I, Nishimura K, Kouzaki M, Hirai Y, Ogita F, et al. 1996. Effects of moderateintensity endurance and high-intensity intermittent training on anaerobic capacity and VO_{2max}. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 28: 1327-1330
- Thomas TR, Adeniran SB, Etheridge GL. 1984. Effects of different running programs on VO_{2 max}, percent fat, and plasma lipids. *Can J Appl Sport Sci* 9: 55-62
- Tjonna AE, Lee SJ, Rognmo O, Stolen TO, Bye A, et al. 2008. Aerobic interval training versus continuous moderate exercise as a treatment for the metabolic syndrome: a pilot study. *Circulation* 118: 346-354
- Tjonna AE, Stolen TO, Bye A, Volden M, Slordahl SA, et al. 2009. Aerobic interval training reduces cardiovascular risk factors more than a multitreatment approach in overweight adolescents. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 116: 317-326
- Townsend DK. 2007. Insulin Resistance and Concomitant Macro- and Microvascular Dysfunction in Normoglycemic College-age Subjects with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes (Dissertation) Kansas State University Manhattan, KA
- Tsekouras YE, Magkos F, Kellas Y, Basioukas KN, Kavouras SA, Sidossis LS. 2008. High-intensity interval aerobic training reduces hepatic very low-density lipoprotein-triglyceride secretion rate in men. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 295: E851-E858
- Tuomi T, Carlsson A, Li H, Isomaa B, Miettinen A, et al. 1999. Clinical and genetic characteristics of type 2 diabetes with and without GAD antibodies. *Diabetes* 48: 150-157

- Valdez R. 2009. Detecting undiagnosed type 2 diabetes: family history as a risk factor and screening tool. *J Diabetes Sci Technol* 3: 722-726
- van Dam RM, Willett WC, Manson JE, Hu FB. 2006. The relationship between overweight in adolescence and premature death in women. *Ann Intern Med* 145: 91-97
- Wallman K, Plant LA, Rakimov B, Maiorana AJ. 2009. The effects of two modes of exercise on aerobic fitness and fat mass in an overweight population. *Res Sports Med* 17: 156-170
- Whyte LJ, Gill JM, Cathcart AJ. 2010. Effect of 2 weeks of sprint interval training on health-related outcomes in sedentary overweight/obese men. *Metabolism* 59: 1421-1428
- Wisloff U, Stoylen A, Loennechen JP, Bruvold M, Rognmo O, et al. 2007. Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation* 115: 3086-3094
- Wojtaszewski JF, Richter EA. 1998. Glucose utilization during exercise: influence of endurance training. *Acta Physiol Scand* 162: 351-358
- Wyatt SB, Winters KP, Dubbert PM. 2006. Overweight and obesity: prevalence, consequences, and causes of a growing public health problem. *Am J Med Sci* 331: 166-174

Chapter 5

Concluding Remarks

5.1 Summary

There is a growing body of evidence demonstrating that HIIT can be considered as and effective, efficient and safe alternative to traditional endurance training, (Currie et al 2013, Currie et al 2012, Gibala et al 2012, Gillen et al 2012, Hwang et al 2011, Little et al 2011, Tjonna et al 2009, Tjonna et al 2008, Wisloff et al 2007).

In the first study, only two variables, such as time to exhaustion and peak watts, which were statistically significant during the progressive ramp exercise both in over two weeks of HIIT with L-arginine and over two weeks of HIIT groups. HIIT with L-arginine did not help improve peak oxygen uptake, deoxygenation in a microvasculature level, and FMD. Potentially, healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM may not need extra L-arginine in order to improve cardiovascular function.

In the second study, a family history of T2DM was not associated with a difference of insulin sensitivity after two weeks of HIIT compared to healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM. Insulin sensitivity did not change between groups either before or after over two weeks of HIIT. Thus, no benefits of HIIT were observed. No difference in A1c was observed between groups or either pre or post over two weeks

of HIIT as expected given the relative short duration of the study. The relationship between insulin sensitivity and lipid profile was not statistically significant in healthy individuals without a family history of T2DM, although multiple regression analysis indicated HDL and LDL variables predicted insulin sensitivity in a family history of T2DM group.

5.2 Future Direction

Previously, the marked improvements in cardiovascular fitness, glucose tolerance, and exercise endurance as well as the lowering of systolic blood pressure put emphasis on the potential benefits of high intensity training and its ability to improve certain physiological health parameters (Nybo et al 2010). However, the intense low-volume training regimen had limitations, and it was less effective than prolonged training for treating hyperlipidemia and obesity (Nybo et al 2010). Moreover, 12 weeks of high intensity training had no impact on muscle mass or leg bone mass, while strength training also provided a significant osteogenic stimulus besides increasing the muscle mass that may have both acute and prolonged effects for musculoskeletal health (Nybo et al 2010). Thus, we do not know how much more effective it will be for long-term health using high intensity training, since we used only two weeks of HIIT for our studies.

Here are several considerations for future studies. First, it is necessary to control food and alcohol consumptions, because plasma glucose concentration changes very frequently. Second, oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) needs to be performed within 24 hours after the last session of HIIT to capture training effect on insulin sensitivity. It is also better to record multiple samples such as 30 minutes, 60 minutes, and 90 minutes during OGTT. Third, it is always challenging to recruit participants, which is why future

studies could rely on physicians that will help refer obese and pre-diabetes individuals that potentially prevent chronic diseases, such as type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and cardiovascular disease (CVD). Fourth, if HIIT is used to prevent from chronic diseases, pre-diabetes individuals will be likely to respond differently compared to healthy individuals. Fifth, the perceived barriers to exercise in obese and pre-diabetes individuals need to be investigated because of difficulties to recruit participants to exercise study. Sixth, it is important to examine psychological responses based upon improvement in physiological responses before and after two weeks of HIIT. It has been shown that feeling well-being is improved. Seventh, we consider metabolic syndrome.

The International Diabetes Federation has developed a new definition based upon the World Health Organization and the National Cholesterol Education Program's Adult Treatment Panel III in 2005. The new definition highlighted both central obesity and insulin resistance (Brennan et al 2009). The metabolic syndrome/insulin-resistance syndrome was defined as central obesity plus two or more of the following four factors that must be present such as A) Raised concentrations of triglycerides: 150 mg/dl (1.7 mmol/l) or specific treatment for this lipid abnormality, B) Reduced concentration of high-density lipoprotein-c (HDL-cholesterol): <40 mg/dl (1.03 mmol/l) in men and <50 mg/dl (1.29 mmol/l) in women or specific treatment for this lipid abnormality, C) Raised blood pressure: systolic blood pressure \geq 130 mmHg or diastolic blood pressure \geq 85 mmHg or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension, D) Raised fasting plasma glucose concentration \geq 100 mg/dl (5.6 mmol/l) or previously diagnosed type 2 diabetes (Brennan et al 2009, IDF 2005). Since metabolic syndrome includes developing insulin resistance, HIIT might affect changes in insulin sensitivity over two weeks of HIIT.

Eighth, our studies did not examine potential differences between genders, but it will be interested to investigate women that tend to be more fatigue resistance and potentially they respond differently over two weeks of HIIT compared to men. Ninth, in terms of device, continuous glucose monitor will be helpful to record plasma glucose concentration before, during, and after high intensity interval training (HIIT).

5.2.1 Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM)

Glycemic control in individuals with diabetes is important to avoid long-term complications of hyperglycemia, such as cardiovascular disease, retinopathy, neuropathy, and acute adverse events related to hypoglycemia, that may cause seizures, coma, and death (Lane et al 2013). A continuous glucose monitor (CGM) typically consists of a sensor, a wireless transmitter, and a receiver that allows a user to follow his or her interstitial glucose measurements either retrospectively or in real time based upon the system and the settings (Lane et al 2013). Currently, the sensor is electrochemical and consists of a wire inserted subcutaneously into the back, buttocks, or most commonly abdomen. The receiver may be a dedicated handheld device or an insulin pump designed to integrate with CGM, such as a sensor augmented pump (Lane et al 2013). It also alerts the user, when glucose levels are (or are predicted to soon be) below or above a certain glycemic range (Lane et al 2013). Compared with traditional self-monitoring of blood glucose (SMBG) alone, CGM use has been shown to improve glycemic control in measuring the HbA1c levels and the time spent in hypoglycemia (Lane et al 2013, Pickup et al 2011). Previous study (Vigersky et al 2012) showed that subjects with T2DM not on prandial insulin, who used real-time CGM (RT-CGM) intermittently for 12 weeks, significantly improved glycemic control at 12 weeks and sustained the improvement

without RT-CGM during the 40-week follow-up period, compared with those who used only SMBG.

The fear of hypoglycemia along with the consequences associated with very low blood glucose levels has been identified as the greatest barrier to exercise in people with T1DM (Brazeau et al 2008), and it is likely that the same holds true for insulin and secretagogue dependent individuals with T2DM (Younk et al 2011). Thus, measurement of blood glucose levels before, during, immediately, and several hours after exercise is necessary for patients treated with insulin or insulin secretagogues in order to avoid extreme excursions in blood glucose levels (Younk et al 2011). It is important to monitor blood glucose continuously, especially if a patient changes diet, body weight, and/or exercise duration and intensity (Younk et al 2011). In people with well-controlled diabetes treated with insulin or insulin secretagogues, moderate intensity exercise can induce hypoglycemia, and the American Diabetes Association (ADA) has advised that supplemental carbohydrates should be consumed if blood glucose levels are less than 100 mg/dl (5.6 mmol/l) prior to the start of exercise (Younk et al 2011)(ADA 2010). Patients should not exercise during periods of hypoglycemia (Younk et al 2011). In addition, exercise should be postponed for 24 hours after an episode of hypoglycemia, since antecedent hypoglycemia severely blunts counter-regulatory responses to exercise, and it increases the risk of recurrent hypoglycemia (Galassetti et al 2003, Younk et al 2011). Moreover, ADA's newest recommendations do not restrict exercise in the presence of any level of hyperglycemia, but exercise should be postponed, irrespective of glycemic level, for example, if ketosis is detected (ADA 2010, Younk et al 2011).

Previous research (Iscoe et al 2006) investigated the efficacy of RT-CGM during
and after prolonged cycling exercise in T1DM for 48 hours in total, since they were concerned about late-on-set hypoglycemia occurring 1 to 36 hours after exercise. Five subjects participated in a 60 min spin class that maintained their intensity above 60% of age-predicted max heart rate. Researchers defined hypoglycemia as < 4 mM and hyperglycemia > 11mM, and three out of five subjects had late-on-set hypoglycemia. The other two decreased to 4 mM. A strong correlation was found between SMBG and RT-CGM.

Several previous studies (Bussau et al 2006, Bussau et al 2007, Guelfi et al 2005a, Guelfi et al 2005b, Guelfi et al 2007a, Guelfi et al 2007b) reported that a brief sprint or a series of intermittent high intensity exercise bouts, such as typical form of sprints, attenuates the usual decrease in blood glucose concentration normally associated with continuous moderate intensity aerobic exercise (Iscoe & Riddell 2011). Although intermittent high intensity exercise may protect against acute exercise-induced hypoglycemia, the effects of intermittent high intensity exercise on glucose levels in recovery is not well-described (Iscoe & Riddell 2011). When intermittent high intensity exercise uses muscle glycogen as a predominant fuel source, recovery blood glucose levels may decline even more with this form of exercise due to an increased need for muscle glycogen restoration (Iscoe & Riddell 2011). On the other hand, the increase in glucose counter-regulatory hormones associated with intermittent high-intensity exercise, such as catecholamine and cortisol, or elevations in other metabolites, such as free fatty acid, may lower glucose concentrations in recovery (Iscoe & Riddell 2011).

The primary purpose of a primary study was to examine the trend of absolute change in plasma glucose before and after each training session of HIIT, and our results

165

show (Figure 5.1.) that acute glucose concentration tends to be lower after each training session. Potentially, CGM will help understand the mechanism of acute glucose response before, during, after HIIT in the future.

Glucose Measurement



Figure 5.1. Plasma glucose concentration was assessed before and after each training session during two weeks of high intensity interval training (HIIT). H-H (N = 9) and H-FHx (N = 10).

No significant difference between sessions and group (P > 0.05).

Data was represented by mean \pm SEM.

H-H: Healthy individuals without a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus. H-FHx: Healthy Individuals with a family history of type 2 diabetes mellitus.

References

- American Diabetes Association Standards of medical care in diabetes--2010. *Diabetes Care* 33 Suppl 1: S11-S61
- Brazeau AS, Rabasa-Lhoret R, Strychar I, Mircescu H. 2008. Barriers to physical activity among patients with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 31: 2108-2109
- Brennan AM, Sweeney L, Mantworos CS. 2009. The metabolic syndrome In *Diabetes* and *Exercise* ed. JG Regensteiner, JEB Reusch, KJ Stewart, A Veves, pp. 69-81. New York, NY: Huamana Press
- Bussau VA, Ferreira LD, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2006. The 10-s maximal sprint: a novel approach to counter an exercise-mediated fall in glycemia in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 29: 601-606
- Bussau VA, Ferreira LD, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2007. A 10-s sprint performed prior to moderate-intensity exercise prevents early post-exercise fall in glycaemia in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetologia* 50: 1815-1818
- Currie KD, Dubberley JB, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2013. Low-Volume, Highintensity Interval Training in Patients with Coronary Artery Disease. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 8: 1436-1442
- Currie KD, McKelvie RS, Macdonald MJ. 2012. Flow-mediated dilation is acutely improved after high-intensity interval exercise. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 44: 2057-2064
- Galassetti P, Tate D, Neill RA, Morrey S, Wasserman DH, Davis SN. 2003. Effect of antecedent hypoglycemia on counterregulatory responses to subsequent euglycemic exercise in type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes* 52: 1761-1769
- Gibala MJ, Little JP, Macdonald MJ, Hawley JA. 2012. Physiological adaptations to lowvolume, high-intensity interval training in health and disease. *J Physiol* 590: 1077-1084
- Gillen JB, Little JP, Punthakee Z, Tarnopolsky MA, Riddell MC, Gibala MJ. 2012. Acute high-intensity interval exercise reduces the postprandial glucose response and prevalence of hyperglycaemia in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Obes Metab* 14: 575-577

- Guelfi KJ, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2005a. The decline in blood glucose levels is less with intermittent high-intensity compared with moderate exercise in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 28: 1289-1294
- Guelfi KJ, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2005b. Intermittent high-intensity exercise does not increase the risk of early postexercise hypoglycemia in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 28: 416-418
- Guelfi KJ, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2007a. New insights into managing the risk of hypoglycaemia associated with intermittent high-intensity exercise in individuals with type 1 diabetes mellitus: implications for existing guidelines. *Sport Med* 37: 937-946
- Guelfi KJ, Ratnam N, Smythe GA, Jones TW, Fournier PA. 2007b. Effect of intermittent high-intensity compared with continuous moderate exercise on glucose production and utilization in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 292: E865-E870
- Hwang CL, Wu YT, Chou CH. 2011. Effect of aerobic interval training on exercise capacity and metabolic risk factors in people with cardiometabolic disorders: a meta-analysis. *J Cardiopulm Rrehabil Prevention* 31: 378-385
- International Diabetes Federation consensus worldwide definition of the metabolic syndrome. April 14, 2005.
- Iscoe KE, Campbell JE, Jamnik V, Perkins BA, Riddell MC. 2006. Efficacy of continuous real-time blood glucose monitoring during and after prolonged high-intensity cycling exercise: spinning with a continuous glucose monitoring system. *Diabetes Technol Ther* 8: 627-635
- Iscoe KE, Riddell MC. 2011. Continuous moderate-intensity exercise with or without intermittent high-intensity work: effects on acute and late glycaemia in athletes with Type 1 diabetes mellitus. *Diabet Med* 28: 824-832
- Lane JE, Shivers JP, Zisser H. 2013. Continuous glucose monitors: current status and future developments. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes* 20: 106-111
- Little JP, Gillen JB, Percival ME, Safdar A, Tarnopolsky MA, et al. 2011. Low-volume high-intensity interval training reduces hyperglycemia and increases muscle mitochondrial capacity in patients with type 2 diabetes. *J Appl Physiol* 111: 1554-1560
- Nybo L, Sundstrup E, Jakobsen MD, Mohr M, Hornstrup T, et al. 2010. High-intensity training versus traditional exercise interventions for promoting health. *Med Sci Sport Exer* 42: 1951-1958

- Pickup JC, Freeman SC, Sutton AJ. 2011. Glycaemic control in type 1 diabetes during real time continuous glucose monitoring compared with self monitoring of blood glucose: meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials using individual patient data. *BMJ* 343: d3805
- Tjonna AE, Lee SJ, Rognmo O, Stolen TO, Bye A, et al. 2008. Aerobic interval training versus continuous moderate exercise as a treatment for the metabolic syndrome: a pilot study. *Circulation* 118: 346-354
- Tjonna AE, Stolen TO, Bye A, Volden M, Slordahl SA, et al. 2009. Aerobic interval training reduces cardiovascular risk factors more than a multitreatment approach in overweight adolescents. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 116: 317-326
- Vigersky RA, Fonda SJ, Chellappa M, Walker MS, Ehrhardt NM. 2012. Short- and longterm effects of real-time continuous glucose monitoring in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 35: 32-38
- Wisloff U, Stoylen A, Loennechen JP, Bruvold M, Rognmo O, et al. 2007. Superior cardiovascular effect of aerobic interval training versus moderate continuous training in heart failure patients: a randomized study. *Circulation* 115: 3086-3094
- Younk LM, Mikeladze M, Tate D, Davis SN. 2011. Exercise-related hypoglycemia in diabetes mellitus. *Expert Rev Endocrinol Metab* 6: 93-108

Appendix A

ADULT RESEARCH SUBJECT INFORMATION AND CONSENT FORM

The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIT) versus HIT with L-Arginine Supplement on Cardiovascular Function

Principal Investigator:	Barry W. Scheuermann, Ph.D.
Other Staff (identified by role): investigator)	Shinichiro Sugiura, MS (Graduate student
	Erin Garmyn, BS (Graduate student investigator) Trent Cayot, BS (Graduate student investigator) Chris Silette, BS (Graduate student investigator) David L. Weldy, M.D., Ph.D.
Contact Phone number(s):	(419) 530-2058 Lab (419) 530-2692 Office

What you should know about this research study:

- We give you this consent/authorization form so that you may read about the purpose, risks, and benefits of this research study. All information in this form will be communicated to you verbally by the research staff as well.
- Routine clinical care is based upon the best-known treatment and is
 provided with the main goal of helping the individual patient. The main
 goal of research studies is to gain knowledge that may help future patients.
- We cannot promise that this research will benefit you. Just like routine care, this research can have side effects that can be serious or minor.
- You have the right to refuse to take part in this research, or agree to take part now and change your mind later.

- If you decide to take part in this research or not, or if you decide to take part now but change your mind later, your decision will not affect your routine care.
- Please review this form carefully. Ask any questions before you make a decision about whether or not you want to take part in this research. If you decide to take part in this research, you may ask any additional questions at any time.
- Your participation in this research is voluntary.

PURPOSE (WHY THIS RESEARCH IS BEING DONE)

You are being asked to take part in a research study examining the effects of high intensity interval training (HIT) along with a commercially available nutritional supplement on blood vessel function and exercise performance. You will be asked to perform a maximal exercise test to determine your level of fitness both before and after 5 days of HIT. There will be two different subject groups; you will be randomly assigned to participate in either the HIT only group or the HIT with nutritional supplement group. If you are assigned to the HIT and supplement group, you will be provided with a drink mix containing a nutritional supplement called L-arginine that is available commercially.

You were contacted since you expressed an interest in taking part in this investigation. A maximum of 30 volunteers (15 in each of two groups) will take part in this investigation.

To participate in this study, you must be a male between 18 and 35 years of age, be free of any known cardiovascular or pulmonary disease or have any musculoskeletal (muscle or joint) injuries as determined by the medical history questionnaire. Individuals who quit smoking less than 6 months ago or do not meeting these criteria will be excluded from participating in this study.

DESCRIPTION OF THE RESEARCH PROCEDURES AND DURATION OF YOUR INVOLVEMENT

If you decide to take part in this investigation, you will be asked to visit the Cardiopulmonary and Metabolism Research Laboratory (CMRL), which is located in the Department of Kinesiology on the main campus of the University of Toledo. You will be asked to visit the CMRL on 9 separate occasions over a period of approximately 2 weeks (4 sessions of testing and 5 sessions of exercise training). Each of the visits to the CMRL for blood vessel function and exercise testing is expected to last approximately 1½ to 2½ hours while the days that you peform HIT will require less than 30 minutes for a total of not more than 12-13 hours of your time.

Study Design/Protocol

Visit 1:

All of the procedures and the exercise protocols will be explained to you. You will be asked to read and sign this informed consent form and complete a medical history questionnaire during the first session. You will be instructed to consume only a light

meal and to abstain from vigorous exercise and caffeinated beverages for at least 12 hours prior to arriving at the CRML.

The following procedures will also be conducted during the first visit;

- Your anthropomentric characteristics will be measured including your height, weight, and body composition (percent body fat).
- You will be asked to lie down on a table and after a brief resting period, you will have two separate tests performed, one involving your left upper arm and one test involving your left lower leg. This test measures how well your blood vessels function using a procedure called flow-mediated dilation (FMD). The procedures involved in performing this test are described below in detail.

Visit 2:

The following tests or procedures will be conducted during your second visit (all of the procedures are described in detail below);

- All exercise tests will be performed on a stationary bike where the exercise intensity can be gradually increased using a computer.
- Prior to performing the exercise test, a plastic device will be placed on your skin over the muscles of your one your thighs to measure muscle oxygenation (near-infrared spectroscopy; NIRS) while a small adhesive device will be placed on the skin over the muscles of your other thigh to measure muscle electrical activity (surface electromyography, EMG).
- An elastic strap with a monitor will be placed around your chest to measure your heart rate and you will be asked to breath through a plastic mouthpiece while wearing a noseclip to measure the amount of oxygen you are using at rest and during exercise. These measurements tell us your current level of physical fitness.
- A small, flexible plastic tube will be inserted into a vein on the back of your hand and your hand will be wrapped in a heating pad. This will allow us to collect venous blood samples at rest and during exercise.
- Once you have been prepared, you will be asked to pedal the bike at a rate of 80 revolutions each minute during each test. The exercise test will be preceded by 4 minutes of a constant load exercise at 40 W to obtain baseline measures and provide you with a warm-up period. Following the 4-min lead-in, the work rate will progressively increase as a ramp function (a smooth, steady increase in exercise intensity) at a rate of 15-25 W/min. The rate at which the exercise intensity will increase depends on your current level of physical activity.
- The exercise trial will be stopped either upon request by you or volitional fatigue has been reached which is defined as the point where you are no longer able to maintain pedaling rate at the desired revolutions of 40 revolutions per minute in spite of strong verbal encouragement by the investigator at the very end of the test.

Visits 3 to 7 (High Intensity Interval Training Protocol):

On the first day, we will randomly place you in one of two groups. Group 1, which will perform high intensity interval training (HIT) only or Group 2, which will perform the

same high intensity interval training but will also be provided with a drink mix containing the nutritional supplement L-Arginine (HIT+L-Arg). If you are assigned to Group 1, you will be provided with a placebo drink mix containing maltodextrin (a carbohydrate manufactured by breaking down starches found naturally in corn, wheat, rice or starchy vegetables with little nutritional value). If you are assigned to the Group 2, you will be asked to drink 6 grams per day of L-Arginine supplement mixed in 500 ml of water for 5 days.

The HIT protocol consists of 10 repeated bouts of exercise at an intensity corresponding to 90% of maximal heart rate each bout lasting for 60 seconds with 60 seconds of recovery between each bout. You will be asked to perform this HIT exercise training protocol on 5 consecutive days.

Visit 8:

During visit 8, which will be scheduled two days following the last training session, all of the measurements and tests performed during Visit 2 will be repeated.

Visit 9:

During visit 9, which will be scheduled three days following the last training session, all of the measurements and tests performed during Visit 3 will be repeated.

Study Procedures:

Flow Mediated Dilation (FMD); Endothelial-Dependent Function:

This test will last approximately $1\frac{1}{2}$ hours. You will be asked to lie quietly for 20 minutes on a standard treatment table.

- A blood pressure cuff will be placed around your left forearm, just below the elbow.
- A plastic sensor (Doppler ultrasound) with gel will be placed on the skin of your upper arm just above your elbow in order to obtain an image of your artery.
- The blood pressure cuff on your forearm will be inflated to a high pressure for five minutes. At the five minutes mark, the cuff around your arm will be rapidly deflated and an image of your artery in your arm will be measured for another 4 minutes.
- After measuring your arm response, you will be asked to lay face down for 20
 minutes and your leg will be prepared, similar to your arm. A blood pressure cuff
 will be placed around your leg below your knee. A plastic sensor will gel will be
 placed on the skin of leg just above the knee in order to obtain an image of your
 artery.
- The cuff around your leg will be inflated to a high pressure for five minutes. After five minutes has passed, the cuff will be rapidly deflated and an image of your artery will be measured for another 4 minutes.

Maximal Oxygen Uptake (VO2MAX or Overall Fitness) Assessment:

This procedure will last approximately 1 hour to complete.

- You will be asked to sit comfortably on the stationary electrically braked cycling ergometer.
- You will be required to breathe through a rubber mouthpiece while your nose is occluded with a nose clip.
- You will be asked to perform a maximal exercise test where the exercise intensity will gradually increase until you reach volitional fatigue which is the point at which you can no longer maintain the desired pedaling revolutions.
- You will be asked to pedal at approximately 80 revolutions each minute (rpm) for the entire duration of the test.
- The exercise protocol will consist of four minutes of warm-up cycling at a resistance of 40 watts. Following the warm-up, the resistance on the pedals will gradually increase at a rate of 15-25 watts each minute until you reach volitional fatigue. As mentioned above, the rate at which the exercise increases will depend on current level of physical activity.
- During the exercise test, you will breathe through a plastic mouthpiece and we will sample the air you breathe out for the measurement of oxgen uptake, carbon dioxide output and minute ventilation. We will use a commercially available metabolic measurement system during this test which will provide you with information about your overall fitness level.

Measurement of Muscle Oxygen Delivery and Utilization (NIRS):

- Near infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) is a safe, non-invasive method that uses different types of light to measure how much oxygen is bound to the hemoglobin in the small vessels of your muscles. Using this device, we are able to determine how much oxygen is being used by your muscles to provide energy during exercise.
- We will shave and clean a small area of skin and then place a small plastic sensor on the surface of the skin over your left thigh muscles.
- The sensor will be secured on your thigh using a Velcro-strap, adhevise tape and athletic stretch wrap.
- In order to compare your results with other participants in this study, we ask you to complete a standardization test where we increase the pressure in the cuff around your thigh to 240 mm Hg for 5 minutes and measure the change in oxygen delivery to your muscle while sitting comfortably in a chair.

Venous Blood Sample:

- An experienced individual will insert a small plastic tube into a vein located on the back of your hand so that a small amount of venous blood (3 mL each sample) can be obtained at rest and throughout the exercise. You may feel slight discomfort, which will only last for a few seconds.
- A heating pad will be placed upon your hand and forearm which helps to maintain the flow of venous blood throughout the exercise.

• We will collect venous blood samples at rest and at 2 minute intervals during exercise. The number of samples collected will depend on how long it takes you to reach volitional fatigue but typically we obtain between 6 and 8 samples resulting in approximately 18 to 24 milliliters of blood (or between 4 and 6 teaspoons) being collected during Visit 2 and Visit 9.

Surface Electromyography (EMG):

- Small round plastic adhesive monitors will be placed along two muscles on the front of your upper leg or thigh muscles aftern cleaning and shaving the skin surface. This will be used to measure the small electrical activity that your muscles generate when they are asked to contract during movement (surface electromyography).
- Additional tape and athletic stretch wrap will be used to reduce movement of the surface monitors during exercise. The surface monitors will be utilized during maximal ramp exercise to fatigue during Visit 2 and Visit 8.

Continuous Heart Rate:

• Heart rate will be measured continuously during all exercise tests and training sessions using a small monitor placed on your chest.

Body Composition:

• Your body composition will be determined using a BodPod, which uses the air displacement method order to calculate your distribution of lean body weight versus body fat mass distribution.

<u>RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS YOU MAY EXPERIENCE IF YOU TAKE PART</u> <u>IN THIS RESEARCH</u>

Risks and Discomforts Associated with Exercise:

The most common risks and discomforts that you may experience as a result of exercising are muscle cramping, strain, or soreness either during or following exercise that may last for 24 to 48 hours. Heart rate and blood pressure will be closely monitored throughout each exercise test requiring maximal effort. Heart rate will be monitored during all submaximal exercise training sessions will be supervised by individuals with a background in exercise testing and programming and are trained in both first aid and CPR.

<u>Flow-mediated Dilation:</u> You may also experience numbress, tingling sensation, or bruising in the upper extremeties during the duration of the blood flow restriction. Numbress and tingling sensation will stop immediately upon the release of the pressure in the blood pressure cuffs.

<u>Near Infrared Spectroscopy:</u> There are no known risks and/or discomfort associated with measuring oxygen delivery using near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) techniques.

<u>Venipuncture</u> is a common procedure with minimal risk. The use of sterile needles for each venous puncture and using proper sterile echniques will reduce the risk of infection at the site. Bruising around the site of insertion into the vein sometimes occurs because of blood sampling or when the needle is removed. Bruising and any somess associated with the venipuncture generally fades within one day of the procedure.

<u>Electromyography:</u> There are no known risks and/or discomfort associated with measuring the nerve conduction using electromyography (EMG).

<u>L-arginine</u>: It is an amino acid that is used in our body to make proteins. Supplements containing L-arginine may cause some side effects such as abdominal pain, bloating, diarrhea, gout, allergic reaction, airway inflammation, worsening of asthma, and low blood pressure.

POSSIBLE BENEFIT TO YOU IF YOU DECIDE TO TAKE PART IN THIS RESEARCH

There is no direct benefit from participating in this study to the participants. Students from the Department of Kinesiology who volunteer to participate in this study will be provided with an opportunity to learn more about current areas of research and laboratory techniques that may be of benefit to their educational experience.

COST TO YOU FOR TAKING PART IN THIS STUDY

There are no costs associated with participating in this study.

PAYMENT OR OTHER COMPENSATION TO YOU FOR TAKING PART IN THIS RESEARCH

If you decide to take part in this research you will not receive any form of payment or compensation for participating in this study nor will you be provided with "extra credit" in any academic courses that you are enrolled.

ALTERNATIVE(S) TO TAKING PART IN THIS RESEARCH

There are no reasonable alternative procedures or treatments available for this research project. This research study does not involve any treatments that may be of therapeutic benefit to the study participant.

<u>CONFIDENTIALITY - (USE AND DISCLOSURE OF YOUR PROTECTED</u> <u>HEALTH INFORMATION)</u>

The researchers will make every effort to prevent anyone who is not on the research team from knowing that you provided this information, or what that information is. The consent forms with signatures will be kept separate from responses, which will not include names and which will be presented to others only when combined with other responses. Although we will make every effort to protect your confidentiality, there is a low risk that this might be breached. By agreeing to take part in this research study, you give to The University of Toledo (UT), the Principal Investigator and all personnel associated with this research study your permission to use or disclose health information that can be identified with you that we obtain in connection with this study. We will use this information for the purpose of conducting the research study as described in the research consent/authorization form.

Under some circumstances, the Institutional Review Board and Research and Sponsored Programs of the University of Toledo may review your information for compliance audits. We may also disclose your protected health information when required by law, such as in response to judicial orders.

The University of Toledo is required by law to protect the privacy of your health information, and to use or disclose the information we obtain about you in connection with this research study only as authorized by you in this form. There is a possibility that the information we disclose may be re-disclosed by the persons we give it to, and no longer protected. However, we will encourage any person who receives your information from us to continue to protect and not re-disclose the information.

Your permission for us to use or disclose your protected health information as described in this section is voluntary. However, you will <u>not</u> be allowed to participate in the research study unless you give us your permission to use or disclose your protected health information by signing this document.

You have the right to revoke (cancel) the permission you have given to us to use or disclose your protected health information at any time by giving written notice to Dr. Barry W. Scheuermann, Department of Kinesiology (419-530-2692). However, a cancellation will not apply if we have acted with your permission, for example, information that already has been used or disclosed prior to the cancellation. Also, a cancellation will not prevent us from continuing to use and disclose information that was obtained prior to the cancellation as necessary to maintain the integrity of the research study.

Except as noted in the above paragraph, your permission for us to use and disclose your protected health information has no expiration date.

A more complete statement of University of Toledo's Privacy Practices is set forth in its Joint Notice of Privacy Practices. If you have not already received this Notice, a member of the research team will provide this to you. If you have any further questions concerning privacy, you may contact the University of Toledo's Privacy Officer at 419-383-3413.

IN THE EVENT OF A RESEARCH-RELATED INJURY

In the event of injury resulting from your taking part in this study, treatment can be obtained at a health care facility of your choice. You should understand that the costs of

such treatment will be your responsibility. Financial compensation is not available through The University of Toledo or The University of Toledo Medical Center. By signing this form you are not giving up any of your legal rights as a research subject.

In the event of an injury, you may contact at any time, day or night: Dr. Barry W. Scheuermann (419-530-2692 - office) or (567-288-9732 - available 24 hrs) or

Dr. David L. Weldy (330-620-3329 - cell phone) or (419-218-2040 -pager).

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

Taking part in this study is <u>voluntary</u>. You may refuse to participate or discontinue participation at any time without penalty or a loss of benefits to which you are otherwise entitled. If you decide not to participate or to discontinue participation, your decision will not affect your future relations with the University of Toledo or The University of Toledo Medical Center.

NEW FINDINGS

You will be notified of new information that might change your decision to be in this study if any becomes available.

Appendix B

ADULT RESEARCH SUBJECT INFORMATION AND CONSENT FORM

The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Glucose Regulation in Pre-diabetes Patients

Principal Investigator:	Barry W. Scheuermann, Ph.D.
Other Staff (identified by role): investigator)	Shinichiro Sugiura, MS (Graduate student
	Erin Garmyn, BS (Graduate student investigator)
	Zakaria Alyousif, BS (Graduate student
invest	igator)
	Chris Silette, BS (Graduate student investigator)
	David L. Weldy, M.D., Ph.D.
Contact Phone number(s):	(419) 530-2058 Lab
	(419) 530-2692 Office

What you should know about this research study:

- We give you this consent/authorization form so that you may read about the purpose, risks, and benefits of this research study. All information in this form will be communicated to you verbally by the research staff as well.
- Routine clinical care is based upon the best-known treatment and is provided with the main goal of helping the individual patient. The main goal of research studies is to gain knowledge that may help future patients.
- We cannot promise that this research will benefit you. Just like routine care, this research can have side effects that can be serious or minor.
- You have the right to refuse to take part in this research, or agree to take part now and change your mind later.

- If you decide to take part in this research or not, or if you decide to take part now but change your mind later, your decision will not affect your routine care.
- Please review this form carefully. Ask any questions before you make a decision about whether or not you want to take part in this research. If you decide to take part in this research, you may ask any additional questions at any time.
- · Your participation in this research is voluntary.

PURPOSE (WHY THIS RESEARCH IS BEING DONE)

You are being asked to take part in a research study examining the effects of high intensity interval training (HIIT) on glucose regulation. You will be asked to perform a maximal exercise test to determine your level of fitness, and an oral glucose tolerance test will be conducted before 6 days of HIIT (3 times a week for 2 weeks). There will be two different subject groups including a healthy control and pre-diabetic group based upon the results of a glucose tolerance test. You will wear a continuous glucose monitor continuously for 2-week of HIIT.

You are contacted since you expressed an interest in taking part in this investigation. A maximum of 100 volunteers (50 in each of the two groups) will take part in this investigation.

To participate in this study, you must be a male or a female between 18 and 55 years of age, be free of any known cardiovascular or pulmonary disease or be free of any musculoskeletal (muscle or joint) injuries as determined by the medical history questionnaire. Individuals who quit smoking less than 6 months ago or do not meet these criteria will be excluded from participating in this study. In addition, you will be excluded from this study, if you have been already diagnosed with Type 1 or Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus.

DESCRIPTION OF THE RESEARCH PROCEDURES AND DURATION OF YOUR INVOLVEMENT

If you decide to take part in this investigation, you will be asked to visit the Cardiopulmonary and Metabolism Research Laboratory (CMRL), which is located in the Department of Kinesiology on the main campus of the University of Toledo (HH1407). You will be asked to visit the CMRL on 10 separate occasions over a period of approximately 4 weeks (4 sessions of testing and 6 sessions of exercise training). Each of the visits to the CMRL for glucose level and exercise testing is expected to last approximately 45 minutes to 3 hours while the days that you perform HIIT will require less than 30 minutes for a total of not more than 15 hours of your time.

Study Design/Protocol Visit 1: All of the procedures and the exercise protocols will be explained to you. You will be asked to read and sign this informed consent form and complete a medical history questionnaire during the first session. You will be instructed to consume only a light meal and to abstain from vigorous exercise and caffeinated beverages for at least 12 hours prior to arriving at the CRML.

The following procedures will also be conducted during the first visit;

- Your height, weight, and body composition (percent body fat) will be measured.
- You will be asked to lie down on a table and after a brief resting period, you will have two separate tests performed, one involving your left upper arm and one test involving your left lower leg. This test measures how well your blood vessels function using a procedure called flow-mediated dilation (FMD). The procedures involved in performing this test are described below in detail.

Visit 2:

The following tests or procedures will be conducted during your second visit (all of the procedures are described in detail below);

- All exercise tests will be performed on a stationary bike where the exercise intensity can be gradually increased using a computer.
- An elastic strap with a sensor will be placed around your chest to measure your heart rate and you will be asked to breathe through a plastic mouthpiece while wearing a nose-clip to measure the amount of oxygen you are using at rest and during exercise. These measurements tell us your current level of physical fitness.
- Once you have been prepared, you will be asked to pedal the bike at a rate of 80 revolutions each minute during each test. The exercise test will be preceded by 4 minutes of a constant load exercise at 20 Watts to obtain baseline measures and provide you with a warm-up period. Following the 4-min lead-in, the work rate will progressively increase as a ramp function (a smooth, steady increase in exercise intensity) at a rate of 15-25 Watts/min. The rate at which the exercise intensity will increase depends on your current level of physical activity.
- The exercise trial will be stopped either upon request by you or volitional fatigue has been reached which is defined as the point where you are no longer able to maintain pedaling rate at the desired revolutions of 40 revolutions per minute in spite of strong verbal encouragement by the investigator at the very end of the test.

Visit 3 (Oral Glucose Tolerance Test)

We will take a blood sample from your elbow vein for baseline. You will drink a liquid containing 75 g of sugar within 5 minutes, and we will draw your blood 30 minutes, 1 hour, and 2 hours later to see how well your body is able to reduce this sugar load. This is a test that is routinely used in many clinical facilities to test your ability to regulate your blood sugar level.

Visits 4 to 9; High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) Protocol:

Based upon oral glucose tolerance test, we will place you in a healthy control or a prediabetic group.

The HIIT protocol consists of 10 repeated bouts of exercise at an intensity possibly corresponding to 90% of maximal heart rate with each bout lasting for 60 seconds with 60 seconds of recovery between each bout. You will be asked to perform this HIIT exercise training protocol 3 times a week for 2 weeks. We calculate your peak exercise intensity based upon the test on Visit 2. You will start 80% of your peak exercise intensity on Visit 4 and 5, 85% on Visit 6 and 7, followed by 90% on Visit 8 and 9. On Visit 4 and 9, we will measure your capillary function during HIIT. In addition, you will wear a continuous glucose monitor continuously for 2 weeks of HIIT, and you will complete food diaries. Moreover, we will provide referrals for individuals in the pre-diabetic group to ensure they will receive proper counseling and treatment based upon oral glucose tolerance test.

Visit 10:

During visit 10, which will be scheduled two days following the last training session, all of the measurements and tests performed during Visit 1 and 3 will be repeated.

Study Procedures:

Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT):

This test will last approximately 3 hours.

- A trained individual (a registered respiratory therapist or a physician) will insert a small plastic tube into a vein located on the front of your elbow so that a small amount of venous blood (3 mL each sample) can be obtained. You may feel slight discomfort, which will only last for a few seconds.
- We will collect venous blood samples before you drink 75g of sugar-drink and will collect venous blood samples at 30 minutes, 1 hour, and 2 hours resulting in approximately 24 milliliters of blood total (approximately 6 teaspoons total) being collected during Visit 3 and Visit 10.

Continuous Glucose Monitor (CGM)

This test will last over 2 weeks.

- An experienced individual will help you insert a sensor into the side of your abdomen and will help calibrate the device. It will take 2 hours to start to record your glucose level every 5 minutes for 7 days. The calibration needs to be performed every 12 hours.
- An experienced individual will help remove a sensor and insert a new one after the first 7 days, and you will continue to wear this device for another 7 days. After the completion of high intensity interval training, an experienced individual will remove the sensor.

Flow Mediated Dilation (FMD); Endothelial-Dependent Function:

This test will last approximately $1\frac{1}{2}$ hours. You will be asked to lie quietly for 20 minutes on a standard treatment table.

- A blood pressure cuff will be placed around your left forearm, just below the elbow.
- A plastic sensor (Doppler ultrasound) with gel will be placed on the skin of your upper arm just above your elbow in order to obtain an image of your artery.
- The blood pressure cuff on your forearm will be inflated to a high pressure for five minutes. At the five minutes mark, the cuff around your arm will be rapidly deflated and an image of your artery in your arm will be measured for another 4 minutes.
- After measuring your arm response, you will be asked to lay face down for 20
 minutes and your leg will be prepared, similar to your arm. A blood pressure cuff
 will be placed around your leg below your knee. A plastic sensor with gel will be
 placed on the skin of leg just above the knee in order to obtain an image of your
 artery.
- The cuff around your leg will be inflated to a high pressure for five minutes. After five minutes has passed, the cuff will be rapidly deflated and an image of your artery will be measured for another 4 minutes.

Maximal Oxygen Uptake (VO2MAX or Overall Fitness) Assessment:

This procedure will take approximately 1 hour to complete.

- You will be asked to sit comfortably on the stationary electrically braked cycling ergometer.
- You will be required to breathe through a rubber mouthpiece while your nose is occluded with a nose clip.
- You will be asked to perform a maximal exercise test where the exercise intensity will gradually increase until you reach volitional fatigue which is the point at which you can no longer maintain the desired pedaling revolutions.
- You will be asked to pedal at approximately 80 revolutions each minute (rpm) for the entire duration of the test.
- The exercise protocol will consist of four minutes of warm-up cycling at a resistance of 20 watts. Following the warm-up, the resistance on the pedals will gradually increase at a rate of 15-25 watts each minute until you reach volitional fatigue. As mentioned above, the rate at which the exercise increases will depend on current level of physical activity.
- During the exercise test, you will breathe through a plastic mouthpiece and we will sample the air you breathe out for the measurement of oxygen uptake, carbon dioxide output and minute ventilation. We will use a commercially available metabolic measurement system during this test which will provide you with information about your overall fitness level.

Measurement of Muscle Oxygen Delivery and Utilization (NIRS):

- Near infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) is a safe, non-invasive method that uses different types of light to measure how much oxygen is bound to the hemoglobin in the small vessels of your muscles. Using this device, we are able to determine how much oxygen is being used by your muscles to provide energy during exercise.
- We will shave and clean a small area of skin and then place a small plastic sensor on the surface of the skin over your left thigh muscles.
- The sensor will be secured on your thigh using a Velcro-strap, tape and athletic stretch wrap.
- In order to compare your results with other participants in this study, we ask you to complete a standardization test where we increase the pressure in the cuff around your thigh to 240 mm Hg for 5 minutes and measure the change in oxygen delivery to your muscle while sitting comfortably in a chair.

Continuous Heart Rate:

• Heart rate will be measured continuously during all exercise tests and training sessions using a small monitor placed on your chest.

Body Composition:

• Your body composition will be determined using a BodPod, which uses very small changes in air pressure inside a small chamber, in order to calculate your lean body weight versus body fat mass.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS YOU MAY EXPERIENCE IF YOU TAKE PART IN THIS RESEARCH

Risks and Discomforts Associated with Exercise:

The most common risks and discomforts that you may experience as a result of exercising are muscle cramping, strain, or soreness either during or following exercise that may last for 24 to 48 hours. Although you are being screened with a medical history questionnaire to reduce the probability that you might a heart problem from the exercise, very rarely there are heart problems occurring with high intensity physical activity, that include abnormal heart rhythm, sudden cardiac arrest (heart stops), or heart attack. Heart rate and blood pressure will be closely monitored throughout each exercise test requiring maximal effort. Heart rate will be monitored during all submaximal exercise training sessions and will be supervised by individuals with a background in exercise testing and programming and are trained in both first aid and CPR. In addition, with an ingestion of any substance, such as the very sweet liquid participants will drink for the oral glucose tolerance testing, there is the possibility of a participant becoming nauseous.

<u>Continuous Glucose Monitor</u>: The sensor is electrochemical and consists of a wire inserted subcutaneously into the back, buttocks, or the abdomen, but there are only minor local adverse events, such as hypersensitivity, itching, pain, redness, burning, and subcutaneous hemorrhage. It is a minimum risk of infection or no complications.

<u>Flow-mediated Dilation</u>: You may also experience numbness, tingling sensation, or bruising in the upper extremities during the duration of the blood flow restriction. Numbness and tingling sensation will stop immediately upon the release of the pressure in the blood pressure cuffs.

<u>Near Infrared Spectroscopy:</u> There are no known risks and/or discomfort associated with measuring oxygen delivery using near-infrared spectroscopy (NIRS) techniques.

<u>Venipuncture from Oral Glucose Tolerance Test</u> is a common procedure with minimal risk. The use of sterile needles for each venous puncture and using proper sterile echniques will reduce the risk of infection at the site. Bruising around the site of insertion into the vein sometimes occurs because of blood sampling or when the needle is removed. Bruising and any soreness associated with the venipuncture generally fades within one day of the procedure.

POSSIBLE BENEFIT TO YOU IF YOU DECIDE TO TAKE PART IN THIS RESEARCH

There is no direct benefit from participating in this study to the participants from the University of Toledo area community. Possible students from the Department of Kinesiology who volunteer to participate in this study will be provided with an opportunity to learn more about current areas of research and laboratory techniques that may be of benefit to their educational experience.

COST TO YOU FOR TAKING PART IN THIS STUDY

There are no costs associated with participating in this study.

PAYMENT OR OTHER COMPENSATION TO YOU FOR TAKING PART IN THIS RESEARCH

If you decide to take part in this research you will not receive any form of payment or compensation for participating in this study nor will you be provided with "extra credit" in any academic courses that you are enrolled.

ALTERNATIVE(S) TO TAKING PART IN THIS RESEARCH

There are no reasonable alternative procedures or treatments available for this research project. This research study does not involve any treatments that may be of therapeutic benefit to the study participant.

<u>CONFIDENTIALITY - (USE AND DISCLOSURE OF YOUR PROTECTED</u> <u>HEALTH INFORMATION)</u>

The researchers will make every effort to prevent anyone who is not on the research team from knowing that you provided this information, or what that information is. The consent forms with signatures will be kept separate from the information we collect, which will not include names and which will be presented to others only when combined with other responses. Although we will make every effort to protect your confidentiality, there is a low risk that this might be breached.

IN THE EVENT OF A RESEARCH-RELATED INJURY

In the event of injury resulting from your taking part in this study, treatment can be obtained at a health care facility of your choice. You should understand that the costs of such treatment will be your responsibility. Financial compensation is not available through The University of Toledo or The University of Toledo Medical Center. By signing this form you are not giving up any of your legal rights as a research subject.

In the event of an injury, you may contact at any time, day or night: Dr. Barry W. Scheuermann (419-530-2692 - office) or (419-258-0283 - available 24 hrs) or

Dr. David L. Weldy (330-620-3329 - cell phone) or (419-218-2040 -pager).

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

Taking part in this study is <u>voluntary</u>. You may refuse to participate or discontinue participation at any time without penalty or a loss of benefits to which you are otherwise entitled. If you decide not to participate or to discontinue participation, your decision will not affect your future relations with the University of Toledo or The University of Toledo Medical Center.

NEW FINDINGS

You will be notified of new information that might change your decision to be in this study if any becomes available.

Appendix C

Appendix A – Medical History Questionnaire

Age:	Gender: M/F	Subject ID	#:

Weight (lbs): _____ (kg): _____ Height (in): _____ (cm): _____

conditions?*	Yes	No	Other Health Related Questions:
Family history of heart diseases?			Prescription Medications:
e. Heart attack, bypass, stroke, or sudden death before age 55			
n 1st degree male relative (father, brother, son) or before age			
65 in 1st degree female relative (mother, sister, daughter)			
Smoking habit?			Allergies:
i.e. Current cigarette smoker or one who has quit within the			
previous 12 months			Do you have any orthopedic conditions/arthritis
High blood pressure?			that may limit your activities?
i.e >140/90 on two separate occasions or currently on			
antihypertensive medication			
Abnormal cholesterol levels?			
i.e. Total Cholesterol >200mg/dL, or LDL >130 mg/dL, or HDL			Are you pregnant? If yes, how many weeks?
<35 mg/dL, or currently on lipid lowering medication			Are you pregnant: If yes, now many weeks:
High fasting glucose?			
i.e Fasting blood glucose ≥110 on two separate occasions			
1			Do you have any other problems or medical
Are you inactive?			conditions not addressed on this form including
most down of the week			any disorders that might affect the ability of you
Do you current have any of the following?*		_	How long have you had your medical condition
bo you carrent nave any of the johowing:	Yes	No	now long have you had your medical conditions:
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur?	Yes	No	
Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to <i>any</i> of the above please obtain <i>m</i>	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician.	Yes		
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?*	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke? Heart surgery (CABG, ancioplasty, other)?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke? Heart surgery (CABG, angioplasty, other)? Metabolic disorder (diabetes, kidney, thyroid)?	Yes	No	
Dispose content intere any by the pointwing! Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke? Heart surgery (CABG, angioplasty, other)? Metabolic disorder (diabetes, kidney, thyroid)? Respiratory problems (asthma, COPD)?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke? Heart surgery (CABG, angioplasty, other)? Metabolic disorder (diabetes, kidney, thyroid)? Respiratory problems (asthma, COPD)? Hospitalization or surgery within the last 6 months?	Yes	No	
Pain in the chest, neck, jaw, or arms? Shortness of breath at rest or with mild exertion? Dizziness or fainting? Awakened by a shortness of breath? Swelling in your ankles? Rapid heart rate while at rest? Leg pain or cramping while walking; stops with rest? Heart murmur? Unusual fatigue or shortness of breath with usual activities? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m clearance for exercise from your personal physician. Do you have a history of the following?* Heart attack or stroke? Heart attack or stroke? Heart surgery (CABG, angioplasty, other)? Metabolic disorder (diabetes, kidney, thyroid)? Respiratory problems (asthma, COPD)? Hospitalization or surgery within the last 6 months? If you can answer yes to any of the above please obtain m	Yes	No	

Signature:

_ Date: _

*Adapted from ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription, 6th Edition.

Appendix D

December 2, 2014

Shinichiro Sugiura 2677 Whiteway Rd., Apt. 6 Toledo, OH 43606

Dear Shinichiro,

Thank you for submitting your grant titled, *The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) on Glucose Regulation in Individuals with a Family History or Diabetes,* to the Ohio Athletic Trainers' Association Research and Grant Committee. I am pleased to inform you that your grant has been approved for funding. Many quality submissions were received and in order to best support research efforts by our members, partial awards have been granted. The amount of your award is **\$500.00** to offset the cost the glucose and insulin test kits. As soon as you let me know that you accept this award, a check will be mailed to you. **Please respond to me by December 10, 2014 by email (**<u>spayne@otterbein.edu</u>) with your decision.

The subcommittee also requires that you present your work at the annual OATA symposium upon completion of your research. The call for free communications will be in March, so please refer to <u>www.oata.org</u> for further instructions.

The members of the committee wish you the best of luck in completing your research. If you have specific questions or concerns regarding the grant at any time, please feel free to contact us by email <u>research chair@oata.org</u> or by phone at <u>614-823-1974</u>. Thank you again for your support of the OATA and the Research & Grants Committee.

Sincerely,

Shelley Payne, DHS, AT, PT Sub-Chair OATA Research and Grants Subcommittee

Appendix E

VITAE SHINICHIRO SUGIURA

Campus The University of Toledo Department of Kinesiology 2801 W. Bancroft, MS#119 Toledo, OH 43606 (email) Home 2677 Whiteway Rd. Apt. 6 Toledo, OH 43606 (207) 807-7119 © shinboatc@hotmail.com

Educational Background

Ph.D.	The University of Toledo, Toledo, Ohio. May, 2015. Major: Exercise Science Dissertation title: The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training on Insulin Sensitivity in Individuals with a Family History of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus				
M.S.	Indiana State University, Terre Haute, Indiana. August, 2002. Major: Athletic Training				
B.S.	Indiana State University, Terre Haute, Indiana. May, 2001. Major: Athletic Training				
B.A.	Chuckyo University, Toyota, Aichi, Japan. March, 1997. Major: Leisure Sports with emphasis on Sports Psychology				
Professional	Experience				
August 2011- Present	The University of Toledo , Toledo, OH Doctoral Graduate Assistant				

Teaching Responsibilities: KINE2520-001/003: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Spring 2015 KINE2520-005/006: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Fall 2014

August 2002-	Back in Motion Physical Therapy, LLC, Gorham, ME
August 2003- June 2007	Assistant Athletic Trainer Responsibilities include: provide health care, administered the wrestling's weight certification program. Supervised CAATE undergraduate students. Helped establish the concussion protocol. Helped exercise-induced asthma study. Presented stress issue on certified athletic trainers and NCAA drug testing policy and procedure. Taught First Aid, CPR, AED to coaches and administrators with other athletic trainers. Hosted 2003 NCAA New England Cross Country Championships and 2004 Little East Conference Men's Tennis Tournament.
July 2007- June 2011	Indiana University, Bloomington, IN Assistant Athletic Trainer for cross-country and track and field Responsibilities include: provided health care, treat and referred illness/injury to team physician, coordinated practice and meet coverage, supervised CAATE undergraduate students and Post- Professional graduate students, assisted the institutional drug testing. Hosted 2007 and 2009 NCAA Regional Cross Country Championships, 2009 Big Ten Indoor Track and Field Women's Championships, 2010 and 2011 USATF Indoor Combined Events, 2010 Big Ten Outdoor Track and Field Championships, and 2011 NCAA Division I Track and Field East Preliminary Round.
	Assisted Teaching: KINE4840: Fitness Internship II, Spring 2015 American Heart Association BLS re-certification, Fall 2014, Fall 2012 KINE4140: Fitness Internship I, Fall 2014 KINE2470: Anatomy and Physiology II Lecture, Summer 2012 KINE3630: Therapeutic Modalities for Athletic Trainers, Fall 2011 HEAL1500: First Aid, Spring 2014, Spring, 2013, Fall, 2012, Spring 2012, Fall 2011
	KINE2520-004/005/006: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Fall 2013 KINE2520-001/003/004: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Spring 2013 KINE2520-001/002/003: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Fall 2012 KINE2520-004/005: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Spring 2012 KINE2460-013: Anatomy and Physiology I Laboratory, Spring 2012 KINE2520-001/002: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Fall 2011
	KINE2520-001/003/004: Human Anatomy Laboratory, Spring 2014

August 2003	Athletic Trainer/PT Assistant Responsibility includes: Assisted patients with clinical support directed by physical therapists. Worked as head athletic trainer in Gorham high school. Established emergency action plan in Gorham High School. Instructed on/off season strength and conditioning to athletes. Hosted 2003 Western Maine Track and Field Championships.
July 2001- June 2002	Indiana State University, Terre Haute, IN Graduate Assistant Responsibilities include: Worked for Terre Haute North High School as a graduate assistant. Assisted faculty in Research Injury Laboratory. Supervised CAAHEP-ATEP undergraduate athletic training students and checked off proficiencies as ACI. Taught First Aid, CPR, and Community Health with another instructor.

Research Poster Presentation

Sugiura, S. Alyousif, ZA, Silette, CR, Garmyn, EG, Scheuermann, BW. *The Effects of High Intensity Interval Training (HIIT) with L-arginine versus HIIT on Cardiovascular Function*. A poster presentation at 2015 NATA convention, St. Louis, MO. Abstract was accepted on February 16, 2015.

Sugiura, S. Stemmans, CL, Storsved, JR. Ingersoll, CD (June, 2003). *Predictive Factors of Perceived Stress and Work-Related Strain Among Collegiate Athletic Trainers*. A poster presentation at 2003 NATA convention, St Louis, MO

Grant/Sponsorship

2015: Sponsorship: Sonia M. Najjar, Ph.D. in Center for Endocrine and Diabetes Research2014: Ohio Athletic Trainers' Association Research Assistance Grant2002: Indiana State University Graduate Student Research Assistance Grant

Committees

2014: Assistant/Associate Tenure-Track Professor Search Committee in the Department of Kinesiology, The University of Toledo, Toledo, OH
2012-2013: Representative for College of Health Science and Human Services at Graduate Student Association, The University of Toledo, Toledo, OH
2012-2013: Midwest Graduate Research Symposium Committee, The University of Toledo, Toledo, OH
2007-2010: Alumni Award Committee in the Athletic Training Department, Indiana State University, Terre Haute, IN
2004: Men's Soccer Head Coach Search Committee, University of Southern Maine, Gorham, ME

Certifications

February, 2015: Healthcare Provider: American Heart Association June 2014: CPR/AED for the Professional Rescuer: American Red Cross January 2012: Emergency Response Instructor: American Red Cross July 2010: NASM Corrective Exercise Specialist August 2009: Functional Movement Screening (Level 1) certification July 2009: NASM Performance Enhancement Specialist October 2008: Graston Instrument Manual Technique Certification July 2007: State of Indiana Athletic Trainer's License, 36001406A April 2007: Basic Life Support (BLS) Instructor: American Heart Association March 2007: US Permanent Resident July 2006: LifeFlight of Maine Ground Safety Certificate February 2006: National Provider Identifier Number 1467427104 February 2002: Professional Rescuer Instructor: American Red Cross February 2002: Lay Responder Instructor: American Red Cross August 2001: National Athletic Trainers' Association Board of Certification, Certification Number 080102099 May 2000: Preventing Disease Transmission: American Red Cross May 2000: Oxygen Administration: American Red Cross March 1997: Teaching Licenses of Physical Education for High School and Junior High School in Japan

Past Certifications

September 2006-March 2013: National Registry Emergency Technician-Basic Certification Number B1775955

December 2009-December 2011: Wilderness and Remoter First Aid Instructor: American Red Cross

December 2009-December 2011: Blood-borne Pathogens (PDT) Instructor: American Red Cross

January 2007-December 2008: Emergency Response Instructor: American Red Cross May 2006-May 2009: Human Participation Protections Education for Research Certificate

Advanced Seminars and Workshops

September 2011: Kinesio-taping-KT-3: Healing Art Institute; Perrysburg, OH, October 2010: Kinesio-taping-KT-1/KT-2: Rehab Education, LLC; Indianapolis, IN July 2009: Functional Movement Screening: PerformBetter; Indianapolis, IN October 2008: Graston Instrument Manual Technique: Indiana University; Bloomington, IN June 2007: Sport Psychology Seminar: University of Southern Maine; Portland, ME June 2007: Pre-hospital Trauma Life Support: Bridgton Hospital; Bridgton, ME April 2007: Current Trends in the Management of Head Injuries in Athletics: University of New England; Biddeford, ME January 2007: Myofascial Release: State of the Art Tissue Mobilization: Cross Country Education, Inc.; South Portland, ME

June 2006: USM Sports Nutrition Symposium: University of Southern Maine; Gorham, ME

June 2005: Incorporating the NATA Concussion Position Statement into Clinical Practice: NAT convention; Indianapolis, IN

June 2003: Therapeutic Ultrasound and Diathermy: NATA convention; St. Louis, MO March 2003: When Heads Don't Heal: Health South; Portland, ME

Award

2014 NATA Research and Education Foundation: GLATA Living Memorial Scholarship

Acknowledgement

Remaley DT, Fincham B, McCullough B, et al. Surface electromyography of the forearm musculature during the windmill softball pitch. *The Orthopaedic Journal of Sports Medicine* 2015;3(1):1-8

Professional Memberships

American Physiological Society, American College of Sports Medicine, Ohio Athletic Trainers' Association, Great Lakes Athletic Trainers' Association, National Strength and Conditioning Association, Golden Key National Honor Society, National Athletic Trainers' Association

Volunteer Experience

July 2014-Present: American Heart Association Instructor, Toledo Flower Hospital, Toledo, OH

April 2013: Midwest Graduate Research Symposium, The University of Toledo, Toledo, OH

July 2012-Present: American Red Cross Instructor, Greater Toledo Area Chapter, Toledo, OH

June 2012-June 2014: American Heart Association Instructor, The University of Toledo, Division of EMS Education, Toledo, OH

December 2007-July 2011: American Heart Association Instructor, Bloomington Hospital CTC, Bloomington, IN

August 2007-July 2011: American Red Cross Instructor, Monroe County Chapter, Bloomington, IN

May 2007-June 2007: Emergency Medical Consultants, Falmouth, ME

September 2006-June 2007: Southern Maine EMS, South Portland, ME

August 2002-June 2007: American Red Cross Instructor, Portland Chapter, Portland, ME July 2003: Orthopedic Associates of Portland, Portland, ME

May 1999-2001: NCAA Division I Men's Tennis Regional Tournament, Terre Haute, IN June 2000: Sports + Clinic at Regional Hospital, Terre Haute, IN

May 2000: Sycamore Sports Medicine at Union Hospital, Terre Haute, IN March 1999: Special Olympic Basketball, Terre Haute, IN August 1999: Indiana State University Football Camp, Terre Haute, IN